

UNIVERSIDADE FEDERAL DO RIO GRANDE – FURG INSTITUTO DE OCEANOGRAFIA – IO PROGRAMA DE PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO EM AQUICULTURA - PPGAq

ADITIVOS ALTERNATIVOS, SUSTENTÁVEIS E BIOATIVOS COM POTENCIAL APLICAÇÃO NA AQUACULTURA

ALAN CARVALHO DE SOUSA ARAUJO

Dr. JOSÉ MARÍA MONSERRAT Orientador Dra. VILÁSIA GUIMARAES MARTINS Co-orientadora

RIO GRANDE, RS

2024

UNIVERSIDADE FEDERAL DO RIO GRANDE – FURG INSTITUTO DE OCEANOGRAFIA – IO PROGRAMA DE PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO EM AQUICULTURA - PPGAq

ADITIVOS ALTERNATIVOS, SUSTENTÁVEIS E BIOATIVOS COM POTENCIAL APLICAÇÃO NA AQUACULTURA

ALAN CARVALHO DE SOUSA ARAUJO

Tese apresentada ao Programa de Pós-Graduação em Aquicultura da Universidade Federal do Rio Grande – FURG, como requisito para a obtenção do título de Doutor.

Dr. JOSÉ MARÍA MONSERRAT Orientador Dra. VILÁSIA GUIMARAES MARTINS Co-orientadora

RIO GRANDE, RS

2024

Ficha Catalográfica

A663a	Araujo, Alan Carvalho de Sousa. Aditivos alternativos, sustentáveis e bioativos com potencial aplicação na aquacultura / Alan Carvalho de Sousa Araujo. – 2024. 151 f.
	Tese (doutorado) – Universidade Federal do Rio Grande – FURG, Programa de Pós-Graduação em Aquicultura, Rio Grande/RS, 2024. Orientador: Dr. José María Monserrat. Coorientadora: Dra. Vilásia Guimaraes Martins.
	 Aditivos alternativos 2. Processos biotecnológicos Composição nutricional 4. Propriedades bioativas I. Monserrat, José María II. Martins, Vilásia Guimaraes III. Título.
Cataloga	CDU 639.3.05 ação na Fonte: Bibliotecário José Paulo dos Santos CRB 10/2344



ATA 15/2024

ATA DE DEFESA DA 88ª TESE DE DOUTORADO EM AQUICULTURA No dia seis de novembro de dois mil e vinte e quatro, às nove horas, reuniu-se a Banca Examinadora de Tese de Doutorado em Aquicultura, de ALAN CARVALHO DE SOUSA ARAÚJO, orientado pelo Prof. Dr. José Maria Monsserat, composta pelos seguintes membros: Prof. Dr. José Maria Monsserat (Orientador - IO/FURG), Profa. Dra. Vilásia Guimaraes Martins (Co-orientadora – EQA/FURG), Prof. Dr. Marcelo Borges Tesser (IO/FURG), Prof. Dra. Andressa Jantzen da Silva Lucas (UFPA), Prof. Dra. Meritaine da Rocha (EQA/FURG) e Prof. Dra. Ligia Uribe Goncalves (INPA). Título da Tese: ADITIVOS ALTERNATIVOS, SUSTENTÁVEIS E BIOATIVOS COM POTENCIAL APLICAÇÃO NA AQUACULTURA". Dando início à defesa, o Coordenador do PPGAq Prof. Dr. Ricardo Vieira Rodrigues, informou a todos que esta defesa será sob a forma de sigilo e todos os membros da banca e presentes à sessão deverão assinar o Termo de Sigilo e Confidencialidade. Em seguida passou a presidência da sessão ao Prof. Dr. José Maria Monsserat, que na qualidade de orientador, passou a palavra para o candidato apresentar a Tese. Após ampla discussão entre os membros da Banca e o candidato, a Banca se reuniu sob a presidência do Coordenador. Durante esse encontro ficou estabelecido que as sugestões dos membros da Banca Examinadora devem ser incorporadas na versão final da Tese, ficando a cargo do Orientador o cumprimento desta decisão. O candidato ALAN CARVALHO DE SOUSA ARAÚJO foi considerado APROVADO, devendo a versão definitiva da Tese ser entregue a Secretaria do PPGAq, no prazo estabelecido nas Normas Complementares do Programa. Este documento deverá ser mantido em sigilo e sob guarda da Secretaria do PPGAq. Nada mais havendo a tratar, foi lavrada a presente ata, que após lida e aprovada, será assinada pela Banca Examinadora, pelo candidato e pelo Coordenador do PPGAa.

govbr Jase MARA MORSERRAT Data: La/ta/ta/ata/ata/

PROF. DR. JOSÉ MARIA MONSERRAT (ORIENTADOR - IO/FURC)

PROFa. DRa. VILÁSIA GUIMARÃES MARTINS (CO-ORIENTADORA – EQA/FURG)

govbr MARCELOBORGES TESSER Date: 18/02/062612148/38-0 Verifique: cm/https://velidee

PROF. DR. MARCELO BORGES TESSER (IO/FURG)

PROF.a DRa. ANDRESSA JANTZEN DA SILVA LUCAS (UFPA)



govbr AADREELA AATZER DA SELM LUCKE Date 38/11/300 BALL-0-4800 We'figue en https://wildow.ik.gov/o

PROF.a DRa. MERITAINE DA ROCHA (EQA/FURG)

PROF.a DRa. LIGIA URIBE GONÇALVES (INPA)

GOVIDI, DOWNING COMPANY

ALAN CARVALHO DE SOUSA ARAÚJO

GOVPLANATIO SEIDURAMATIO

COND. REARD-OVERA RODRINUES

PROF. DR. RICARDO VIEIRA RODRIGUES (Coordenador PPGAg)

Prefácio

Se você pode sonhar, você pode fazer.

Walt Disney.

Dedicatória

A meus pais Antônio Alexandre e Amélia, meus irmãos Alex e Andressa pelas palavras de incentivo e força durante essa jornada.

Agradecimentos

Agradeço a Universidade Federal do Rio Grande-FURG, ao Instituto de Oceanografia-IO e a CAPES por possibilitar a execução desse trabalho. Agradeço também ao corpo docente do PPGAq/FURG pelo aprendizado durante esses anos na pós-graduação. Ao Laboratório de Bioquímica Funcional de Organismos Aquáticos -BIFOA, ao Laboratório de Tecnologia de Alimentos e a todos os laboratórios multiusuários da FURG envolvidos nas análises aqui apresentadas.

Agradeço ao meu querido orientador José Maria Monserrat, por aceitar a orientação no momento que precisei de apoio, pela oportunidade, confiança e compreensão ao desenrolar do meu trabalho e por me dá possibilidades de crescer como pessoal e profissional. A minha coorientadora Vilásia Martins por ter aceitado o convite de poder contribuir na construção desse projeto.

Ao professor Carlos Prentice-Hernández (*In memoriam*) que me aceitou no início da jornada na pós-graduação e contribuiu no meu desenvolvimento profissional tanto no mestrado como no início do doutorado. Me sinto honrado por ter feito parte do seu legado.

Agradeço as amizades que foram fortalecidas, em especial Cynthia (irmã), Hellyjunior, Missileny, Robson e Weliton, e as novas amizades que fiz durante essa jornada, Marilia, Andrezza, Italo, Fernando Pablo, Jose Stenio, Rafael, Bruna, Andressa. Todos os momentos que convivemos, fazendo rotinas, análises de bancada ou nos momentos de lazer, tudo isso tonou essa jornada mais fácil. Espero levar essa amizade para o resto da vida.

Agradeço também aos amigos do LTA, Luan, Simone, Gisele, Bruno, Caio, Juliana e Bruna. Aprendi muito com todos vocês durante os momentos que convivemos no laboratório fazendo pesquisa, no RU onde podíamos relaxar um pouco e botar pra fora as frustações das análises que não davam certo. Foram momentos únicos que levarei na memória. Pessoas queridas que torço levar para a vida.

Agradeço imensamente a minha família, que mesmo a distância, apoiou e torceu pelo meu sucesso. Principalmente aos meus pais Antonio Alexandre e Amelia, que sempre me incentivaram e apoiaram minhas escolhas, torcendo pelo meu sucesso. Aos meus irmãos Alex e Andressa pelas conversas via celular que tornaram essa jornada menos difícil. As minhas queridas, avó Ezilda e madrinha Eliane (INHA), que mesmo não estando mais presentes nesse plano, foram papel fundamental para minha criação e formação.

A todos que contribuíram no desenvolvimento desse trabalho, direta ou indiretamente.

Meu muito obrigado!

Sumurio	
LISTA DE FIGURAS	12
LISTA DE TABELAS	14
RESUMO GERAL	16
ABSTRACT	18
1. INTRODUÇÃO GERAL	20
1.1. Uso de fontes sustentáveis na aquacultura	20
1.2. Aditivos alternativos	20
1.2.1. Flocos microbianos (bioflocos)	20
1.2.2. Proteína de inseto	22
1.2.2.1. Tenébrio gigante (Zophobas morio)	22
1.3. Processos biotecnológicos	24
1.3.1. Processos de secagem	24
1.3.2. Produção de hidrolisados proteicos de insetos	25
1.3.3. Encapsulação de compostos bioativos	27
1.4. Efeito de compostos bioativos na aquacultura	28
2. OBJETIVO GERAL	30
2.1. Objetivos específicos	30
3. REFERÊNCIAS	31
CAPÍTULO 1	39
Abstract	41
1. Introduction	42
2. Material and methods	44
2.1. Material	44
2.2. Experimental cultivation conditions and bioflocs formation	45
2.3. Collection and processing of bioflocs	46
2.4. Identification of microorganisms	46
2.5. Proximal composition	47
2.6. Amino acid composition	48
2.7. Chlorophyll content	48
2.8. Carotenoid analysis	49
2.9. Biochemical analyses	49

Sumário

2.9.1. Extract preparation 49		
2.9.2. Antioxidant activity 50		
2.9.2.1. Antioxidant capacity against DPPH [2,2-diphenyl-1-picrylhydrazyl] radical		
2.9.2.2. Antioxidant activity by scavenging the free radical ABTS 2,2'-azinobis (3- ethylbenzothiazoline sulfonic acid)		
2.9.3. Polyphenol analysis 51		
2.9.3.1. Total polyphenols content (TPC) 51		
2.9.3.2. Flavonoid analysis 51		
2.10. Statistical analyses		
3. Results		
3.1. Composition of groups of microorganisms		
3.2. Proximal analysis and amino acid profile		
3.3. Chlorophyll a and carotenoid levels		
3.4. Bioactive properties		
3.4.1. Antioxidant activity of bioflocs extracts		
<i>3.4.2. Polyphenol content in bioflocs extracts</i>		
4. Discussion		
5. Conclusion		
Acknowledgements		
6. References		
CAPÍTULO 2		
Abstract		
1. Introduction		
2. Material and methods 81		
2.1. Raw material and reagents		
2.2. Obtaining insect protein hydrolysates		
2.3. Amino acid profile and crude protein content		
2.4. Morphological, functional groups and water actitivy characterization82		
2.5. Functional properties		
2.6. Antimicrobial properties		
2.7. Bioaccessibility		

2.7.1. In vitro simulation of gastrointestinal digestion (GID)	84	
2.7.2. Antioxidant properties	85	
2.8. Statistical analysis	86	
3. Results and Discussion		
3.1. Degree of hydrolysis (DH)	86	
3.2. Amino acid and total protein content	87	
3.3. Functional groups, Water activity (aw) and morphological characteristics	87	
3.4. Functional properties	88	
3.5. Antimicrobial properties	91	
3.6. In vitro bioaccessibility	92	
3.6.1. Antioxidant capacity	92	
3.6.2. Protein content and bioaccessibility	94	
4. Conclusion	94	
5. References	95	
CAPÍTULO 3	107	
Abstract	109	
1. Introduction		
2. Material and methods	111	
2.1. Materials	111	
2.2. Production of protein hydrolysates	112	
2.2. Production of protein hydrolysates2.3. Encapsulation process		
	112	
2.3. Encapsulation process	112 113	
2.3. Encapsulation process2.4. Morphological characterization	112 113 113	
2.3. Encapsulation process2.4. Morphological characterization2.5. Physicochemical characterization	112 113 113 [,] . 113	
 2.3. Encapsulation process 2.4. Morphological characterization	112 113 113 [,] . 113 114	
 2.3. Encapsulation process 2.4. Morphological characterization	112 113 113 [,] 113 113 114 114	
 2.3. Encapsulation process	112 113 113 [,] 113 114 114 115	
 2.3. Encapsulation process	112 113 113 113 114 114 115 115	
 2.3. Encapsulation process	112 113 113 113 114 114 115 115 115	
 2.3. Encapsulation process. 2.4. Morphological characterization	112 113 113 113 114 114 115 115 115 116	

2.11.1. Experimental design 116			
2.11.2. Experimental procedure 116			
2.11.3. Physiological parameters 117			
2.11.4. Oxidative and thermal stress resistance test			
2.12. Statistical analysis 118			
3. Results and Discussion 118			
3.1. Yields of process 118			
3.2 Morphological characterization 119			
3.2. Physicochemical characterization 119			
3.3. Zeta potencial and particle size 122			
3.4. Encapsulation efficiency (EE) 123			
3.5. Funcional groups (FTIR) and termal analysis 123			
3.6. In vitro activity 125			
<i>3.6.1. Amino acid composition of hydrolysates</i> 125			
3.6.2. Antioxidant activity 125			
3.7. In vivo evaluation of free and microencapsulated hydrolysates in C. elegans . 126			
4. Conclusion 127			
References 128			
4. DISCUSSÃO GERAL 142			
5. CONCLUSÕES GERAIS			
6. TRABALHOS FUTUROS 147			
REFERÊNCIAS 149			

LISTA DE FIGURAS

INTODUÇÃO GERAL

Figura 1: Sistema de cultivo em tecnologia de bioflocos (BFT)Figura 2: Metamorfose do Tenébrio gigante

CAPÍTULO 1

Figure 1: Mean values (±SD) (a) total microorganisms, (b) oocystis, (c) total flagellate, (d) ciliates, (e) diatomacea and (f) filamentous microalgae in water samples from photoautotrophic and heterotrophic biofloc systems. CPB: concentrated photoautotrophic bioflocs. CHB: concentrated heterotrophic bioflocs. DPB: oven-dried photoautotrophic bioflocs. DHB: oven-dried heterotrophic bioflocs. LPB: lyophilized photoautotrophic bioflocs. LHB: lyophilized heterotrophic bioflocs.

Figure 2: Antioxidative activity by radical scavenging DPPH (**a**), radical scavenging ABTS (**b**), Polyphenol content (**c**) and total flavonoid content (**d**) of aqueous, ethanolic and methanolic extracts of photoautotrophic and heterotrophic bioflocs as a function of the drying process. **CPB**: concentrated photoautotrophic bioflocs. **CHB**: concentrated heterotrophic bioflocs. **DPB**: oven-dried photoautotrophic bioflocs. **DHB**: oven-dried heterotrophic bioflocs. **LPB**: lyophilized photoautotrophic bioflocs. **LHB**: lyophilized heterotrophic bioflocs.

CAPÍTULO 2

Figure 1. Parameters from protein hydrolysate insect: (a) Degree of hydrolysis, (b) Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy – FTIR and (c) Water activity.

Figure 2. Morphological characteristics of (a) Alcalase hydrolysate, (b) Prtotamex hydrolysate and (c) Flavourzyme hydrolysate.

Figure 3. Functional properties from protein hydrolysate insect: (a) Protein solubility, (b) Water and Oil holding capacity, (c; d) Foaming properties and (e; f) Emulsifing properties.

CAPÍTULO 3

Figure 1. Morphological characteristics using a Scanning Electron Microscopy. (A) free hydrolysate using Alcalase. (B) microencapsulated hydrolysate using Alcalase with maltodextrin (MD). (C) microencapsulated hydrolysate using Alcalase with MD and gum arabic (GA). (D) free hydrolysate using Protamex. (E) microencapsulated hydrolysate using Protamex with MD. (F) microencapsulated hydrolysate using Protamex with MD and GA

Figure 2. Infrared Spectroscopy for free and microencapsulated hydrolysate obtained with Alcalase and Protamex using different wall materials (MD-maltodextrin; GA-gum arabic). HA: hydrolysates produced using alcalase. HP: hydrolysates produced using protamex. En1: microencapsulation using MD as wall material. En2: microencapsulation using MD and GA as wall materials.

Figure 3. Thermal characteristics for free and microencapsulated hydrolysate obtained with Alcalase and Protamex using different wall materials (MD-maltodextrin; GA-gum arabic). HA: hydrolysates produced using alcalase. HP: hydrolysates produced using protamex. En1: microencapsulation using MD as wall material. En2: microencapsulation using MD and GA as wall materials.

Figure 4. Effects of different treatments on survival and growth after oxidative stress (a and b) and survival and growth after termal (c and d). (1) control group containing only *E. coli*; (2) group containing *E. coli* and En1 (MD); (3) group containing *E. coli* and En2 (MD+GA); (4) group exposed to free Alcalase hydrolysate and *E. coli*; (5) group exposed to HAEn1 treatment and *E. coli*; (6) group exposed to HAEn2 treatment and *E. coli*; (7) group exposed to free Protamex hydrolysate and *E. coli*; (8) group exposed to HPEn1 treatment and *E. coli*; and (9) group exposed to HPEn2 treatment and *E. coli*. Different lowercase letters indicate a significant difference between samples (p < 0.05)

LISTA DE TABELAS

CAPÍTULO 1

Table 1. Proximal chemical composition of photoautotrophic and heterotrophic bioflocsas a function of drying process (dry basis). **CPB**: concentrated photoautotrophic bioflocs.**CHB**: concentrated heterotrophic bioflocs. **DPB**: oven-dried photoautotrophic bioflocs.**DHB**: oven-dried heterotrophic bioflocs. **LPB**: lyophilized photoautotrophic bioflocs.**LHB**: lyophilized heterotrophic bioflocs.

Table 2. Percentage composition of amino acids in photoautotrophic and heterotrophicbioflocs as a function of drying process. **CPB**: concentrated photoautotrophic bioflocs.**CHB**: concentrated heterotrophic bioflocs. **DPB**: oven-dried photoautotrophic bioflocs.**DHB**: oven-dried heterotrophic bioflocs. **LPB**: lyophilized photoautotrophic bioflocs.**LHB**: lyophilized heterotrophic bioflocs.

Table 3. Chlorophyll a and carotenoids contents measured in samples of photoautotrophic and heterotrophic bioflocs as a function of the drying process. **CPB**: concentrated photoautotrophic bioflocs. **CHB**: concentrated heterotrophic bioflocs. **DPB**: oven-dried photoautotrophic bioflocs. **DHB**: oven-dried heterotrophic bioflocs. **LPB**: lyophilized photoautotrophic bioflocs. **LHB**: lyophilized heterotrophic bioflocs.

CAPÍTULO 2

Table 1. Amino acid composition and total protein content of native insect flour (SF) and protein hydrolysates using enzymes Alcalase (HA), Protamex (HP) and Flavourzyme (HF).

Table 2. Minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) of protein hydrolysates of superworm (*Zophobas morio*) using the enzymes Alcalase (HA), Protamex (HP), and Flavourzyme (HF) against different bacterial strains.

Table 3. Bioaccessibility of antioxidant activity and total protein content of superworm *Zophobas morio* flours (SF) and their hydrolysates using enzymes Alcalase (HA), Protamex (HP), and Flavourzyme (HF).

CAPÍTULO 3

Table 1. Physicochemical characteristics of microencapsulated protein hydrolysate of insect with different wall materials. HA: hydrolysates produced using alcalase. HP: hydrolysates produced using protamex. En1: microencapsulation using maltodextrin as wall material. En2: microencapsulation using maltodextrin and gum arabic as wall materials

Table 2: Encapsulation efficiency, protein content, color parameters and antioxidant activity of microencapsulated protein hydrolysate of insect with different wall materials. HA: hydrolysates produced using alcalase. HP: hydrolysates produced using protamex. En1: microencapsulation using maltodextrin as wall material. En2: microencapsulation using maltodextrin and gum arabic as wall materials. EE: encapsulation efficiency. L*: lightness. a^* : red/green chromaticity. b^* : yellow/blue chromaticity.

RESUMO GERAL

O presente estudo objetivou avaliar as propriedades bioativas de flocos microbianos do sistema BFT e hidrolisados proteicos de tenébrio gigante Zophobas morio para promover uma aquacultura mais sustentável, nesse sentido, foram determinados seus conteúdos nutricionais e suas propriedades biológicas (clorofila a e carotenoides). Para isso, o trabalho foi dividido em três capítulos. No primeiro capítulo foram avaliadas a influência do processo de secagem (estufa e liofilização) nos parâmetros nutricionais e propriedades biológicas das amostras de bioflocos (fotoautotrófico e heterotrófico). Além disso, posteriormente as amostras foram dissolvidas em diferentes solventes (água, etanol e metanol) e avaliadas as suas propriedades bioativas. A liofilização favoreceu um maior conteúdo de proteína na amostra fotoautotrófica, enquanto em estufa, um maior nível proteico foi encontrado na amostra heterotrófica. Em relação ao perfil de aminoácidos (AA) totais (AAT) e hidrofóbicos (AAH), a liofilização contribuiu para valores superiores nos dois tipos de flocos avaliados, tendo a amostra heterotrófica maiores conteúdos de aminoácidos essenciais totais (AAET) em comparação com a fotoautotrófica. Os valores de clorofila a e de carotenoides foram superiores na amostra fotoautotrófica. A capacidade antioxidante (DPPH e ABTS), bem como o conteúdo de polifenóis foram superiores nas amostras processadas e em extrato aquoso, com valores superiores na amostra fotoautotrófica (seca e liofilizada), seguida da heterotrófica em estufa. O segundo capítulo comparou o uso de diferentes proteases no processo de hidrolise enzimática na farinha de tenébrio gigante. Maiores graus de hidrolise (GH) e menores valores de atividade de água (aa) foram obtidos nas amostras com as enzimas Alcalase e Protamex. Em relação as propriedades funcionais, o tempo de hidrolise influenciou negativamente na solubilidade em água nos hidrolisados, contudo, as amostras apresentaram boas capacidades de retenção de óleo, formação de espuma e emulsificação. O conteúdo nutricional foi aumentado nos hidrolisados (68,74 a 57,63%, proteína total) em comparação com a farinha de inseto (47,09%). Maiores níveis de AAET e AAT foram observados no hidrolisado obtido com a Alcalase, enquanto o de AAH foi encontrado com a enzima Protamex. Os hidrolisados obtidos com Alcalase e Protamex apresentaram efeito antimicrobianos frente a microrganismo Gram negativos (Vibrio coralliyticus, Pseudomonas aeruginos, Acinetobacter baumannii e Escherichia coli). Enquanto o hidrolisado com Flavourzyme não apresentou efeito a nenhum microrganismo avaliado. A atividade antioxidante mostrou que os hidrolisados apresentaram melhor capacidade de

eliminação do radical ABTS. Maior capacidade antioxidante foi observado no hidrolisado obtido com a Protamex, frente ao radical ABTS e o poder redutor férrico (FRAP). Finalmente, no Capítulo 3, foi avaliado o efeito da microencapsulação com diferentes materiais de parede (maltodextrina/MD e goma arábica/GA) nos hidrolisado obtidos com Alcalase e Protamex. Os hidrolisados microencapsualdos apresentaram menor solubilidade em água em comparação aos hidrolisados livres. Os resultados do potencial zeta mostraram que as amostras tendem a aglomeração em meio aquoso. A capacidade antioxidante mostrou o mesmo comportamento dos hidrolisados livres, tendo maior capacidade de eliminação para o radical ABTS. As análises térmica e de grupos funcionais (FTIR) mostraram que os hidrolisados foram encapsulados. E por fim, no ensaio in vivo com C. elegans, frente a condições de estresse térmico e oxidativo, os nematoides apresentaram crescimento, embora a sobrevivência tenha sido menor em comparação aos tratamentos dos hidrolisados livres. Em geral, a amostra de hidrolisado obtido com a enzima Protamex e microencapsulada com maltodextrina apresentou melhores resultados de crescimento e sobrevivência nos ensaios analisados em comparação aos demais tratamentos.

Palavas-chave: aditivos alternativos, processos biotecnológicos, composição nutricional, propriedades biotivas.

ABSTRACT

The present study aimed to evaluate the bioactive properties of microbial flakes from the BFT system and protein hydrolysates from the giant mealworm, Zophobas morio, to promote more sustainable aquaculture. Therefore, their nutritional contents and biological properties were determined. To this end, the work was divided into three chapters. In the first chapter, the influence of the drying process (oven and freeze-drying) on the nutritional parameters and biological properties of biofloc samples was evaluated. Furthermore, the samples were dissolved in different solvents (water, ethanol, and methanol) and their bioactive properties were evaluated. Freeze-drying favored a higher protein content in the photoautotrophic sample, whereas in the oven, a higher protein level was found in the heterotrophic sample. In relation to the profile of total (AAT) and hydrophobic (AAH) amino acids (AA), freeze-drying contributed to higher values in the two types of flakes evaluated, with the heterotrophic sample having higher contents of total essential amino acids (AAET) than the photoautotrophic sample. Chlorophyll a and carotenoid values were higher in the photoautotrophic samples. The antioxidant capacity (DPPH and ABTS) as well as the polyphenol content were higher in the processed samples and in the aqueous extract, with higher values in the photoautotrophic sample (dried and freeze-dried), followed by the heterotrophic sample in the oven. The second chapter compares the use of different proteases in the enzymatic hydrolysis of giant mealworm flour. Higher degrees of hydrolysis (DH) and lower water activity values (aw) were obtained in samples with Alcalase and Protamex enzymes. Regarding functional properties, hydrolysis time had a negative influence on the water solubility of the hydrolysates; however, the samples showed good oil retention, foaming, and emulsification capabilities. The nutritional content was increased in hydrolysates (68.74 to 57.63%, total protein) compared to insect meals (47.09%). Higher levels of TEAA and TAA were observed in the hydrolysate obtained with Alcalase, whereas HAA was detected with the Protamex enzyme. The hydrolysates obtained with Alcalase and Protamex showed antimicrobial effects against Gram-negative microorganisms (Vibrio coralliyticus, Pseudomonas aeruginos, Acinetobacter baumannii and Escherichia coli). While the hydrolyzate with Flavourzyme had no effect on any microor ganism evaluated. Antioxidant activity showed that the hydrolysates had a better ability to eliminate ABTS radicals. Greater antioxidant capacity was observed in the hydrolysate obtained with Protamex compared to the ABTS radical and ferric reducing power (FRAP). Finally, in Chapter 3, the effect of microencapsulation with different wall materials

(maltodextrin/MD and gum arabic/GA) on the hydrolysates obtained with Alcalase and Protamex was evaluated. The microencapsulated hydrolysates showed lower solubility in water than free hydrolysates. The zeta potential results showed that the samples tended to agglomerate in aqueous medium. The antioxidant capacity showed the same behavior as the free hydrolysates, with a greater ABTS radical elimination capacity. Thermal and functional group analyses (FTIR) showed that the hydrolysates were encapsulated. Finally, in the in vivo test with *C. elegans*, under conditions of thermal and oxidative stress, the nematodes showed good growth, although survival was lower than that of the free hydrolysate treatments. In general, the hydrolysate samples obtained with the Protamex enzyme and microencapsulated with maltodextrin showed better growth and survival results in the analyzed tests than the other treatments.

Keywords: Alternative additivies, biotechnological processes, nutritional composition, bioactive properties

1. INTRODUÇÃO GERAL

1.1. Uso de fontes sustentáveis na aquacultura

O futuro da aquacultura depende de estratégias que melhorem a produtividade e façam uso dos recursos naturais e de aditivos alternativos e mais sustentáveis, garantindo a qualidade nutricional das dietas fornecidas aos animais aquáticos. A substituição de farinha de peixe por fontes alternativas de proteína ambientalmente sustentáveis tem sido um dos alvos da aquicultura nos últimos anos, devido o preço crescente da farinha de peixe e seus efeitos nocivos ao meio ambiente (Han et al. 2018). Contudo, um dos maiores desafios é encontrar aditivos que supram as necessidades nutricionais das espécies garantindo resultados satisfatórios de crescimento e conversão alimentar (FAO, 2020).

Muitas alternativas podem levar a efeitos secundários adversos, como por exemplo de farinhas vegetais que causam distúrbios nutricionais e distúrbios metabólicos (Colombro, 2020) e subprodutos animais (farinha de sangue, carne e ossos e farinha de penas) que podem conter fatores antinutricionais, pepsina indigestível ou altos níveis de cinza bruta. Em outros casos podem gerar desequilíbrio de aminoácidos na dieta devido a altos níveos de prolina e glicina e baixos teores de triptofano e tirosina (Marques et al. 2023). Portanto, novas maneiras de desenvolver fontes sustentáveis de proteínas são necessárias. Nesse contexto, a utilização de ingredientes, como os resíduos sólidos, os chamados flocos microbianos, produzidos no sistema em BFT e os insetos produzidos a partir do uso de resíduos da agroindústria como substrato, vem ganhando destaque, como novos materiais com potencial aplicação na nutrição aquicola (Shao et al. 2017; Basto et al. 2020).

1.2. Aditivos alternativos

1.2.1. Flocos microbianos (bioflocos)

O cultivo de organismos aquáticos em sistema de tecnologia de bioflocos (BFT) é uma abordagem que promove a formação de agregados microbianos em sistemas de cultivo de alta densidade, utilizando aeradores para manter os sólidos em suspensão e fornecer oxigênio aos animais cultivados (Figura 1). Os bioflocos são constituídos de partículas orgânicas suspensas na água formados por vários organismos como invertebrados, fungos, detritos e diversos grupos de bactérias (Krummenauer et al., 2011), e por microalgas, protozoários rotíferos, copepodos, cladoceros e oligoquetas (Avnimelech, 2012) que, ao se agregar formam flocos (Henchion et al. 2017). Os microrganismos presentes nesse sistema utilizam os resíduos orgânicos presentes no sistema, como amônia e matéria particulada, como fonte de energia e nutrientes. Além disso, os bioflocos contribuem para a biocontrole de patógenos, aumento da estabilidade ambiental do sistema e reciclagem de nutrientes, otimizando a conversão de resíduos em biomassa útil.



Figura 1: Sistema de cultivo em tecnologia de bioflocos (BFT) Fonte: arquivo pessoal

Essa biomassa microbiana rica em macromoléculas, como proteínas e lipídios, pode ser diretamente consumida pelos organismos aquícolas, como camarões e peixes onívoros, melhorando a eficiência alimentar do sistema e reduzindo a necessidade de ração externa. Crab et al (2010), afirmam que a composição do bioflocos pode chegar até 58% de proteína bruta e 5,4% de lipídeos bruto (em base seca). No entanto, a composição nutricional pode variar dependendo da constituição da microbiota, a qual pela sua vez possui relação com a fonte de carbono usada para produção do biofloco. Dauda et al. (2018) avaliando diferentes relações C/N (10, 15 e 20) na composição proximal do bioflocos heterotrófico observaram variações nos teores de umidade (93.28, 96.10 e 96.70%), proteína bruta (44.27, 38.65 e 32.65%), lipídeos (5.84, 7.35 e 10.78%) e cinzas (4.55, 7.01 e 5.77%) em base úmida. Fleckenstein et al. (2019) relatam que bioflocos com dominância de microalgas (fotoautotróficos) convertem melhor os nutrientes dos resíduos

do sistema para proteína e ácidos graxos que são consumidos pelos animais cultivados, melhorando o seu desempenho de crescimento. Além disso, os bioflocos oferecem um perfil proteico equilibrado, contendo aminoácidos essenciais, ácidos graxos poliinsaturados, assim como outros compostos, como carotenoides, colorofila, minerais e vitamina C (Crab et al., 2012; Ju et al., 2008; Tacon et al., 2002), além de aumentar a resistência a doenças (Ge et al., 2017; Fleckenstein et al., 2019), e que podem melhorar a saúde e o crescimento dos animais

O controle da relação carbono:nirogênio (C:N) é fundamental para favorecer o crescimento de microrganismos heterotróficos que, ao assimilarem nitrogênio e carbono do meio, transformam-no em biomassa proteica (Oliveira et al. 2024). Estudos avaliaram o uso dos bioflocos como ingredientes para alimentação de organismos cultivados. Shao et al. (2017) substituíram farinha de pescado (FP) por farinha de bioflocos (FB) em rações para *Penaus vannamei* e constataram que a substituição de 15% de FB não difere do tratamento com FP, no que diz a respeito do crescimento do animal. Dantas et al. (2016) também avaliando a substituição de FP por FB para pós-larvas de *P. vannamei*, observaram que até 20% de substituição pode melhorar o crescimento do animal. Bauer et al. (2012) avaliaram dietas contendo uma mistura de farinha de bioflocos e concentrado proteico de soja em dietas para *P. vannamei*, onde não verificaram diferença significativa no desempenho zootécnico dos animais, em comparação com a dieta controle.

1.2.2. Proteína de inseto

1.2.2.1. Tenébrio gigante (Zophobas morio)

O tenébrio gigante (*Zophobas morio*) é uma das espécies que compõem a grande família dos besouros de Tenebrionidae, a qual também inclui o *Tenebrio molitor* e *Alphitobius diaperinus* (Rumbus e Athanassion, 2019). O tenébrio gigante trata-se de um animal onívoro, ou seja, se alimenta tanto de matéria vegetal quanto animal e costuma se desenvolver melhor em climas tropicais (Jabir et al. 2021). Possui quatro estágios básicos no decorrer da vida, passando pela fase de ovo, larva, pupa e por fim, após a metamorfose, o inseto adulto (Figura 2).

Os ovos do tenébrio gigante apresentam 1,7 mm de comprimento e 0,7 mm de largura, são levemente amarelados e eclodem 8 dias após a postura. A fêmea adulta pode pôr até 2200 ovos durante a vida. O estado larval é o que apresenta maior variabilidade de tempo, pois depende de diversos fatores que podem agir prolongando ou acelerando essa condição, como temperatura, alimentação, e as condições de isolamento ou

aglomeração das larvas. A fase de pupa se caracteriza pela transformação da larva do besouro adulto e tem duração de 13 a 15 dias. Nessa fase, os insetos ficam imóveis em formato de "c" respondendo a poucos estímulos. Após a fase de pupa, o inseto já se encontra na condição de adulto e pode viver por até 6 meses (Rumbus & Athanassion, 2019).



Figura 2: Metamorfose do Tenébrio gigante. Fonte: www.tenebriosp.com.br

O tenébrio gigante (*Zophobas morio*) é uma espécie promissora devido a facilidade na produção e no seu conteúdo nutricional satisfatório para inserção em alimentos da aquicultura. O ciclo de vida curto e a alta taxa de reprodução dos insetos, aliado à sua capacidade de serem criados em substratos de baixo custo, como resíduos orgânicos, fazem da farinha de insetos uma alternativa ambientalmente sustentável. Alguns estudos avaliaram a composição nutricional dessa espécie. Araújo et al. (2018) em estudo com larvas dessa espécie observaram valores em base seca de proteína, lipídeos, cinzas e carboidratos de 46,80%, 43,64%, 8,17% e 1,39%, respectivamente. No entanto esses valores se alteram durante os estágios de vida, como mostrado por Kulma et al. (2020), avaliando larvas de *Z. morio* com 60, 90 e 120 dias. Os autores constataram

que os valores de proteína (47,4, 47,0 e 48,1, respectivamente) e lipídeos (36,0, 31,3 e 34,0, respectivamente) variam com o tempo de desenvolvimento.

O consumo de insetos tem sido promovido como uma fonte alternativa de proteína sustentável para animais. Além disso, os insetos se destacam devido à sua alta eficiência na conversão de substratos orgânicos em proteína de alta qualidade para uso em dietas na aquacultura (Henry et al., 2015; Van Huis, 2013). Insetos possuem um perfil nutricional rico, com teor proteico variando de 35% a 65%, dependendo da espécie e do substrato utilizado para sua criação. Além disso, são fontes ricas em ácidos graxos, minerais e vitaminas, e têm um perfil de aminoácidos semelhante ao da farinha de peixe, o que os torna altamente adequados para rações aquícolas (Chia et al., 2020; Basto et al., 2020; Tubien et al., 2019).

Comparando com a atividade pecuária convencional, os insetos tem baixo impacto ambiental e ótima taxa de conversão alimentar (FCR) (Flores et al., 2020). O FCR é uma medida de eficiência de um animal para converter massa de ração em massa corporal aumentada. Estudos mostraram que a FCR para espécie de grilo é cerca de 1,7 sendo menor que o valor para outros fontes proteicas (Caparros et al., 2014; Dobermann et al. 2017). A união Europeia já aprovou a inclusão de proteínas de insetos em alimentos para formulações de ração para aquacultura (IPIFF, 2018). Assim, o uso de insetos surge como uma das alternativas alimentares em dietas na aquacultura, pois podem ser facilmente obtidos na natureza possibilitando a sua produção durante o ano, aportando valores nutricionais adequados que irão suprir as exigências dos organismos cultivados.

1.3. Processos biotecnológicos

1.3.1. Processos de secagem

A maioria dos produtos alimentícios são materiais altamente perecíveis devido ao seu alto teor de água. No caso dos bioflocos e insetos, a presença de água os torna suscetíveis a deterioração, como crescimento microbiano e reações química catalisadas por enzimas, causando mudanças rápidas em sua composição (Belwal et al. 2021). Nesse sentido, remover e/ou reduzir o teor de água desses materiais é uma medida para estabilizar tais biomateriais para o desenvolvimento posterior de produtos alimentícios. A secagem é um processo importante para redução o teor de umidade podendo ser aplicado em diversos tipos de materiais e é realizado através de uma matriz caracterizada por porosidade variável e envolve transição de fase (Jin et al. 2018; Orphanides & Gekas,

2016). O calor é aplicado diretamente ou indiretamente no material, provocando o movimento da água tanto da superfície quando das camadas internas (Belwal et al. 2021).

As técnicas de secagem podem afetar o aspecto final do produto, incluindo o conteúdo de compostos bioativos, propriedades físico-químicas e organolépticas, afetando suas atividades biologias e prazo de validade. Na área da aquacultura muitas pesquisas vêm sendo realizadas com aditivos alternativos e suplementos funcionais, para se obter um produto final de alta qualidade. Portanto, é fundamental adotar as melhores condições de secagem para manter a qualidade dos produtos secos e proteger os compostos bioativos das matrizes alimentares. Além disso, o processo de secagem tem papel importante economicamente em relação aos custos envolvidos na produção (Menon et al. 2020).

Algumas técnicas são usadas para a secagem desses materiais. O método convencional em estufa, é baseada na evaporação da água em temperaturas próximas ao ponto de ebulição pela aplicação de calor em um grau variável (Ele et al. 2016) e tem aplicações para inativação de enzimas, redução de microrganismos e redução da atividade de água na matriz alimentícia (Ozcan et al. 2021). No entanto, muitas vezes não é capaz de atender aos requisitos de uma alta qualidade para o produto final, pois mesmo reduzindo a umidade, condições em alta temperatura e tempo prolongado podem levar a degradação de compostos bioativos sensíveis e afetar a qualidade do produto, como volume, cor e forma (Lin et al. 1998). Já a liofilização é uma técnica de desidratação baseada na sublimação de um produto congelado (Ratti, 2001; Marques et al, 2005) e é considerado o melhor método para secagem de produtos de alto valor que sãos sensíveis ao tratamento térmico, pois é realizado em temperaturas muito baixas e produz materiais com alta porosidade, qualidade nutricional inalterada, sabor, aroma, e cor superiores (Krokid et al. 1998). Portanto, durante o processo de secagem, os efeitos das técnicas de secagem na qualidade física, química e nutricional do produto seco devem ser considerados para obter o produto da mais alta qualidade.

1.3.2. Produção de hidrolisados proteicos de insetos

Devido ao alto conteúdo proteico, os insetos podem ser melhor aproveitados através da produção de hidrolisados de proteína por hidrólise enzimática. Os hidrolisados proteicos são obtidos através da hidrólise de proteína pela ação de enzimas que hidrolisam a sua proteína nativa, isolando a fração proteica (Molla & Hovannisyan, 2011). Esses compostos são produzidos com o foco de solubilizar a fração proteica para melhorar o

seu valor biológico e nutricional visando a obtenção de produtos de alto valor agregado e interesse comercial (Nilsang et al. 2005). Segundo Nissan et al. (2014), os hidrolisados proteicos são considerados como importantes suplementos nutricionais e possuem uma ampla variedade de aplicações, considerando que podem ser facilmente absorvidos e que possuem a capacidade de desempenhar diferentes atividades metabólicas no organismo.

Esse processo altera as propriedades das proteínas diminuindo sua massa molecular, aumentando o número de grupos ionizáveis e permitindo a exposição de grupos hidrofóbicos (Villamil et al., 2017), gerando assim produtos que podem ser usados na elaboração de dietas funcionais e suplementos para a aquicultura.

O processo de hidrólise enzimática é uma forma de obter peptídeos bioativos de forma ambientalmente mais responsável em comparação com os métodos convencionais através da extração por solventes químicos. A hidrólise enzimática pode ser realizada através de enzimas endógenas (enzimas digestivas ou microbianas) (Moller et al. 2008) ou enzimas exógenas (como alcalase ou flavourzyme), sendo essas exógenas comumente escolhidas para a produção de hidrolisados devido a sua capacidade de obter um perfil e composição de peptídeos consistentes (Sousa et al. 2020). Além disso, a hidrólise enzimática se destaca devido a ausência de resíduos de solventes orgânicos e pro possibilitar um tempo de processo menor quando comparado a processos fermentativos (Salem et al., 2017).

Durante a hidrólise enzimática ocorre a quebra da ligação peptídica entre os aminoácidos pela adição de uma molécula de água (Rutherfurd, et al., 2009) e para cada ligação peptídica clivada ocorre liberação de um mol de grupo carboxila e um mol de grupo amina (Damodaran et al., 2010). A hidrólise enzimática é realizada nas condições ótimas de atuação das enzimas proteolíticas, onde variações de pH devem ser controladas com o auxílio de soluções básicas ou acidas (Clemente, 2001). A qualidade dos hidrolisados obtidos são influenciadas pela seleção da enzima usada, condições de hidrólise adequadas, relação enzima: substrato (E:S) temperatura, pH e tempo de duração da hidrólise (Sila e Bougatef, 2016).

Nos últimos anos várias pesquisas vêm sendo realizadas para avaliar as propriedades bioativas de hidrolisados proteicos de inseto, como potencial antioxidante (Tang et al., 2018), atividade anti-hipertensiva (Zhou et al., 2017), atividade antidiabética (Hall et al., 2018), e atividade antiinflamatoria (Zielinska et al., 2017). No entanto, existem algumas desvantagens na produção de hidrolisados proteico. Sarabandi et al. (2018) relata que, o processo de hidrólise envolve a formação de um sabor amargo, sendo

umas das limitações do uso desse produto na formulação de dietas, apesar das propriedades de melhoria da saúde. Esse sabor amargo está associado a liberação de pequenos peptídeos principalmente de aminoácidos hidrofóbicos. Outro ponto, é a liberação de peptídeos de baixo peso molecular, causando uma redução na temperatura de transição vítrea (Neto, 1998), podendo exibir uma alta higroscopicidade e serem mais susceptíveis a aglomeração e deterioração química (Kurozawa et al., 2011), sendo necessário a adoção de outros métodos para minimizar esses efeitos.

1.3.3. Encapsulação de compostos bioativos

O processo de encapsulação é uma forma de superar algumas características indesejáveis presentes nos hidrolisados proteicos. Além disso, peptídeos bioativos diferem de outros compostos bioativos, como polifenóis e vitaminas (Tkaczewska et al., 2019). Atualmente, há uma lacuna na literatura demonstrando os vários aspectos do encapsulamento de hidrolisados proteicos derivados de proteínas de insetos. Esse método é baseado no revestimento de pequenas partículas (no caso dos hidrolisados proteicos, solidas) com um material de parede polimérico para produzir microcápsulas (Correa-Filho et al., 2019). O uso do encapsulamento é um fator altamente significativo na proteção de moléculas bioativas (Tkaczewska et al., 2019), como é o caso dos hidrolisados proteicos.

O encapsulamento permite o desenvolvimento de um sistema de entrega por meio da melhoria na estabilidade, aumentando o tempo de residência em relação a circulação e uma liberação controlado do material no núcleo (Lemes et al., 2016). Dentre as vantagens do processo da encapsulação, ele reduz o sabor e gosto indesejado do material do núcleo, facilita a liberação controlada do material do núcleo e protege o material do núcleo frente a condições circundantes (Jeyakumari et al., 2016). Diferentes tipos de sistemas de entrega coloidais foram desenvolvidos, como por exemplo a produção de microcápsulas através da secagem por pulverização (usando um spray dryer). A microencapsulação é uma técnica que envolve o aprisionamento de um agente bioativo (material do núcleo) em um envelope protetor (material de parede) (Gharsallaoui et al., 2007).

Para esse processo, comumente são usados como material de parede, celulose, maltodextrina, goma arábica, alginatos, pectina, quitosana e inulina (Correa-Filho et al., 2019). Os polissacarídeos são geralmente ideais como agentes de entrega em encapsulados, devido serem estruturalmente estáveis, baratos e amplos por natureza. Além disso, os polissacarídeos possuem grupos funcionais reativos (carboxil, amida, hidroxil e grupos sulfato) sendo bons candidatos como matrizes transportadoras (Mohan et al., 2015). A maltodextrina é frequentemente usada como material de parede devido a sua capacidade de formar uma película continua, que é fundamental para proteger o material do núcleo (Costa et al., 2015). Dentre as vantagens do seu uso, são mencionados seu custo relativamente baixo, aroma e sabor neutros, alta solubilidade e baixa viscosidade em concentrações de sólidos alta (Justus et al., 2022).

No entanto, o uso de diferentes materiais de parede pode afetar algumas características físico-químicas das microcápsulas, como o tamanho, estrutura, densidade, porosidade, teor de umidade e retenção de compostos bioativos (Muzaffar et al., 2016; Seerangurayar et al., 2018; Silva et al., 2012; Tonon et al., 2012). Materiais de parede com alto peso molecular usados no processo de microencapsular hidrolisados proteicos pode contribuir no processo de secagem diminuindo a adesão do produto na câmara do secador e aumentando a sua estabilidade em condições ambientais adversas (Muzaffar et al., 2016; Santana et al., 2017). Logo, o estudo sobre as propriedades é necessária para otimizar o processo, melhorar a funcionalidade e reduzir custos de operação.

1.4. Efeito de compostos bioativos na aquacultura

Apesar dos avanços no setor aquícola, o bem-estar animal e a redução ao estresse induzido pelos cultivos, continuam sendo um desfaio e superá-los é fundamental para contribuir no desemprenho zootécnico dos animais e a resistência as ameaças ambientais (como surtos de doenças e mudanças climáticas) (Marmelo et al., 2024). Encontrar maneiras mais sustentáveis e econômicas para auxiliar o sistema imunológico e as respostas antioxidantes dos animais é importante, pois auxiliam na resistência frente a condições que podem causar prejuízo a suade dos animais (FAO, 2022). Para contornar esses desafios, as rações biofortificadas com aditivos naturais bioativos, surgem como uma estratégia promissora para aumentar a imunidade dos organismos aquáticos.

O efeito protetor de compostos bioativos em organismos aquáticos ocorre por meio de diversas ações biológicas que visam aumentar a resistência ao estresse oxidativo, patógenos, inflamações e outras condições adversas. Esses compostos bioativos incluem antioxidantes, peptídeos antimicrobianos, polissacarídeos imunomoduladores, entre outros, que atuam em várias frentes para proteger e melhorar a resposta fisiológica dos organismos, tornando-os mais resilientes a desafios ambientais e patogênicos (Gomes et al., 2024; Colombo et al., 2023). Compostos como flavonoides, carotenoides, e vitaminas presentes nos bioflocos (Crab et al., 2012; Ju et al., 2008; Tacon et al., 2002) desempenham papel essencial na neutralização de radicais livres, reduzindo o estresse oxidativo e os danos às células e tecidos. Em sistemas de aquicultura intensiva, como no caso do sistema BFT, onde os camarões são expostos a altas densidades de estocagem e flutuações de qualidade de água, o estresse oxidativo aumenta, levando a imunossupressão e morte celular.

A produção de ROS (espécies reativas de oxigênio) acontece normalmente no metabolismo aeróbico dos organismos, no entanto, em altas concentrações e a longo prazo pode danificar as células animais e levar ao envelhecimento celular e redução da imunidade (Tsumbu et al. 2012; Lobo et al. 2010). O estresse oxidativo em peixes como resultado da resposta imunológica pode levar ao comprometimento da saúde (Blier, 2014). Ingredientes bioativos podem eliminar auxiliar na redução de produção do ROS, diminuindo os danos no corpo dos animais. Proteínas após processo de hidrólise apresentam propriedades bioativas, e demonstraram contribuir na saúde dos animais (Zamora-Sillero et al., 2019). Alguns peptídeos de cadeia curta e aminoácidos livres são conhecidos por possuir atividade antioxidante. Essas moléculas podem facilmente diminuir a produção de ROS e radicais livres (Elias et al., 2008). No entanto a maioria dos estudos avalia apenas essa atividade *in vitro*.

A modulação da microbiota intestinal contribui para uma barreira intestinal mais forte, reduz a colonização de patógenos e promove uma digestão mais eficiente, resultando em melhor aproveitamento dos nutrientes e uma menor produção de resíduos (Schelder et al. 2017). Isso é especialmente importante em sistemas de aquicultura, onde a saúde intestinal está diretamente relacionada à capacidade de crescimento e à resistência a doenças.

2. OBJETIVO GERAL

Obtenção, caracterização e aplicação das propriedades bioativas obtidas a partir de hidrolisados proteicos de tenébrio gigante (*Zophobas morio*) e flocos microbianos dos sistemas fotoautotróficos e heterotróficos produzidos no meio em bioflocos -BFT.

2.1. Objetivos específicos

 Obter flocos microbianos (heterotrófico e fotoautotrófico) utilizando diferentes métodos de secagem (estufa e liofilização);

- Determinar a composição proximal dos bioflocos concentrado (*in natura*), secos e liofilizados;

- Caracterizar os bioflocos processados em relação ao seu conteúdo de aminoácidos;

- Analisar as propriedades biológicas (clorofila a e carotenoides) dos bioflocos processados;

- Avaliar as propriedades bioativas dos extratos (aquoso, etílico e metílico) nas amostras de bioflocos;

- Obter hidrolisados proteicos de tenébrio gigante (*Zophobas mori*) desidratado utilizando diferentes proteases (Alcalase, Protamex e Flavourzyme);

- Caracterizar os hidrolisados proteicos com relação a sua composição aminoacídica;

- Avaliar as propriedades funcionais dos hidrolisados proteicos obtidos;

- Avaliar os hidrolisados proteicos como agentes antimicrobianos;

- Analisar a capacidade antioxidante dos hidrolisados proteicos antes e após a simulação gastrointestinal in vitro;

- Microencapsular os hidrolisados proteicos mediante secagem por "spray-dryer" usando diferentes materiais de parede (maltodextrina e goma arábica);

- Caracterizar os hidrolisados microencapsulados quantos as suas características físicoquímicas;

- Avaliar o efeito da microencapsulação sobre as atividades antioxidantes dos hidrolisados proteicos;

- Analisar os hidrolisados microencapsulados como agente protetor frente a condições de estresse (oxidativo e térmico) no nematóide *Caenorhabditis elegans*.

3. REFERÊNCIAS

- Araujo, R.R.S., Benfica, T.A.R.S, Ferraza, V.P., Santos, E.M. Nutritional composition of insects *Gryllus assimilis* and *Zophobas morio*: potential foods harvested in Brazil. Journal of Food Composition and Analysis, v. 76, p. 22-26, 2018. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfca.2018.11.005
- Avnimelech, Y. Biofloc technology A pratical Guide Book, 2nd Edition. The World Aquaculture Society Baton Rouge, Louisiana, United States. p. 272, 2012.
- Basto, A.; Matosa, E.; Valentea, L. M. P. Nutrition value of diferente insect larvae meals as protein sources for European sea bass (*Dicentrarchus labrax*) juveniles. Aquaculture, v. 521, p. 735085, 2020. doi: 10.1016/j.aquaculture.2020.735085
- Bauer, W.; Prentice, C.; Tesser, M.B.; Wasielesky, W.; Poersch, L.H.S. Substitution of fishmeal with microbial floc meal and soy protein concentrate in diets for the pacific white shrimp *Litopenaeus vannamei*. Aquaculture (Amsterdam), v. 342-343, p. 112-116, 2012. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2012.02.023
- Belwal, T., Cravotto, C., Prieto, MA, Venskutonis, PR, Daglia, M., Devkota, HP, ...
 Cravotto, G. (2022). Efeitos de diferentes técnicas de secagem na qualidade e compostos bioativos de produtos de origem vegetal: uma revisão crítica sobre as tendências atuais. Drying Technology , 40 (8), 1539–1561.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/07373937.2022.2068028
- Blier, P. Fish Health: An Oxidative Stress Perspective. Fish Aquac. J. 2014, 5, 1-2
- Caparros Megido R, Sablon L, Geuens M, Brostaux Y, Alabi T, Blecker C et al (2014) Edible insects acceptance by belgian consumers: promising attitude for entomophagy development. J Sens Stud. 29:14–20. https://doi.org/10.1111/joss.12077
- Correa-Filho, L.C., Moldao-Martins, M., Alves, V.D.: Advances in the application of microcapsules as carriers of functional compounds for food products. Appl. Sci. 9(3), 571 (2019). https:// doi.org/ 10. 3390/ app90 30571
- Costa, J. M. G.; Silva, E. K.; Hijo, A. A. C. T.; Azevedo, V. M.; Malta, M. R.; Ferreira Alves, J. G. L.; Borges, S. V. Microencapsulation of Swiss Cheese Bioaroma by Spray-Drying: Process Optimization and Characterization of Particles. Powder Technol. 2015, 274, 296–304. DOI: 10.1016/j.powtec.2015.01.037

- Chia, S. Y.; Macharia, J.; Diiroa, G. M.; Kassie, M.; Ekesi, S.; Van Loon, J. J. A.; DICKE, M.; TANGA, C. M. Smallholder farmers' knowledge and willingness to pay for insect-based feeds in Kenya. Plos One, v. 15, p. e0230552, 2020. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal. pone.0230552
- Clemente, A. Enzymatic protein hydrolysates in human nutrition. Trends in Food Science and Technology, v.11, n.7, p. 254-262, 2001.
- Colombo, S.M. Chapter 2 Physiological considerations in shifting carnivorous fishes to plant-based diets. Fish Physiology, v. 38, p. 53-82, 2020. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.fp.2020.09.002</u>
- Crab, R., B.; Chielens, M. W.; Bossier, P.; Verstraete, W. The effect of different carbon sources on the nutritional value of bioflocs, a feed for *Macrobrachium rosenbergii* postlarvae. Aquaculture Research v. 41, p. 559–67, 2010. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2109.2009.02353.x
- Damodaran, S., Parkin, K.L., Fenema, O.R. Quimica de Aliemntos de Fennema. 4 ed. Porto Alegre: Armed, 2010.
- Dantas, E.M.; Valle, B.C.S.; Britoa, C.M.S.; Calazans, N.K.F.; Peixoto, S.R.M.; Soares, R.B. Partial replacement of fishmeal with biofloc meal in the diet of postlarvae of the Pacific white shrimp *Litopenaeus vannamei*. Aquaculture Nutrition, v. 22, p. 335-342, 2016. doi: 10.1111/anu.12249
- Dobermann D, Swift JA, Field LM (2017) Opportunities and hurdles of edible insects for food and feed. Nutr Bull. 42:293–308. https://doi.org/10.1111/nbu.12291
- Ele, RQ; Weng, ZY Sobre a possibilidade de localização de muitos corpos em um isolador de Mott dopado. Sci. Rep. 2016,<u>6</u>,35208: 1-10. DOI:<u>https://doi.org/10.1038/srep35208</u>
- Elias, R.J., Kellerby, S.S., Decker, E.A. Antioxidant activity of proteins and peptides. Cri. Rev. Food Sci. Nutr., 2008, 48, 430-411.
- FAO (2022). The State of World Fisheries and Aquaculture 2022. Towards Blue Transformation (Rome: FAO). doi: 10.4060/cc0461en
- FAO: The State of Food Security and Nutrition in the World 2020. Sustainability in action. v. 201, 2020. ISBN: 978-92-5-132901-6.
- Fleckenstein, L.J., Tierney, T.W., Fisk, J.C., Raya, A.J. Effects of supplemental LED lighting on water quality and Pacific white shrimp (*Litopenaeus vannamei*)

performance in intensive recirculating systems. Aquaculture, v. 504, p. 219–226, 2019.https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2019.01.06

- Gharsallaoui, A.; Roudaut, G.; Chambin, O.; Voilley, A.; Saurel, R. Applications of Spray-Drying in Microencapsulation of Food Ingredients: An Overview. Food Res. Int. 2007, 40, 1107–1121. DOI:10.1016/j.foodres.2007.07.004
- Ge, H., Li J., Chen, P., Chang, Z., Sshen, M., Zhao, F. Cultivation of green algae Platymonas helgolandica in rearing water enhances the growth performance and resistance of *Litopenaeus vannamei* against *Vibrio parahaemolyticus* infection. Aquaculture International, v. 25, p. 1279–1290, 2017. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10499-017-0113-6
- Gomes, R.M.M.; Ramírez, J.R.B.; Buitrago, A.M.; Colombo, G.M.; Pereira, A.C.; Roselet, F.; Ramos, D.F.; Bernadi, F.; Monserrat, J.M. Biofloc residue conversion from shrimp production: Optimizing polyphenol extraction for silver nanoparticles synthesis with antibacterial and antibiofilm properties. Aquaculture, v. 585, p. 740719, 2024 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2024.740719
- Hall, F., Johnson, P.E., Liceaga, A. Effect of enzymatic hydrolysis on bioactive properties and allergenicity of cricket (Gryllodes sigillatus) protein. Food Chemistry, 2018 Doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.doofchem.2018.04.058.
- Han, D., Shan, X., Zhang, W., Chena, Y., Wang, Q., Li, Z., ... & Mai, K. A revisit to fishmeal usage and associated consequences in Chinese aquaculture. Reviews in Aquaculture, v. 10, n. 2, p. 493-507, 2018. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/raq.12183</u>
- Henchion, M.; Hayes, M.; Mullen, A.M.; Fenelon, M.; Tiwari, B. Future protein supply and demand: strategies and factors influencing a sustainable equilibrium. Foods, v. 6, p. 53, 2017. doi:10.3390/foods6070053
- Henry, M.; Gasco, L.; Piccolo, G.; Fountoulaki, E. Review on the use of insects in the diet of farmed fish: Past and future. Animal Feed Science Technology, v. 203, p. 1-22, 2015. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2015.03.001
- IPIFF. Promoting Insects for Human Consumption & Animal Feed—IPIFF. Available online: http://ipi_.org/
- Jeyakumari, A., Zynudheen, A.A., Parvathy, U.: Microencapsulation of bioactive food ingredients and controlled release—a review. MOJ Food Process. Technol. 2(6), 59 (2016). https:// doi.org/ 10. 15406/ mojfpt. 2016. 02. 00059

- Jin, W.; Mujumdar, AS; Zhang, M.; Shi, W. Novas técnicas de secagem para especiarias e ervas: uma revisão. Food Eng Rev. 2018, 10, 34–45. DOI:https://doi.org/10.1007/s12393-017-9165-7.
- Justus, A., Ida, E.I., Kurozawa, L.E. Microencapsulation of okara protein hydrolysate by spray drying: physicochemical and nutritive properties, sorption isotherm, and glass transition temperature. Drying technology 2022, vol. 40, no. 10, 2116–2127 https://doi.org/10.1080/07373937.2021.1920031
- Ju, Z.Y.; Forster, I.; Conquest, L.; Dominy, W.; Kuo, W.C.; Horgen, F.D. Determination of microbial community structures of shrimp floc cultures by biomarkers and analysis of floc amino acid profiles, Aquaculture Research, v. 39, p. 118–133, 2008. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2109.2007.01856.x
- Krokida , M.K. ; Karathanos , V.T. ; Maroulis , Z.B. Effect of freeze drying conditions on shrinkage and porosity of dehydrated agricultural products . Journal of Food Engineering 1998 , 35 , 369 – 380
- Krummenauer, D., Peixoto, S., Cavalli, R.O., Poersch, L.H., Wasielesky, W. Superintensive culture of White shrimp, *Litopenaeus vannamei*, in a biofloc technology system in southern Brazil at different stocking densities. Journal World Aquaculture Society. v. 42, n. 5, p. 726–733, 2011.
- Kulma, M., Kourimskab, L., Homolkovab, D., Bozikc, M., Plachyb, V., Vrabeca.V. Effect of developmental stage on the nutritional value of edible insects. A case study with *Blaberus craniifer* and *Zophobas morio*. Journal of Food Composition and Analysis, v. 92, (2020) 103570. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfca.2020.103570
- Kurozawa, L. E.; Park, K. J.; Hubinger, M. D. Spray Drying of Chicken Meat Protein Hydrolysate: Influence of Process Conditions on Powder Property and Dryer Performance. Drying Technol. 2011, 29, 163–173. DOI: 10.1080/07373937.2010.482711.
- Lemes, A.; Sala, L.; Ores, J.; Braga, A.; Egea, M.; Fernandes, K. A review of the latest advances in encrypted bioactive peptides from protein-rich waste. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 2016, 17, 950.
- Lin, TM; D. Durance, T.; Scaman, CH Caracterização de fatias de cenoura secas a vácuo, por micro-ondas, ao ar e liofilizadas. Food Res. Int. 1998,<u>31</u>, 111–117. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0963-9969(98)00070-2</u>.

- Lobo, V., Patil, A., Phatak, A., Chandra, N. Free radicals, antioxidants and functional foods: Impact on human health. Pharm. Ver. 2010, 4, 118-126.
- Marmelo, I., Dias, M., Grade, A., Diniz, M. S., Marques, A., & Maulvault, A. L. (2024). Immunomodulatory and antioxidant effects of functional aquafeeds biofortified with whole Laminaria digitata in juvenile gilthead seabream (Sparus aurata). *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 11, 1325244. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2024.1325244
- Marques, L.A.R., Biscaia, S., Massano, A., Tavares, R.M., Mateus, A. (2023). Sustainable Direct Digital Manufacturing Using Marine Resources. In: Encarnação, T., Canelas Pais, A. (eds) Marine Organisms: A Solution to Environmental Pollution?. Environmental Challenges and Solutions. Springer, Cham. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-17226-7_6</u>
- Marques, L.G.; Silveira, A.M.; Freire, J.T. Analysis of freeze drying of tropical fruits. Drying Technology 2005, 23, 2169 2184.
- Menon, A.; Stojceska, V.; Tassou, SA Uma revisão sistemática sobre os avanços recentes das melhorias de eficiência energética em tecnologias não convencionais de secagem de alimentos. Tendências Food Sci. Technol. 2020, 100, 67–76. DOI:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs.2020.03.014.
- Mohan, A.; Rajendran, S.R.; He, Q.S.; Bazinet, L.; Udenigwe, C.C. Encapsulation of food protein hydrolysates and peptides: A review. RSC Adv. 2015, 5, 79270–79278.
- Molla, A.E., Hovannisyan, H.G. Optimization of enzymatic hydrolysis of visceral waste proteins of beluga Huso huso using Protamex, International Aquatic Research, v.3, p.93-99, 20011.
- Möller, N.P., Scholz-Ahrens, K.E., Roos, N., Schrezenmeir, J. Bioactive peptides and proteins from foods: indication for health effects, Eur. J. Nutr., 2008, 47(4), 171–182.
- Muzaffar, K.; Kumar, P. Comparative Efficiency of Maltodextrin and Protein in the Production of Spray-Dried Tamarind Pulp Powder. Drying Technol. 2016, 34, 802– 809. DOI: 10.1080/07373937.2015.1080724.
- Netto, F. M.; Desobry, S. A.; Labuza, T. P. Effect of Water Content on the Glass Transition, Caking and Stichiness of Protein Hydrolysates. Int J Food Prop 1998, 1, 141–161. DOI: 10.1080/10942919809524573.

- Nilsang, S., Lertsiri, S., Supphntharika, M., Assavanig, A. Optimization of enzymatic hydrolysis of fish soluble concentrate by commercial proteases. Hournal of Food Engineering, v. 70, n. 4, p. 571-578, 2005
- Orphanides, A.; Gekas, V. Tecnologias de Secagem: Veículo para Ervas de Alta Qualidade. Food Eng Rev. 2016, 8 , 164–180. DOI:<u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12393-</u> 015-9128-9.
- Özcan, MM, Ghafoor, K., Al Juhaimi, F. et al. Influência de técnicas de secagem em propriedades bioativas, compostos fenólicos e composições de ácidos graxos de pós de casca de limão e laranja secos. J Food Sci Technol 58 , 147–158 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1007/s13197-020-04524-0
- Ozório, R.A.; Lopes, R.G.; Vieira, F.d.N.; Bolívar-Ramírez, N.C.; Oliveira, C.Y.B.d.; Barracco, M.A.A.M.; Owatari, M.S.; Fracalossi, D.M.; Derner, R.B. Crude Polysaccharide Extract from the Microalga *Porphyridium cruentum* Improved Nonspecific Immune Responses and Resistance in *Penaeus vannamei* Exposed to *Vibrio alginolyticus. Aquac. J.* 2024, *4*, 104-113. https://doi.org/10.3390/aquacj4030008
- Ratti, C. Hot air and freeze drying of high-value foods: A review . Journal of Food Engineering 2001, 49, 311 – 319
- Rutherford, S.M., Gilani, G.S. Amino acid analysis. Current Protocols in Protein Science, v.58, p. 1-37, 2009
- Salem, R.B.S., Bkhairia, I., Abdelhedi, O., Nasri, M. Octopus vulgaris protein hydrolysates: characterization, antioxidante and functional properties. Journal of Food Science and Technology, v. 54, n. 6, p. 1442-1454, 2017.
- Santana, A. A.; Martin, L. G. P.; Oliveira, R. A.; Kurozawa, L. E.; Park, K. J. Spray Drying of Babassu Coconut Milk Using Different Carrier Agents. Drying Technol. 2017, 35, 76–87. DOI: 10.1080/07373937.2016.1160111.
- Sarabandi, K.; Sadeghi Mahoonak, A.; Hamishekar, H.; Ghorbani, M.; Jafari, S. M. Microencapsulation of Casein Hydrolysates: Physicochemical, Antioxidant and Microstructure Properties. J Food Eng 2018, 237, 86–95. DOI: 10.1016/j.jfoodeng.2018.05.036.
- Schleder, D.D.; Da Rosa, J.R.; Guimarães, A.M.; Ramlov, F.; Maraschin, M.; Seiffert,
 W.Q.; Vieira, F.D.N.; Hayashi, L.; Andreatta, E.R. Brown seaweeds as feed additive for white-leg shrimp: Effects on thermal stress resistance, midgut microbiology, and immunology. J. Appl. Phycol. 2017, 29, 2471–2477
- Seerangurayar, T.; Manickavasagan, A.; Al-Ismaili, A. M.; Al-Mulla, Y. A. Effect of Carrier Agents on Physicochemical Properties of Foam-Mat Freeze- Dried Date Powder. Drying Technol. 2018, 36,1292–1303. DOI:10.1080/07373937.2017.1400557
- Shao, J.; Liua, M.; Wng, B.; Jlanga, K.; Wnga, M.; Wng, L. Evaluation of biofloc meal as an ingredient in diets for white shrimp *Litopenaeus vannamei* under practical conditions: Effect on growth performance, digestive enzymes and TOR signaling pathway. Aquaculture, v. 479, p. 516 – 521, 2017. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2017.06.034
- Sila, A., Bougatef, A. Antioxidant peptides from marine by-products: Isolation, identification and application in food systems: A review. Journal of Functional Foods, v.21, p. 10-26, 2016.
- Silva, V. M.; Kurozawa, L. E.; Park, K. J.; Hubinger, M. D. Influence of Carrier Agents on the Physicochemical Properties of Mussel Protein Hydrolysate Powder. Drying Technol. 2012, 30, 653–663. DOI: 10.1080/07373937.2012.657727.
- Sousa, P., Borges, S., Pintado, M. Enzymatic hydrolysis of insect Alphitobius diaperinus towards the development of bioactive peptide hydrolysates. Food Funct., 2020, 11, 3539–3548 DOI: 10.1039/d0fo00188k
- Tacon, A.G.J.; Cody, J.J.; Cconquest, L.D.; Divakaran, S.; Forster, I.P.; Decamp, O.E. Effects of culture system on the nutrition and growth performance of Pacific white shrimp (*Litopenaeus vannamei*, Boone) fed different diets, Aquaculture Nutrition, v. 8, p. 121–137, 2002. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2095.2002.00199.x
- Tang, W., Zhang, H., Wang, L., Qian, H., Qi, X. Targeted separation of antibacterial peptide from protein hydrolysate of anchovy cooking wastewater by equilibrium dialysis. Food Chemistry, v. 168,, p. 115-123, 2015.

- Tkaczewska, J.; Bukowski, M.; Mak, P. Identification of Antioxidant Peptides in Enzymatic Hydrolysates of Carp (Cyprinus Carpio) Skin Gelatin. Molecules 2019, 24, 97.
- Tonon, R. V.; Pedro, R. B.; Grosso, C. R. F.; Hubinger, M. D. Microencapsulation of Flaxseed Oil by Spray Drying: Effect of Oil Load and Type of Wall Material. Drying Technol. 2012, 30, 1491–1501. DOI: 10.1080/07373937.2012.696227.
- Tsumbu, C.N., Deby-Dupont, G., Tits, M., Angenot, L., Frederich, M., Kohnen, S., Mouithys-Mickalad, A., Serteyn, D., Franck, T. Polyphenol content and modulatory activities of some tropical dietary plant extracts on the oxidant activities of neutrophils and myeloperoxidase. International Journal Mol. Sci., 2012, 13, 628-650.
- Tubin, J. S. B.; Paiano, D.; Hashimoto, G. S. O.; Furtado, G. E.; Martins, M. L.; Durigon, E; Emerenciano, M. G. C. *Tenebrio molitor* meal in diets for Nile tilapia juveniles reared in biofloc system. Aquaculture, v. 519, p. 734763, 2020. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2019.734763
- Van Huis, A. Potential of Insects as Food and Feed in Assuring Food Security. Annual Review of Entomology, v.58, p. 563-583, 2013. doi: 10.1146/annurev-ento-120811-153704
- Villamil, O., Váquiro, H., Solanilla, J.F. Fish viscera protein hydrolysates: Production, potencial applications and functional and bioactive properties. Food Chemistry, v. 224, p. 160-171, 2017.
- Zielinska, E., Karas, M., Jakubczyk, A. Antioxidant activity of predigested protein obtained from a range of farmed edible insects. International Journal of Food Science & Technology, v. 52, p. 306-312, 2017.

CAPÍTULO 1

Microorganisms, nutritional composition, and biological properties of the processed microbial floc produced in a BFT system

Manuscrito submetido a revista Aquaculture (FI= 3,9).

Formatado conforme as normas da revista.

Microorganisms, nutritional composition, and biological properties of the processed microbial floc produced in a BFT system

Alan Carvalho de Sousa Araujo^{adf}, Juan Rafael Buitrago Ramírez^{af}, Robson Matheus Marreiro Gomes^{af}, Sonia Astrid Muñoz Buitrago^{af}, Dariano Krummenauer^{bcf}, Wilson Wasielesky^{cf}, Vilásia Guimarães Martins^{df}, José María Monserrat^{aef}

^a Laboratory of Functional Biochemistry of Aquatic Organisms, Institute of Oceanography, Federal University of Rio Grande - FURG, Rio Grande, RS 96201-900, Brazil.

^b Laboratory of Ecology of Microorganisms Applied to Aquaculture, Institute of Oceanography, Federal University of Rio Grande - FURG, C.P. 474, Rio Grande, RS 96201-900, Brazil.

^c Laboratory of Marine Shrimp Culture, Institute of Oceanography, Federal University of Rio Grande - FURG, C.P. 474, Rio Grande, RS 96201-900, Brazil.

^d Laboratory of Food Technology, School of Chemistry and Food Engineering, Federal University of Rio Grande – FURG, Av. Itália, Km 08, 96203-900, Brazil.

^e Institute of Biological Sciences, Federal University of Rio Grande – FURG, Av. Itália, Km 08, 96201-900, Brazil.

^f Graduate Program in Aquaculture, Federal University of Rio Grande - FURG, Av. Itália, Km 08, Rio Grande, RS 96201-900, Brazil

*Correspondent authors:

Laboratory of Functional Biochemistry of Aquatic Organisms, Institute of Oceanography, Federal University of Rio Grande - FURG, Rio Grande, RS 96201-900, Brazil, emails: monserrat_jm@furg.br; alandesousa02@hotmail.com

Abstract

The aim of this study was to evaluate the influence of the drying process on the proximal composition, amino acid profile, and biological properties of photoautotrophic and heterotrophic bioflocs samples to analyze the effects of different bio-based solvents (water, ethanol, and methanol) on the antioxidant capacities and polyphenol content. The samples were first dried in hot-air oven (60 °C) or lyophilized (0 °C). After this process, aqueous, ethanolic or methanolic extracts were obtained. The freeze-drying process resulted in higher amino acid values among the samples, as well as higher concentrations of bioactive molecules, such as chlorophyll a and carotenoids. After preparation of the extracts, the highest antioxidant activity against DPPH radicals was observed in the freeze-dried photoautotrophic bioflocs (LPB) extract. The aqueous extract sample of the oven-dried photoautotrophic bioflocs for ABTS radicals showed the highest antioxidant activity. Total polyphenol content (TPC) was higher in the aqueous extracts of the photoautotrophic samples (DPB and LPB). The processed bioflocs samples demonstrated promising potential as supplementary additives for the nutrition of cultivated organisms. In addition, the obtained extracts exhibited antioxidant properties and contained natural compounds suitable for biotechnological applications.

Keywords: microbial aggregates, drying conditions, nutritional value, bioactive compounds.

1. Introduction

Microbial aggregates or bacterial biomass produced in the super-intensive biofloc system (BFT) have been reported as a mechanism for controlling water quality and providing nutritional sources for farmed animals (Martínez-Cordova et al., 2015). Bioflocs are aggregates of microorganisms, including bacteria, algae, protozoa, and particulate organic matter, which are formed in intensive aquaculture systems where water is recirculated and enriched with nutrients. Several studies have observed that the nutritional composition of bioflocs depends on factors such as the carbon source, carbon:nitrogen (C:N) ratio, type of substrate, environmental conditions of the culture, culture time, and species of organism produced (Wasielesky et al., 2006; Ferreira, 2008; Avnimelech, 2009; Vinatea et al. 2010; Emerenciano et al. 2011; Krummenauer et al., 2020; Oliveira, Wasielesky & Tesser, 2024).

Understanding the use of nutrients within the BFT system contributes to sustainable activity. In this context, systems can be classified into different categories based on the predominant type of microorganism (Ebeling, et. al, 2006; Emerenciano et al., 2017; Jimenez-Ojeda et al., 2018). For example, in the system with a predominance of photoautotrophic microorganisms, there is a predominance of microalgae that perform photosynthetic processes and convert nutrients present in the water into biomass (Fimbres-Acedo et al. 2020). These systems are highly dependent on light and play an important role in water quality, conversion of nitrogen compounds and a nutrient-rich food source (Jia & Yuan, 2016; Jimenez-Ojeda et. al., 2018). On the other hand, in the heterotrophic system, heterotrophic bacteria play a fundamental role, converting organic matter, such as food scraps and excretions from animals produced, into bacterial biomass (Ebeling et al. 2006). The addition of carbon sources, such as molasses, is essential to promote the growth of these microorganisms, which act directly in recycling waste,

improving water quality and providing supplementary food for the cultivated organisms (Gomez-Ramirez et al., 2019; Luo et al., 2020). Furthermore, these bioflocs can contribute to unfavorable conditions in the cultivation environment such as temperature (Prates et al. 2023) and nitrogen compounds (Prates et al., 2024) that interfere with animal growth.

The increase in the generation of biofloc waste derived from animal production in the BFT system is linked to population growth and the demand for quality proteins for the population. These microbial aggregates are rich in macromolecules (proteins, lipids, ash, and fibers) and serve as a potential low-cost source for animal nutrition. They have a protein content that can vary between 25% and 50% (Krummenauer et al., 2020; Braga et al. 2023; Ramiro et al., 2024) depending on the system conditions, and are rich in essential fatty acids, especially polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs) (Castro, Pinto & Nunes, 2021), which play a crucial role in the growth and health of aquatic organisms. Proteins derived from bioflocs residues have a composition rich in essential amino acids and serve as an alternative feed during production the shrimps and fishes. Studies have used bioflocs meal in the formulation of animal diets exhibit positive responses such as improved growth, physiological responses, feed efficiency, nutrient metabolism, immune response and intestinal microbiota (Nethaji et al. 2022; Durigon et al. 2024; Rostro et al. 2024; Wei et al. 2024). However, drying to obtain a meal for prolonged periods at high temperatures can promote proximal chemical composition (Emerenciano et al. 2013) and loss of biological constituents (Santos & Martins, 2023). Furthermore, some points need to be evaluated regarding the effect of different bioflocs systems and drying methods on the nutritional composition of dried in hot-air oven and freeze-dried bioflocs.

The biological properties of bioflocs extend beyond their nutritional composition. In recent years, studies have shown that they contain phytochemicals (polyphenols,

flavonoids, and carotenoids), providing bioactive ingredients for aquaculture nutrition (Gomes et al. 2024; Colombo et al. 2023; Léon et al. 2018). The presence of these biocompounds can benefit the immune system of animals, reducing the need for antibiotics and protecting cells against damage caused by free radicals and oxidizing agents present in the culture environment (Reis et al. 2024.). However, most of these studies have evaluated the incorporation of other enrichers in bioflocs, and it is necessary to determine the bioactive characteristics of different types of bioflocs systems. Regarding, it is necessary to understand some points regarding the use of waste from the BFT system for biotechnological applications.

Therefore, the aim of this study was to evaluate the effect of the drying method on the nutritional composition and amino acid profile of microbial bioflocs from photoautotrophic and heterotrophic systems in BFT and subsequently analyze the influence of the extraction solvent on the content of phenolic compounds and antioxidant activity. The results of this study may contribute to better use of the solids produced in the BFT system for the formulation of diets or supplement products and generate information on obtaining extracts rich in bioactive compounds.

2. Material and methods

2.1. Material

Photoautotrophic and heterotrophic bioflocs samples were obtained from greenhouse cultures at the Marine Aquaculture Station of the Federal University of Rio Grande (Rio Grande, Brazil). The following chemical reagents were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich: ABTS (2, 2' -Azinobis-(3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6-sulfonic acid)); DPPH (2,2-Diphenyl-

1-picrylhydrazyl); Trolox; Gallic acid and Quercetin. All chemicals reagent used were of analytical grade purity.

2.2. Experimental cultivation conditions and bioflocs formation

Penaeus vannamei post-larvae were stocked in two different biofloc systems: (1) photoautotrophic biofloc system and (2) heterotrophic biofloc system, with an initial average weight of 0.05 g (\pm 0.005 g) at an initial stocking density of 1500 shrimp/m³ and 0.01 g (\pm 0.009 g). The experimental units were two raceways filled with 237 m³ of a mixture of filtered seawater with sand (185 m³, 23 ppt salinity) and groundwater (52 m³, 5 ppt salinity), The tanks were completed with seawater prior treated with a chlorine solution (20 ppm) and neutralized using ascorbic acid powder (1 ppm).

To form a heterotrophic system, the C/N ratio was initially fixed at 15:1, according to the methodology described by Avnimelech (1999) and Ebeling et al. (2006). Organic fertilization was performed using sugarcane molasses with 37.27% carbon, during the first three days in clear water to stimulate bacteria, to maintain good water quality in relation to total ammonia, nitrite, nitrate, total suspended solids, and phosphate. Shading (70% shade) was used to prevent light entry. For the photoautotrophic system, 15% of the heterotrophic system inoculum was used to stimulate the proliferation of microorganisms, a longer period of light incidence (around 16 h) to favor the appearance of microalgae to control water quality in relation to the same parameters as the heterotrophic system Furthermore, commercial probiotics (INVE® Sanolife PROeW) at a proportion of 0.5 ppm were added to the culture water.

At the time of bioflocs sample collection, shrimp from the photoautotrophic and heterotrophic systems had an average weight of 0.4 g (\pm 0.25 g) and 1.91 g (\pm 0.35 g), respectively. Values of water quality parameters for water from the system considered photoautotrophic after 4 weeks were: TAN 0.00 mg/L, NO₂ 0.65 mg/L, NO₃ 0.00 mg/L,

SST 75 mg/L, and PO₄ 0.00 mg/L, respectively. For water from a system considered heterotrophic after 11 weeks were: TAN 0.30 mg/L, NO₂ 0.12 mg/L, NO₃ 5.0 mg/L, TSS 200 mg/L, and PO₄ 1.9 mg/L, respectively.

2.3. Collection and processing of bioflocs

Water samples from photoautotrophic and heterotrophic cultures (PB and HB, respectively) were collected manually and left to rest in 1000 mL water tanks to separate the solid and liquid fractions. The solid fraction was then centrifuged (Novatecnica, NT 825) at 800 x g for 15 min at 4 °C. The concentrated biomass was placed in 50 m Falcon tubes. For the drying process, the bioflocs were divided into batches: the first, concentrated biomass (*in natura*) was used as a control to evaluate the drying process. In the second batch, samples were dried in an oven (Nova Ética) for 24 h at 55 °C. In the third batch, the samples were freeze-dried in a horizontal benchtop freeze dryer (SL-405/E) for 168 h at 0 °C and -760 mmHg. The samples processed in these different forms were called: concentrated photoautotrophic bioflocs (DPB), oven-dried heterotrophic bioflocs (DHB), lyophilized photoautotrophic bioflocs (LPB), and lyophilized heterotrophic bioflocs (LHB). After these steps, the samples were kept in an ultrafreezer (TECTALMAQ) at -95 °C until further analysis.

2.4. Identification of microorganisms

To quantify and characterize the microbial community present in the heterotrophic and photoautotrophic bioflocs samples, water samples from the systems were collected, fixed in 4% formalin in a ratio of 18:2 mL (water: formalin; v/v), and kept in amber glass (Reis

et al., 2019). To determine the microorganisms present in the samples, the groups were counted using an inverted microscope (Zeiss Axiovert) at 400 x magnification as described by Utermohl (1958). The diversity of microorganisms was estimated using the Shannon-Weaver index (H') method (equation 1).

$$H' = \sum_{i=1}^{S} (p_i)(\ln p_i)$$
 Equation 1.

Where H' is the Shannon diversity index, \sum pi is the number obtained by dividing Ni by N, Ni is the total number of individuals of a species, N is the total number of individuals from the entire sampled area, and ln is the natural logarithm applied to pi.

2.5. Proximal composition

The proximal compositions of the photoautotrophic and heterotrophic bioflocs samples (concentrated biomass, oven-dried, and lyophilized) were determined according to the methodology described by AOAC (2006). Moisture content was determined in a drying oven at 105 °C. The crude protein content was determined using the micro-Kjeldahl method with a conversion factor of 6.25. The lipid levels were determined using a Soxhlet extractor. The ash content was determined in a muffle furnace at 550 °C, and the crude fiber content was estimated according to the method proposed by Silva and Queiroz (2009) by washing with acid and alkaline solutions, followed by incineration in a muffle furnace at 550 °C. All analyses were performed in triplicates.

2.6. Amino acid composition

The total, essential and hydrophobic amino acid (TAA, TEAA, HAA, respectively) profile compositions of the photoautotrophic and heterotrophic bioflocs samples were determined using the method described by White et al. (1986). The analysis was performed using high-precision liquid chromatography.

2.7. Chlorophyll content

Chlorophyll a values were estimated according to the method proposed by Jeffrey and Humphrey (1975) with modifications. For this, 100 mg of photoautotrophic and heterotrophic bioflocs samples (concentrated biomass, oven-dried, and lyophilized) were added to a cryopreservation tube together with 10 mL of acetone (90%). The samples were sonicated for 3 min under refrigeration (QSonica Sonicators) and then placed on an orbital shaker (KLA-210) for 24 h in the dark at room temperature (aprox. 25°C). Finally, 2 mL aliquots of the samples were collected and their optical density was read in a spectrophotometer (BEL PHOTONICS) at absorbance wavelengths of 630 nm, 647 nm, and 664 nm. To estimate the values of chlorophyll a (Cla), equation 2, proposed by Jeffrey and Humphrey (1975), was used.

$$Cla \left(\mu \frac{g}{L}\right) = \frac{(11.85 E_{664} - 1.54 E_{647} - 0.08 E_{630}) x v}{V x L} \qquad Equation 2$$

Where E λ = reading at the respective λ , corrected by the value of the cuvette blank and subtracted from the value at 750 nm (turbidity), v= volume of the aliquot in the acetone extract (mL), V = volume of the filtered sample (L) and L = optical length of the cuvette (cm)

2.8. Carotenoid analysis

Carotenoid content was extracted from the photoautotrophic and heterotrophic bioflocs samples (concentrated biomass, oven-dried, and lyophilized) according to the protocol proposed by Torrisen and Naevdal (1984), with modifications. For this, 1.00 g of bioflocs sample was placed in a Falcon tube. Then, 10 mL of acetone and 100 mg of sodium sulfate were added, followed by vortexing and left to stand for three days at 25 °C in the dark. After this period, the samples were centrifuged at 5,000 x g for 4 min at 4 °C, the supernatant was collected, and the optical density was read using a spectrophotometer (BEL PHOTONICS) at an absorbance wavelength of 480 nm. Total carotenoid content (μ g/g) was estimated using equation 5:

$$TCC\left(\frac{\mu g}{g}\right) = A\lambda = 480 \text{ nm} * \text{K} * \frac{\text{V}}{\text{E}(1\%;1\text{cm})*\text{G}}$$
 Equation 3.

Where $A\lambda$ =480 nm is the absorbance value, K is a constant (104), V is the volume of the extract solution (mL), E(1%;1 cm) =1.900 is the extinction coefficient used as a basis for the calculation to compensate for the presence of cis isomers (Foss et al., 1984), and G is the weight of the sample (g).

2.9. Biochemical analyses

2.9.1. Extract preparation

The photoautotrophic and heterotrophic bioflocs samples (concentrated biomass, ovendried, and lyophilized) were homogenized (1:5, w/v) in three different solvents to obtain aqueous (Milli Q water), ethanolic (100%), and methanolic (100%) extracts of each sample. The samples were subjected to sonication (QSONICA SONICATORS) at a frequency of 50 kHz for 1 min in the dark, homogenized for 3 h on a benchtop shaker under refrigeration, centrifuged at 1000 x g for 5 min at 4 °C, and the supernatant was collected and stored in an ultra-freezer for analysis.

2.9.2. Antioxidant activity

2.9.2.1. Antioxidant capacity against DPPH [2,2-diphenyl-1-picrylhydrazyl] radical The scavenging capacity of 2,2-diphenyl-1-picrylhydrazyl (DPPH) radical was determined according to the methodology described by Sicari et al. (2004) with some modifications. A 50 μ L aliquot of extract and 150 μ L of DPPH solution (60 μ M) diluted in absolute methanol (P.A) were added to the ependorff, incubated for 30 min in the dark, centrifuged at 10,000 x g for 5 min at 4 °C, the supernatant was collected, and 150 μ L was placed in the wells of a transparent microplate with 96 wells and the absorbance was read at 515 nm in a microplate reader (Biotek Synergy HT). Antioxidant activity was expressed as the equivalent antioxidant capacity of Trolox against DPPH radical per gram of sample (μ M Trolox/g).

2.9.2.2. Antioxidant activity by scavenging the free radical ABTS 2,2'-azinobis (3ethylbenzothiazoline sulfonic acid)

The ABTS radical-scavenging capacity of the extracts was determined according to the methodology proposed by Nenadis et al. (2004). The cation radical (ABTS⁺) was obtained by dissolving the ABTS stock solution (7 mM) in potassium persulfate (140 mM) and kept in the dark at room temperature for 16 h. Then, 30 μ L of the bioflocs extract and 3.0 mL of ABTS⁺ radical were added to a cryopreservation tube, homogenized in a benchtop vortex, and the solution was kept at room temperature for 6 min. The ABTS⁺ radical was read using a microplate reader (BioTek Synergy HT) and measured at 734 nm. Ethanol (100%) was used as the blank and a Trolox solution was used as the standard curve. The

values are expressed in relative micrograms of the standard per gram of sample (μ M Trolox/g).

2.9.3. Polyphenol analysis

2.9.3.1. Total polyphenols content (TPC)

The polyphenol content (PC) of the extracts was determined as described by Dias et al. (2013). A 25 μ L aliquot of the extract and 625 μ L of 0.1 M Folin-Ciocaletu were added to clear microplate wells. After 5 min, 500 μ L of 7.5% (w/v) Na₂CO₃ was added. A standard curve was prepared using gallic acid previously diluted in 100% methanol. The samples were kept in the dark for 60 min at room temperature, and absorbance was measured at 765 nm using a microplate reader (Biotek Synergy HT). The total polyphenol content was expressed as μ g of gallic acid per gram of the sample.

2.9.3.2. Flavonoid analysis

To determine flavonoid content (FC), a protocol according to Gajula et al. (2009) and modified by Léon et al. (2018), was adopted. Aliquots of the extracts (50 μ l) were added to an eppendorf tube, followed by 50 μ l of distilled water and 37.5 μ l of sodium nitrite (5%), incubated in the dark for 6 min, then 75 μ l of aluminum chloride (10%) was added and incubated again for 5 min. Finally, 250 μ l of sodium hydroxide (1 M) was added, homogenized, and 250 μ l of the samples were removed and added to the transparent microplates. The absorbance was read at 510 nm using a spectrofluorimeter (BioTek Synergy HT). Quercetin solution was prepared for the standard curve. The data are expressed as μ g of quercetin per gram of the sample. All results were analyzed using a two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) to evaluate the effect of the dried (fixed factor with three levels: control, over-dried and lyophilized) and the types of extracts (fixed factor with three levels: aqueous, ethanolic and methanolic). The treatment means were compared using the Tukey's test. Previously, the assumptions of normality and homogeneity of variances were evaluated using the Shapiro-Wilk and Levene tests, respectively. The significance level of all the tests was set at 5%.

3. Results

3.1. Composition of groups of microorganisms

The behavior of the community of microorganisms found in the water samples from the photoautotrophic and heterotrophic bioflocs systems is shown in **Figure 1**. Significant differences were observed in all groups of microorganisms evaluated between the two systems (p<0.05). The Shannon index indicated a greater abundance in the water samples from the photoautotrophic system (p<0.05) (**Fig. 1a**). In addition, higher values (p<0.05) of oocyster concentration (0.38×10^5) and total flagellates (1.75×10^5) were observed in this system (**Fig. 1b** and **1c**). The heterotrophic sample had a higher concentration of ciliates (0.002×10^5), diatoms (0.051×10^5) and filamentous microalgae (0.0009×10^5) (**Fig. 1d, 1e**, and **1f**).

3.2. Proximal analysis and amino acid profile

The results of the proximal analysis of photoautotrophic and heterotrophic bioflocs samples according to the drying process are presented in **Table 1**. The moisture content

of the bioflocs samples decreased with the application of the oven-drying and freezedrying processes, with no differences observed between them (p>0.05). Higher levels of moisture, lipids, and fibers were observed in the concentrated samples (p<0.05). For protein content, differences were observed between the bioflocs samples (p<0.05), with the most expressive value being found in DHB (40.01%), while lower values were observed in the DPB (34.08%) and LHB (24.70%) samples. The amount of ash increased significantly in the ovend-dried and lyophilized bioflocs (p<0.05) compared to the concentrated ones, with the DPB sample having the highest value (51.70%); however, in these treatments, there was a reduction in the fiber content compared to the control samples (p<0.05).

Table 2 presents the amino acid profiles of the oven-dried and lyophilized of photoautotrophic and heterotrophic bioflocs samples. In general, glutamic acid was the most abundant amino acid in the samples (ranging from 2.13 to 2.49%), whereas aspartic acid contributed with 2.62% in the LPB sample. Our results showed that freeze-drying increased the amino acid values in the photoautotrophic sample; however, the same behavior was not observed in the heterotrophic bioflocs. Other major amino acids found in the samples were leucine, glycine, alanine, proline, and valine. In addition, more expressive values for hydrophobic, total, and essential amino acids were obtained for both freeze-dried samples (LPB and LHB). The LPB sample presented the highest values of HAA and TAA (9.10 and 21.35, respectively), whereas the most expressive value of TEAA was observed in the LHB sample (6.92%).

3.3. Chlorophyll a and carotenoid levels

Chlorophyll a content, was significantly different between the bioflocs samples (p<0.05) (**Table 3**). The lyophilized photoautotrophic bioflocs (LPB) treatment resulted in higher

concentrations of chlorophyll than the other treatments (p<0.05). In addition, CHB treatment resulted in lower levels for all concentrations of chlorophyll a. Regarding carotenoid levels, significant differences were found between samples (p<0.05) (**Table 3**). The photoautotrophic and heterotrophic bioflocs samples that underwent freezedrying presented higher carotenoid contents (2.33 and 1.93 μ g/kg) and differed significantly (p<0.05) from their concentrated samples. A lower content was observed in the CHB sample (0.96 μ g/kg).

3.4. Bioactive properties

3.4.1. Antioxidant activity of bioflocs extracts

The antioxidant capacities of the bioflocs extract samples are shown in **Figure 2**. Regarding the DPPH radical scavenging capacity, the bioflocs extracts showed greater activity according to the drying process between treatments, showing bioflocs-biological solvent behavior (p<0.05) (**Fig. 2a**). The LPB samples in aqueous and ethanolic extracts (2242.28 and 2286.17 μ g Trolox/g bioflocs, respectively) showed greater antioxidant capacity than the other samples (p<0.05). On the other hand, lower activities were found in both concentrated bioflocs samples (CPB and CHB), which did not differ from each other (p>0.05).

However, the same behavior was not observed for the ABTS radical scavenging capacity (**Fig. 2b**). More significant values were found in the samples of aqueous extracts in photoautotrophic and heterotrophic bioflocs dried in an oven (16526.67 and 16421.11 μ g Trolox/g bioflocs, respectively), but did not differ from each other (p>0.05). Furthermore, lower antioxidant activities against the ABTS⁺ radical were observed in both concentrated bioflocs samples (CPB and CHB), which did not differ significantly from each other (p>0.05).

3.4.2. Polyphenol content in bioflocs extracts

The average values of total polyphenols and flavonoids in the extracts of the bioflocs samples with different solvents are presented in **Figure 2**. A significant increase in the polyphenol content (PC) was observed in the samples composed of the aqueous solvent that underwent the drying process, with higher values in the photoautotrophic samples DPB and LPB (475.26 and 476.59 mg gallic acid/g bioflocs, respectively) than in the other samples (p<0.05) (**Fig. 2c**). Lower contents were observed in the CHB sample (235.32 mg gallic acid/g bioflocs) obtained using the methanolic solvent. A similar trend was observed for the mean values of flavonoids in the bioflocs extracts (**Fig. 2d**). The highest content was observed in the LPB sample (1696.00 mg quercetin/g bioflocs) compared to the other samples (p<0.05), while a lower content was observed in the CHB sample (63.22 mg quercetin/g bioflocs).

4. Discussion

The diversity and abundance of microorganisms are directly correlated with the environment; that is, they will vary according to the environment in which they are inserted. In this study, it was possible to determine the occurrence of microorganisms in the photoautotrophic and heterotrophic systems in the evaluated bioflocs. In a photoautotrophic system, there is a longer period of light, favoring the proliferation of microalgae at first, serving as a natural food source for the development of the zooplankton community (Fimbres-Acedo et al. 2020). Studies have shown that treatments exposed to light present a greater abundance of photoautotrophic organisms, whereas heterotrophic systems have a greater predominance of heterotrophic organisms (Reis et

al. 2019; Jiang et al. 2020). In general, the presence of light contributed to a greater abundance of microorganisms, than in the heterotrophic system. In the present study, it was possible to find a greater number of oocysters and flagellates in the photoautotrophic system than in the heterotrophic system, which had higher concentrations of ciliates and diatoms. This result may be related to the predation of autotrophic flagellates by ciliates, resulting in ecological succession among microorganisms in culture tanks (Reis et al. 2019). It is worth mentioning that, even at low concentrations, filamentous microalgae were only found in the heterotrophic system. They serve as a habitat and food source for other zooplankton and invertebrate organisms that are part of bioflocs, such as rotifers and copepods (Ferreira, 2008).

The drying process aims to reduce the moisture content of the food matrices and retain the content of other macromolecules (e.g., proteins, amino acids, and lipids). Microbial aggregates are known as a supplementary food source for animals in bioflocs production systems and are sources of these macromolecules, as well as minerals and vitamins. In this study, samples that underwent hot air drying (oven) or freeze-drying (DPB, DHB, LPB and LHB, respectively) showed a reduction in moisture content compared with CPB and CHB (Table 1). Drying food matrices, such as bioflocs, causes partial or complete dehydration of the free water content, which is easily removed from samples rich in this component (Hannef et al. 2024).

The crude protein content did not show significant differences between the samples (p>0.05); however, in the culture water, the bioflocs are diluted, which may suggest that in this state, the content is lower, indicating that dehydration may hinder protein retention in the sample. The protein content values in this study may be related to the abundance and protein contribution of the microorganisms in each system. Studies have shown that the main microorganisms that contribute to crude protein content in bioflocs samples are

coccoid bacteria, *Bacillus* bacteria, and nematodes (Silva et al. 2008; Rocha et al. 2012), and nematodes were not observed in the water samples in this study.

The oven-dried and freeze-dried photoautotrophic and heterotrophic bioflocs samples presented lower lipid values than the concentrated samples because the high moisture content may have facilitated the removal of other components from the samples. When subjected to drying, it causes the transport of this compound to the surface of the sample, facilitating the dissolution and removal of lipids (Puente et al. 2021). The lipid content observed in this study may be related to the presence of flagellates, ciliates and microalgae (oocysters and filamentous). In addition, filamentous bacteria, coccoid bacteria, cyanobacteria, and unicellular heterotrophic bacteria can contribute to the lipid content of bioflocs samples (Silva et al. 2008; Rocha et al. 2012).

In this study, the ash and crude fiber contents were inversely proportional to drying. The ash content increased in the samples that underwent drying, demonstrating that the bioflocs had high levels of solids in their composition. The main component in bioflocs is ash, which comprises soluble and total solids generated during the management cycle (Schveitzer et al. 2023). The crude fiber content showed significant differences between the samples (p<0.05), indicating that the drying process caused changes in the content of the insoluble fiber fraction, contributing to higher levels in the concentrated samples.

Amino acid composition is related to the characteristics of the food matrix, such as the composition of microorganisms and nutritional value. Among the amino acids present in bioflocs, glutamic acid stands out for presenting values between 2.13 and 2.49 % of the total AA content. This result is important because it is a flavor enhancer (Witono et al. 2016), indicating that bioflocs are attractive to animals and serve as a complementary nutritional source in the BFT system As previously reported, the most abundant amino acids in this study were glutamic acid, aspartic acid, glycine, alanine, and leucine (Table

57

2). Similar to this study, the main amino acids found in lyophilized heterotrophic bioflocs were glutamic acid, glycine, proline, and phenylalanine + tyrosine (Oliveira et al., 2021). In a study to rapidly produce bioflocs biomass from different carbon and nitrogen sources, the bioflocs were found to be composed mostly of glutamic acid, aspartic acid, glycine, alanine, and leucine, with lower levels of cysteine, methionine, and proline (Luo et al., 2022), which were present at lower levels in this study. In general, samples subjected to the drying process showed higher levels of AA than the concentrated samples (control). Amino acids play important roles in the nutrition of aquatic organisms, such as in muscle metabolism.

A higher concentration of chlorophyll a in the BFT system is associated with the growth of photoautotrophic algae in the cultivation environment (Wei et al. 2016). In this study, higher concentrations of chlorophyll a were observed in the photoautotrophic bioflocs samples (LPB and DPB) and are associated with cultivation conditions, where the water was influenced by a higher light frequency. In addition, higher levels of chlorophyll a in this system may be associated with lower values of soluble and total solids that allow the penetration of sunlight into the water column and favor the growth of algae (Green, 2015). Some studies have shown that BFT production systems with photoperiod treatment with 24 h of light presented higher concentrations of chlorophyll a compared to the control treatment (12 h light: 12 h dark) and 24 h of dark (Reis et al. 2019; Khoa et al. 2020). Lower concentrations were observed in the heterotrophic samples in the present study. In this type of system, lower chlorophyll a values are related to the use of molasses to adjust the ammonia levels. Additionally, carbon sources promote the succession and predominance of heterotrophic bacteria in algae (Baloi et al. 2013; Espirito Santo et al. 2017). It is important to emphasize that heterotrophic systems using shadows reduce the photosynthetic rate and have a constant production of solids, contributing to lower chlorophyll a values (Costa et al. 2023), which justifies the concentrations observed in this study.

Microbial bioflocs produced in the BFT system have been shown to be a source of carotenoids that contribute to the pigmentation of cultivated species of organisms (Cunha et al. 2020; Costa et al. 2023). In this study, the application of a drying process influenced the concentration of carotenoids among the samples as well as the type of biofloc evaluated, which were significantly different. Treatments with photoautotrophic biofloc samples exhibited higher carotenoid values than heterotrophic samples, possibly due to the presence of photosynthetic organisms (microalgae, such as oocysters). The photoautotrophic sample dried by freeze-drying (LPB) presented significantly higher amounts of carotenoids (2.33 μ g/kg) than the other treatments. The predominance of a phytoplankton community acts in the biosynthesis and dispersion of this compound in the cultivation water, owing to the light intensity assisting in the photosynthesis process and the development of this pigment as a form of protection (Huang et al. 2017). In addition, the carbon source and feed remains can serve as substrates for microorganisms and contribute to carotenoid production (Cunha et al. 2020). It is important to report that, even at lower concentrations, the heterotrophic samples presented carotenoid values in this study. Our results showed that heterotrophic samples that underwent the drying process presented an increase in carotenoid concentration compared to the concentrated samples. In this case, a lower light intensity due to the use of shade cloths to obtain a predominantly heterotrophic system favors the development of heterotrophic bacteria that produce metabolites as defense mechanisms against the microbial community (Manon Mani et al. 2015). Megana et al. (2023) demonstrated that the presence of bacteria in bioflocs, such as cocci and rod strains, are responsible for the production of bacterial pigments (chlorophyll a and carotenoids) and can minimize photodynamic lipid peroxidation in liposome and protect against oxidative damage. Despite this, there is still a lack of research to identify which microorganisms are responsible for the production of carotenoids in the BFT system, especially in heterotrophic systems, where bioflocs are available to animals 24 h a day.

Solvents ares used to extract biocompounds, and the efficiency of the process is influenced by the affinity of the solvent for the sample matrix (Bordin Viera et al., 2021; Martínez-Ramos et al., 2020). As expected, the drying process applied to both types of bioflocs in this study provided greater antioxidant activities in the DPPH and ABTS tests, as shown in Fig. 2a and 2b, respectively. The DPPH and ABTS radicals tests were used to evaluate antioxidant capacity, where DPPH has greater reactivity to compounds soluble in organic solvents (hydrophilic), while ABTS evaluates the activity of fat-soluble compounds (Santos et al., 2021). In addition, antioxidant activity is associated with polyphenols of the samples (Zhu et al. 2020). Regarding the solvents, water showed the highest scavenging activity for DPPH and ABTS radicals in the DPB, DHB, and LPB samples. This result can be explained by the interaction of bioactive components with the hydrophilic characteristics of the extract (e.g. anthocyanins) with the polar solvent used as a food simulant (Santos, Silva & Martins, 2022). Antioxidant activity was higher using the ABTS method, indicating that lipophilic compounds were present at lower concentrations in the bioflocs samples. A recent study reported the same behavior when evaluating the antioxidant activity in a sample of heterotrophic bioflocs lyophilized using the DPPH and ABTS methods (Gomes et al., 2024). Regarding the DPPH assay, the LPB sample showed higher antioxidant activity in water and ethanol. This behavior may be related to the concentration and quality of the compounds present, such as polyphenols and, flavonoids, which have greater DPPH scavenging activity (Orsavová et al. 2023). In contrast, the samples of extracts in ethanol with the bioflocs showed a low level of ABTS radical scavenging of the ABTS radical, unlike the aqueous and methanolic extracts. This can be explained by the presence of more polar antioxidant compounds, such as phenolic acids and flavonoids, with highly polar hydroxyl groups (Shi et al. 2022), making it difficult to eliminate this radical.

The extraction efficiency of phenolic compounds depends on several factors, such as the solid-liquid ratio, temperature, time, particle size, pH, and type of solvent (Santos & Martins, 2022). Regarding the extracts evaluated, the aqueous extracts of DPB, DHB, and LPB presented the highest levels of total polyphenols (TPC), with no significant differences between them (p > 0.05) (Fig. 2C). A similar result was reported by Gomes et al. (2024), that carried out a polyphenol optimization process in a sample of heterotrophic bioflocs residues. The authors observed that extracts prepared using water as the solvent achieved higher polyphenol concentration than the ethanolic extracts. However, a higher recovery of polyphenols has been reported using ethyl extracts because it is composed of hydroxyl groups and hydrogen bonds, promoting a greater recovery of these compounds (Martinez-Ramos et al. 2020). Regarding the flavonoid content (FC), the extraction may vary depending on the food matrix, type of solvent and technique applied (Ali et al. 2016). In this study, it was not possible to determine the flavonoid content of aqueous extracts. A greater release of FC was observed in the photoautotrophic biofloc samples freezedried with methanol (Fig. 2d), because of its ability to extract hydrophilic and lipophilic flavonoids, which may be present in the LPB samples.

5. Conclusion

This study demonstrated an alternative drying process for the better utilization of bioflocs produced in the BFT system. Furthermore, when evaluating the effect of drying on bioflocs, it was observed that they could provide higher levels of essential and total amino acids, as well as chlorophyll a and carotenoid levels in photoautotrophic and heterotrophic

61

bioflocs samples. Finally, the DPB, DHB, and LPB samples obtained using water as the solvent showed better bioactive capacities against free radicals and the recovery of phenolic compounds in the bioflocs. Therefore, this study shows that hot-air-dried and/or freeze-dried bioflocs present an alternative protein source with biological properties for biotechnological applications.

Acknowledgements

J. M. Monserrat, D. Krummenauer, V. G. Martins and W. Wasielesky are research fellow from the National Council for Scientific and Technological Development (CNPq) (process number PQ 307888/2020-7, PQ 313514/2023-2, PQ 305602/2022-5, and PQ 307741/2022-2 respectively). A. C. S. Araujo - This study was financed in part by the Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior - Brasil (CAPES) -Finance Code 001.

Statement: During the writing of this manuscript, we employed an AI program, Paper Pal, for English language editing.

6. References

AOAC. (2006). In W., Horwitz, & G.W., Latime (Eds.)., Official methods of analysis of AOAC INTERNATIONAL (18th ed.). AOAC INTERNATIONAL

Ali, O.-H., Al-sayed, H., Yasin, N., & Afifi, E. (2016). Effect of differente extraction methods on stablity of anthocyanins extracted from red onion peels (*Allium cepa*) and its uses as food colorants. Bulletin of the National Nutrition Institute, 47(2), 1–24. https://doi.org/10.21608/bnni.2016.4218

Avnimelech, Y., Kochba, M., 2009. Evaluation of nitrogen uptake and excretion by tilápia in biofloc tanks, using 15 N tracing. Aquaculture 287, 163–168. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2008.10.009

Avnimelech, Y., 1999. Carbon/nitrogen ratio as a control element in aquaculture systems. Aquaculture 176, 227–235. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0044-8486(99)00085-X</u>

Baloi, M., Arantes, R., Schveitzer, R., Magnotti, C., & Vinatea, L. (2013). Performance of Pacific white shrimp *Litopenaeus vannamei* raised in biofloc systems with varying levels of light exposure. Aquacultural Engineering, 52, 39
44. <u>https://doi:10.1016/j.aquaeng.2012.07.003</u>

Bordin Viera, V., Piovesan, N., Mello, R. D. O., Barin, J. S., Fogaça, A. D. O., Bizzi, C. A., De Moraes Flores, É. M., Dos Santos Costa, A. C., Pereira, D. E., Soares, J. K. B., & Hashime Kubota, E. (2021). Ultrasonic _assisted extraction of phenolic compounds with evaluation of red onion skin (*Allium cepa* L.) antioxidant capacity. Journal of Culinary Science & Technology, 19, 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1080/15428052.2021.1910095

Braga, I.F.M., Araujo, A.C.S., Rosas, V.T., Monserrat, J.M., Tesser, M.B., Wasielesky,
W., Fóes, G.K. Different protein levels in a super-intensive culture of juvenile pacific white shrimp (*Litopenaeus vannamei*) in biofloc systems during the early rearing phase.
Bol. Inst. Pesca, 2023, 49: e851. <u>https://doi.orgq10.20950/1678-2305/bip.2023.49.e851</u>

Castro, L.F., Pinto, R.C.C., Nunes, A.J.P. (2021). Nutrient value and contribution of microbial floc to the growth performance of juvenile shrimp, *Litopenaeus vannamei*, fed fatty acid and amino acid-restrained diets under a zero-water exchange intensive system. V. 531, p. 735789. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2020.735789

Colombo, G.M.; Dos Santos Simião, C.; Ramírez, J.R.B.; De Sousa Araujo, A.C.; Gomes, R.M.M.; Buitagro, S.A.M.; Wasielesky, W.; Monserrat, J.M. Bioflocs enriched with lyophilized açaí (*Euterpe oleracea*) improved the survival and weight gain of *Litopenaeus vannamei* post-larvae cultivated in the BFT system. Aquaculture, v. 566, p. 739230, 2023 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2023.739230

Costa, D. P., Gemaque, T. C., Pereira, L. V., Oliveira, A.L., Miranda Filho, K. C. (2023) Influence of annatto (*Bixa orellana*) extract and diferente shading levels on *Litopenaeus vannamei* color reared inland using biofloc technology. Journal of Agricultural Studies. 11 (1). <u>https://doi:10.5296/jas.v11i1.20658</u>

Cunha, L., Besen, K. P., Ha, N., Uczay, J., Skoronski, E., & Fabregat, T. E. H. P. (2020). Biofloc technology (BFT) improves skin pigmentation of goldfish (*Carassius auratus*). Aquaculture, 735132. <u>https://doi:10.1016/j.aquaculture.2020.7351.32</u>

Dias, A.L., Rozet, E., Larondelle, Y., Hubert, P., Rogez, H., Quetin-Leclercq, J., 2013. Development and validation of an UHPLC-LTQ-Orbitrap MS method for nonanthocyanin flavonoids quantification in *Euterpe oleracea juice*. Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 405, 9235–9249. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00216-013-7325-z

Durigon, E.G., Schneider, T.L.S., Marasca, S., Hermes, L.B., Battisti, E.K., Finamor, I.A., Pavanato, M.A., Lazzari, R.. Biofloc meal for tilapia feeding: growth and oxidative parameters. Aquacult Int **32**, 4955–4969 (2024). https://doi.org/10.1007/s1049902401410-w

Ebeling, J.M., Timmons, M.B., Bisogni, J.J., 2006. Engineering analysis of the stoichiometry of photoautotrophic, autotrophic, and heterotrophic control of ammonianitrogen in aquaculture production systems. Aquaculture 257, 346–358. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2006.03.019

Emerenciano, M. G. C., Martínez-Córdova, L. R., Martínez-Porchas, M., & Miranda Baeza, A. (2017). Biofloc Technology (BFT): A Tool for water quality management in aquaculture. In H. Tutu (Ed.), Water quality (pp. 91–109). Rijerka, Croatia: IntechOpen Limited. <u>https://doi.org/10.5772/66416</u>

Emerenciano M, Gaxiola G, Cuzon G (2013) Biofloc technology (BFT): A review for aquaculture application and animal food industry, Chapter 12. In: MD Matovic (Eds.) Biomass Now-Cultivation and Utilization InTech. pp. 301–328. https://doi.org/10.5772/53902

Emerenciano, M. G. C.; Cuzon, G. ; Goguenheim, J ; Gaxiola, G. ; Aquacop . Floc contribution on spawning performance of blue shrimp *Litopenaeus stylirostris*. Aquaculture Research (Print), v. 44, p. 75-85,

2011. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.13652109.2011.03012.x

Espírito Santo, C. M., Pinheiro, I. C., de Jesus, G. F. A., Mouriño, J. L. P., Vieira, F. do N., & Seiffert, W. Q. (2016). Soybean molasses as an organic carbon source in the farming of *Litopenaeus vannamei* (Boone, 1931) in a biofloc system. Aquaculture Research, 48(4), 1827–1835. <u>https://doi:10.1111/are.13020</u>

Foss, P., Storebakken, T., Schiedt, K., Liaaen-Jensen, S., Austreng, E., Streiff, K. (1984) Carotenoids in diets for salmonids: Pigmentation of rainbow trout with the individual optical isomers of astaxanthin in comparison with canthaxanthin. Aquaculture, v. 41, p. 213-226. https://doi.org/10.1016/0044-8486(84)90284-9

Fimbres-Acedo, Y. E., Magallón-Servín, P., Garza-Torres, R., Emerenciano, M. G. C., Servín-Villegas, R., Endo, M., ... Magallón-Barajas, F. J. (2020). *Oreochromis niloticus* aquaculture with biofloc technology, photoautotrophic conditions and *Chlorella* microalgae. Aquaculture Research. https://doi:10.1111/are.14668

Gajula, D., Verghese, M., Boateng, J., Walker, L.T., Shackelford, L., Mentreddy, S.R., Cedric, S., 2009. Determination of total phenolics, flavonoids and antioxidant and chemopreventive potential of basil (*Ocimum basilicum* L. and *Ocimum tenuiflorum* L.). Int. J. Cancer Res. 5, 130–143. https://doi.org/10.3923/ijcr.2009. 130.143

Gomes, R.M.M.; Ramírez, J.R.B.; Buitrago, A.M.; Colombo, G.M.; Pereira, A.C.; Roselet, F.; Ramos, D.F.; Bernadi, F.; Monserrat, J.M. Biofloc residue conversion from shrimp production: Optimizing polyphenol extraction for silver nanoparticles synthesis with antibacterial and antibiofilm properties. Aquaculture, v. 585, p. 740719, 2024 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2024.740719

Gomez-Ramirez, A.L., Enriquez-Ocaⁿa, L.F., Miranda-Baeza, A., Cordero-Ezquivel, B., Lopez-Elias, J.A., Martinez-Cordova, L.R., 2019. Biofilm-forming capacity of two benthic microalgae, *Navicula incerta* and *Navicula* sp., on three substrates (Naviculales: Naviculaceae). Rev. Biol. Trop. 67 (2).

Green, B. W. Performance of a temperate-zone channel catfish biofloc technology production system during winter. Aquacultural Engineering 64 (2015) 60–67. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaeng.2014.11.001

Haneef N, Hanif N, Hanif T, Raghavan V, Garièpy Y, Wang J. Food fortification potential of osmotic dehydration and the impact of osmo-combined techniques on bioactive component saturation in fruits and vegetables. Braz J Food Technol. 2024;27:e2023028. <u>https://doi.org/10.1590/1981-6723.0282</u>

Huang, J. J., Lin, S., Xu, W., & Cheung, P. C. K. (2017). Occurrence and biosynthesis of carotenoids in phytoplankton. Biotechnology Advances, 35(5), 597–618. <u>https://doi:10.1016/j.biotechadv.2017.05</u>

Jeffrey, S.W., Humphrey, G.F., 1975. New spectrophotometric equations for determining chlorophylls a, b, c1 and c2 in higher plants, algae and natural

phytoplankton. Biochem. und Physiol. der Pflanz. 167, 191–194. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0015-3796(17)30778-3

Jiang, W., Ren, W., Li, L., Dong, S., Tian, S. (2020). Light and carbon sources addition alter microbial community in biofloc-based *Litopenaeus vannamei* culture system, v. 505, p. 734572. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2019.734572

Jia, H., & Yuan, Q. (2016). Removal of nitrogen from wastewater using microalgae and microalgae–bacteria consortia. Cogent Environmental Science, 2(1), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1080/23311843.2016.1275089

Jiménez-Ojeda, Y. K., Collazos-Lasso, L. F., & Arias-Castellanos, J. A. (2018). Dynamics and use of nitrogen in Biofloc Technology - BFT. Aquaculture, Aquarium, Conservation & Legislation, 11(4), 1107–1129.

Krummenauer, D., Abreu, P. C., Poersch, L., Reis, P. A. C. P., Suita, S. M., dos Reis, W.
G., & Wasielesky, W. (2020). The relationship between shrimp (*Litopenaeus vannamei*) size and biofloc consumption determined by the stable isotope technique. Aquaculture, 735635. <u>https://doi:10.1016/j.aquaculture.2020.735635</u>

Khoa, T. N. D., Tao, C. T., Van Khanh, L., & Hai, T. N. (2020). Super-intensive culture of white leg shrimp (*Litopenaeus vannamei*) in outdoor biofloc systems with different sunlight exposure levels: Emphasis on commercial applications. Aquaculture, 735277. <u>https://doi:10.1016/j.aquaculture.2020.735277</u>

Léon, D.C.M., Wasiliesky Junior, W., Monserrat, J.M., 2018. Quercetin influence in water quality and biochemical responses of shrimp *Litopenaeus vannamei* reared in biofloc technology system. Aquac. Res. 49, 3569–3576. https://doi.org/10.1111/are.13823

Luo, G., Xu, J., Li, J., Zheng, H., Tan, H., Liu, W. (2022). Rapid production bioflocs by inoculation and fertilized with different nitrogen and carbon sources. Aquaculture Enginneering, v. 98, p. 102262. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaeng.2022.102262</u>

Luo, G.Z., Chen, X.Q., Tan, J.H., Abakari, G., Tan, H.X., 2020L. Effects of carbohydrate addition strategy and biofloc levels on the establishment of nitrification in biofloc technology aquaculture systems. Aquaculture 514, 734441. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2019.734441</u> Manon Mani, V., Keerthana. G., Preethi, K. (2015). Evaluation of antioxidant potential of bioactive colored metabolite isolated from *Exiguobacterium profundum* bc2-11 and its bioactivities, International Journal of Recent Scientific Research 6: 3612-3617.

Martínez-Córdova, L. R., Emerenciano, M., Miranda-Baeza, A., & Martínez-Porchas, M. (2014). Microbial-based systems for aquaculture of fish and shrimp: an updated review. Reviews in Aquaculture, 7(2), 131–148. <u>https://doi:10.1111/raq.12058</u>

Martínez-Ramos, T., Benedito-Fort, J., Watson, N. J., Ruiz-López, I. I., Che-Galicia, G., & Corona-Jiménez, E. (2020). Effect of solvent composition and its interaction with ultrasonic energy on the ultrasound-assisted extraction of phenolic compounds from Mango peels (*Mangifera indica* L.). Food and Bioproducts Processing, 122, 41–54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fbp.2020.03.011

Menaga M., Felix S., Mohanasundari C., Charulatha M. (2023). Characterisation of Pigment Producing Bacteria Isolated from Bio Floc Ponds and Its Colour Enhancement Effect in Xiphophorus helleri . Indian Journal of Animal Research.57(10): 1415-1421. https://doi: 10.18805/IJAR.B-4384

Nenadis, N., Wang, L.F., Tsimidou, M., Zhang, H.Y., 2004. Estimation of scavenging activity of phenolic compounds using the ABTS++ assay. J. Agric. Food Chem. 52 (15), 4669–4674. <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/jf0400056</u>

Nethaji, M., Ahilan, B., Kathirvelpandiyan, A., Feliz, N., Uma, A., Samuel Mosses, T.L.S., Somu Sunder Lingam, R. Biofloc meal incorporated diet improves the growth and physiological responses of *Penaeus vannamei*. Aquacult Int 30, 2705–2724 (2022). https://doi.org/10.1007/s10499-022-00929-0

Oliveira, L.K.; Wasielesky, W. ; Tesser, M.B. Fish culture in biofloc technology (BFT): Insights on stocking density carbon sources, C/N ratio, fish nutrition and health. Aquaculture and Fisheries, v. 9, p. 522-533, 2024. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aaf.2022.08.010

Oliveira Ramiro, B., Wasielesky, W., Pimentel, O.A.L.F., Poersch, L.H.S., Advent, B., Gonçalves Junior, G.F., Krummenauer, D. (2024). The effect of using nano and microbubbles ar aeration strategies on the nitrification process, microbial community composition, and growth of *Penaeus vannamei* in a super-intensive biofloc system. Aquaculture, v. 587, p. 740842. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2024.740842

Orsavová, J., Juríková, T., Bednaříková, R., & Mlček, J. (2023). Total Phenolic and Total Flavonoid Content, Individual Phenolic Compounds and Antioxidant Activity in Sweet Rowanberry

Cultivars. Antioxidants, 12(4), 913. https://doi.org/10.3390/antiox12040913

Prates, E. A. ; Okamoto, M.H. ; Holanda, M. ; Monserrat, J. M. ; Slater, M. ; Wasielesky, W.J. Determination of acute toxicity and evaluation of the chronic effect of nitrate on compensatory growth of *Litopenaeus vannamei* reared in a biofloc technology system. Aquaculture, v. 587, p. 740862, 2024. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2024.740862

Prates, E. A. ; Holanda, M. ; Pedrosa, V. F. ; Monserrat, J. M. ; Wasielesky, W. J. . Compensatory growth and energy reserves changes in the Pacific white shrimp (*Litopenaeus vannamei*) reared in different temperatures and under feed restriction in biofloc technology system (BFT). Aquaculture, v. 562, p. 738821, 2023. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2022.738821

Puente, L., Vega-Gálvez, A., Fuentes, I., Stucken, K., Rodríguez, A., Pastén, A. Effects of drying methods on the characterization of fatty acids, bioactive compounds and antioxidant capacity in a thin layer of physalis (Physalis peruviana L.) pulp. J Food Sci Technol 58, 1470–1479 (2021). <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s13197-020-04659-0</u>

Reis, W.G., Abreu, P.C., Wasielesky, W., Monserrat, J.M., Poersch, L., Brandão, H., Krummenauer, D.. Effect of different photoperiods of artificial green LED lighting in a biofloc system on growth and oxidative stress in *Litopenaeus vannamei*. Aquacult Int 32, 6923–6946 (2024). <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10499-024-01495-3</u>

Reis, W. G., Wasielesky, W., Abreu, P. C., Brandão, H., & Krummenauer, D. (2019). Rearing of the Pacific white shrimp *Litopenaeus vannamei* (Boone, 1931) in BFT system with different photoperiods: Effects on the microbial community, water quality and zootechnical performance.

Aquaculture. https://doi:10.1016/j.aquaculture.2019.04

Rocha, A.F. Da, Abreu, P.C., Wasielesky, W., Tesser, M.B., 2012a. Avaliação Da Formação De Bioflocos Na Criação De Juvenis De Tainha *Mugil* Cf. Hospes Sem Renovação De Água. Atlântica 34, 63–74. <u>https://doi.org/10.5088/atl.2012.34.1.63</u> Rostro C, Collí A, Vergara M. Partial substitution of fish meal by biofloc meal in diets for Nile tilapia *Oreochromis niloticus*. Lat. Am. J. Aquat. Res.. 2024;52(2): 289-297. doi:10.3856/vol52-issue2-fulltext-3142

Santos, L.G., Martins, V.G., 2022. Recovery of phenolic compounds from purple onion peel using bio-based solvents: Thermal degradation kinetics and color stability of anthocyanins. Journal of Food Processing and Preservation, August 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1111/jfpp.17161

Santos, L.G., Alves-Silva, G.F., Martins, V.G., 2022. Active-intelligent and biodegradable sodium alginate films loaded with *Clitoria ternatea* anthocyanin-rich extract to preserve and monitor food freshness. International Journal of Biological Macromolecules 220 (August), 866–877. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2022.08.120

Santos, L.G., Silva, G.F.A., Gomes, B.M., Martins, V.G., 2021. A novel sodium alginate active films functionalized with purple onion peel extract (*Allium* cepa.) Biocatalysis and Agricultural Biotechnology 35 (July), 102096. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bcab.2021.102096

Schveitzer, R., Baccarat, R.F.C., Gaona, C.A.P., Wasielesky, W., Arantes, R. (2023). Concentration OF suspended solids in superintensive culture of the pacific White shrimp *Litopenaeus vannamei* with bifloc technology (BFT): A review. Reviews in Aquaculture, v 16, p. 785-795. https://doi.org/10.1111/raq.12867

Shi, L., Zhao, W., Yang, Z. et al. Extraction and characterization of phenolic compounds and their potential antioxidant activities. Environ Sci Pollut Res 29, 81112–81129 (2022). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-022-23337-6

Sicari, V., Pellican'o, T.M., Lagan'a, V., Poiana, M., 2018. Use of orange by-products (dry peel) as an alternative gelling agent for marmalade production: evaluation of antioxidant activity and inhibition of HMF formation during different storage temperature. J. Food Process. Preserv. 42 (2) https://doi.org/10.1111/jfpp.13429 e13429

Silva, D. J., & Queiroz, A. C. (2009). Análise de Alimentos: Métodos Químicos e Biológicos (3rd ed., 235 p). Viçosa, MG: UFV.

Silva, C.F., Ballester, E., Monserrat, J., Geracitano, L., W Wasielesky, J.R., Abreu, P.C.,2008. Contribution of microrganisms to the biofilm nutritional quality: protein and lipid contents. Aquac. Nutr. 14, 507–514.

Utermöhl, H., 1958. Zur Vervollkommung der quantitativen Phytoplankton-Methodik. Int. Vereinigung für Theor. und Angew. Limnol. Kom. für Limnol. Methoden 9, 1–39.

Torrissen, O. J., & Naevdal, G. (1984). Pigmentation of salmonids — Genetical variation in carotenoid deposition in rainbow trout. Aquaculture, 38(1), 59–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/0044-8486(84)90137-6

Wasielesky, W., Atwood, H., Stokes, A., Browdy, C.L. (2006). Effect of natural production in a zero exchange suspended microbial floc based super-intensive culture system for white shrimp *Litopenaeus vannamei*, v. 258, p. 396-403. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2006.04.03

Wei, Y.F., Liao, S.A., Wang, A., 2016. The effect of different carbon sources on the nutritional composition, microbial community and structure of bioflocs. Aquaculture 465, 88–93. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2016.08.040

Wei, X.F., Meng, S.T., Wang, Y.T., Li, L., Zhu, R., Li, D.L., Liu, S.Y., Wu,L.F. (2024). Effects of replacing fish meal with biofloc meal on growth performance, nutrients metabolism, immune response and intestinal microbiota of common carp (*Cyprinus carpio*). V. 591, p 741124. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2024.741124

White Ja, Hart Rj, Fry Jc. An Evaluation of The Waters Pico-Tag System For The Amino-Acid-Analysis of Food Materials. Journal of Automatic Chemistry 8(4): 170-177 oct-dec 1986

Witono Y, Taruna Y, Windrati WS, Azkiyah L, Sari TN (2016) 'Wader' (*Rasbora jacobsoni*) protein hydrolysates: production, biochemical, and functional properties. Agric Agric Sci Procedia 9:482–492. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aaspro.2016.02.167

Zhu, H., Zhang, J., Li, C., Liu, S., Wang, L. (2020). *Morinda citrifolia* L. leaves extracts obtained by traditional and eco-friendly extraction solvents: Relation between phenolic compositions and niological properties by multivariate analysis. Industrial Crops & Products, v 153, p. 112536. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.indcrop.2020.112586

TABLES

Table 1. Proximal chemical composition of photoautotrophic and heterotrophic bioflocs as a function of drying process (dry basis). CPB: concentrated photoautotrophic bioflocs.
CHB: concentrated heterotrophic bioflocs. DPB: oven-dried photoautotrophic bioflocs.
DHB: oven-dried heterotrophic bioflocs. LPB: lyophilized photoautotrophic bioflocs.
LHB: lyophilized heterotrophic bioflocs.

Samples	Moisture	Protein	Lipids	Ashes	Fiber
(%)*					
СРВ	79.76±6.41ª	$39.47{\pm}6.57^{a}$	2.69±1.05 ^{ab}	26.14 ± 2.55^{d}	21.26±6.64 ^a
СНВ	82.41±0.68ª	37.95±3.02 ^a	4.30±1.17 ^a	33.10±3.07°	23.10±4.57 ^a
DPB	3.24 ± 0.22^{b}	$34.08{\pm}1.50^{b}$	$0.47 \pm 0.07^{\circ}$	51.70±0.19 ^a	1.45±0.73°
DHB	3,98±0,23 ^b	40.01±0.33 ^a	0.71±0.27°	46.65 ± 0.67^{b}	1.02±0.23°
LPB	6.85±0.19 ^b	38.72±0.59 ^a	$0.64 \pm 0.06^{\circ}$	43.64±0.17 ^b	3.85±0.15 ^b
LHB	7.59±0.03 ^b	34.70±1.34 ^b	$1.00{\pm}0.37^{bc}$	47.90±0.23 ^{ab}	$4.73 {\pm} 0.48^{b}$

* Mean values \pm standard deviation of triplicates (n=3). Different lowercase letters superscript in the same column demonstrates significant differences (p<0.05).

Table 2. Percentage composition of amino acids in photoautotrophic and heterotrophicbioflocs as a function of drying process. **CPB**: concentrated photoautotrophic bioflocs.**CHB**: concentrated heterotrophic bioflocs. **DPB**: oven-dried photoautotrophic bioflocs.**DHB**: oven-dried heterotrophic bioflocs. **LPB**: lyophilized photoautotrophic bioflocs.**LHB**: lyophilized heterotrophic bioflocs.

	Bioflocs					
Amino acids (%)	DPB	LPB	DHB	LHB		
Aspartic acid	2.11	2.62	2.33	2.29		
Glutamic acid	2.13	2.49	2.48	2.36		
Serine	0.95	1.14	1.01	1.09		
Glycine	1.33	1.60	1.38	1.46		
Histidine	0.44	0.54	0.44	0.46		
Taurine	<0.01(LQ)	<0.01(LQ)	<0.01(LQ)	<0.01(LQ)		
Arginine	0.88	1.14	0.95	1.05		
Threonine	0.85	1.10	0.96	0.94		
Alanine	1.32	1.74	1.56	1.46		
Proline	0.84	1.26	0.91	1.14		
Tyrosine	0.53	0.69	0.65	0.57		
Valine	0.96	1.27	0.97	1.09		
Methionine	0.31	0.38	0.36	0.32		
Cystine	0.44	0.53	0.35	0.49		
Isoleucine	0.64	0.88	0.68	0.74		
Leucine	1.37	1.85	1.55	1.57		
Phenylalanine	0.85	1.09	0.94	0.93		
Lysine	0.81	1.06	0.97	0.87		
Hydroxyproline	0.18	0.17	0.16	0.18		
HAA ^a	6.82	9.10	7.65	7.82		
TAA ^b	16.94	21.55	18.65	19.01		
TEAA ^c	6.23	6.32	6.87	6.92		
Undranhabia ami	no orida (IIAA).	Alamina Dualin	a Transia	Valina Mathianin		

^aHydrophobic amino acids (HAA): Alanine, Proline, Tyrosine, Valine, Methionine, Isoleucine, Leucine and Phenylalanine.

^bTotal amino acids (TAA)

^cTotal essential amino acids: (TEAA): Histidine, Threonine, Valine, Methionine, Isoleucine, Leucine, Phenylalanine, Lysine.

LQ: limit of quantification
Table 3. Chlorophyll a and carotenoids contents measured in samples of photoautotrophic and heterotrophic bioflocs as a function of the drying process. **CPB**: concentrated photoautotrophic bioflocs. **CHB**: concentrated heterotrophic bioflocs. **DPB**: oven-dried photoautotrophic bioflocs. **DHB**: oven-dried heterotrophic bioflocs. **LPB**: lyophilized photoautotrophic bioflocs. **LHB**: lyophilized heterotrophic bioflocs.

				-			
Compound*	СРВ	CHB	DPB	DHB	LPB	LHB	-
Chlorophyll a	635.53±	94.69±	1881.09±	1692.42±	1965.43±	830.69±	-
$(\mu g/g)$	18.8 ^c	7.96 ^d	12.5 ^{ab}	13.5 ^b	1.68 ^a	5.65°	
Carotenoid	1.57±	0.96±	$1.58\pm$	$1.70\pm$	2.33±	1.93±	
$(\mu g/g)$	0.04 ^{bc}	1.58°	0.19 ^{bc}	0.50 ^{ab}	0.35 ^a	0.03 ^{ab}	

*Mean values \pm standard deviation of triplicates (n=3). Different lowercase letters superscript in the s demonstrates significant differences (p<0.05).

FIGURES



Figure 1. Mean values (\pm SD) (a) total microorganisms, (b) oocystis, (c) total flagellate, (d) ciliates, (e) diatomacea and (f) filamentous microalgae in water samples from photoautotrophic and heterotrophic biofloc systems. CPB: concentrated photoautotrophic bioflocs. CHB: concentrated heterotrophic bioflocs. DPB: oven-dried photoautotrophic bioflocs. DHB: oven-dried heterotrophic bioflocs. LPB: lyophilized photoautotrophic bioflocs. LHB: lyophilized heterotrophic bioflocs. Data area expressed as mean values \pm standard deviation of triplicates (n=3). Different lowercase letters superscript in the s demonstrates significant differences (p<0.05).



Figure 2: Antioxidative activity by radical scavenging DPPH (**a**), radical scavenging ABTS (**b**), Polyphenol content (**c**) and total flavonoid content (**d**) of aqueous, ethanolic and methanolic extracts of photoautotrophic and heterotrophic bioflocs as a function of the drying process. **CPB**: concentrated photoautotrophic bioflocs. **CHB**: concentrated heterotrophic bioflocs. **DPB**: oven-dried photoautotrophic bioflocs. **DHB**: oven-dried heterotrophic bioflocs. **LHB**: lyophilized photoautotrophic bioflocs. **LHB**: lyophilized heterotrophic bioflocs. **LHB**: lyophilized as mean values \pm standard deviation of triplicates (n=3). Different lowercase letters superscript in the s demonstrates significant differences (p<0.05).

CAPÍTULO 2

Protein hydrolysates derived from superworm (*Zophobas morio*): Composition, bioactivity and techno-functional properties

Manuscrito publicado na revista International Journal Biological Macromolecules (FI= 7,7).

Formatado conforme as normas da revista

Protein hydrolysates derived from superworm (*Zophobas morio*): Composition, bioactivity and techno-functional properties

Alan Carvalho de Sousa Araujo^{a*}, Andressa Coimbra Pereira^b, Robson Matheus Marreiro Gomes^c, Juan Rafael Buitrago Ramirez^d, Karoline da Silva Noda^e, Luan Gustavo Santos^f, Juliana Machado Latorres^g, Daniela Fernandes Ramos^h, José María Monserrat^{i*}, Vilásia Guimarães Martins^j

^{a,b,c,d,i} Laboratory of Functional Biochemistry of Aquatic Organisms, Institute of Oceanography, Federal University of Rio Grande - FURG, Rio Grande, RS 96201-900, Brazil.

^{a,e,f,g,j} Laboratory of Food Technology, School of Chemistry and Food Engineering, Federal University of Rio Grande - FURG, Av. Itália, Km 08, 96203-900, Brazil.

^h Center for the Development of New Drugs (NUDEFA), Federal University of Rio Grande – FURG, Rio Grande, RS 96203-900, Brazil.

ⁱ Institute of Biological Sciences, Federal University of Rio Grande – FURG, Av. Itália, Km 08, 96201-900, Brazil.

^{a,b,c,d,i,j,} Postgraduate Program in Aquaculture, Federal University of Rio Grande - FURG, Av. Itália, Km 08, Rio Grande, RS 96201-900, Brazil

*Correspondent authors:

Laboratory of Functional Biochemistry of Aquatic Organisms, Institute of Oceanography, Federal University of Rio Grande - FURG, Rio Grande, RS 96201-900, Brazil, emails: josemmonserrat@gmail.com; alandesousa02@hotmail.com

Abstract

This study aimed to produce protein hydrolysates from superworm (Zophobas morio) flour using the enzymes alcalase (HA), protamex (HP), or flavourzyme (HF), and to characterize their nutritional composition, techno-functional properties, bioactive capacity, and bioaccessibility index. The enzymatic process increased the total amino acid and crude protein contents of the hydrolysates by approximately 36% and 46%, respectively, generating better foaming capacity, oil retention, and emulsification capacity, when compared to raw flour. Although 2,2'-azino-bis-(3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6-sulfonic acid) (ABTS) radical capture was similar between the hydrolysates, HA (1479,66 µM FeSO₄/g) and HP (1514,66 µM FeSO₄/g) showed greater antimicrobial and iron reducing power (FRAP) activity, while HF has a higher scavenging efficiency for the 2,2-diphenyl-1-picrylhydrazyl (DPPH) radical (27.53%). The best antimicrobial activity was observed for HA against Vibrio corallilyticus (400 mg/mL), and HP showed a better antioxidant response scavenging for DPPH radical. The antioxidant capacity against ABTS radical after in vitro simulation of gastrointestinal digestion (GID) was as follows: HA ($79.07 \pm 1.53\%$), HP ($74.65 \pm 5.85\%$), and HF ($57.95 \pm 8.31\%$). Therefore, insect flour is a promising ingredient for the production of protein hydrolysates and their application in animal and human feeds.

Keywords: Insect proteins, protein hydrolysate, bioactive capacity, gastrointestinal *in vitro* digestion

1. Introduction

The increase in production of farmed organisms as a source of protein is driven by population growth and improved living standards. With the world population expected to reach approximately 9.7 billion people by 2050 estimated by the United Nations (UN), the aquaculture sector will play a crucial role in providing food with the necessary nutritional values for human growth and health [1]. The search for sustainable and accessible protein sources from various ingredients to maintain the essential connection between aquaculture and human nutrition has intensified [2,3]. The production of farmed organisms stands is a fundamental sector for generating high-quality food, including fish, crustaceans, and mollusks, which are essential components of the human diet.

One of the challenges faced by the aquaculture feed industry is the use of fishmeal as the primary protein source due to increasing demand, environmental concerns related to overfishing, variations in nutritional content, and high market value [4]. These factors have driven the search for alternative sources of protein. Among the emerging options, plant and insect proteins have proven to be viable alternatives capable of providing the essential amino acids needed in aquaculture [5,6]. In particular, insect proteins have gained prominence owing to their balanced nutritional profile and low environmental impact, offering an efficient and sustainable source of essential nutrients [7]. Insects are rich in macromolecules, such as proteins, lipids, and chitin [8]. Additionally, the use of insect proteins for human and animal consumption has emerged as a promising solution to address challenges related to food security and sustainability.

Due to their high protein content, insects are considered a promising source to produce protein hydrolysates. These hydrolysates, obtained through enzymatic hydrolysis, offer advantages, such as improved digestibility, bioactivity, and functionality, making them suitable for incorporation into a variety of food products [9]. The enzymes used in this process play crucial roles in influencing the composition and properties of hydrolysates in unique ways [10], making them suitable for different industrial applications. Insectbased protein hydrolysates generated by different types of enzymes have been gaining prominence for demonstrating good antioxidant [11][10], antimicrobial [12] and high nutritional value [13] effects and, when used as ingredients in diets for cultured organisms, they performed satisfactory zootechnical effects, modulating biochemical parameters of the animal's blood and intestinal microbiota [14].

The bioactive activity of hydrolysates and bioactive peptides can contribute to improving the functional and sensory properties of a food, minimizing lipid oxidation processes that can be harmful to human and animal health. Studies have shown that hydrolysates obtained from aquatic organisms have positive immunomodulatory effects [15], Ca chelating effects [16] and angiotensin-I converting enzyme (ECA) inhibitors [17]. There is a growing interest in the use of antioxidant supplements for incorporation into foods; however, most studies with hydrolysates and bioactive peptides obtained from insects have not evaluated their availability after in vitro gastrointestinal digestion (GID)[18]. Peptides that can resist this process can exert physiological effects, and GID is a method that can evaluate the availability of bioactive peptides.

Among the various types of insects studied, *Zophobas morio*, also known as superworm, can reach up to 5 cm in length and has a higher nutritional density than *Tenebrio molitor* [19]. Despite their composition being rich in proteins, fats, and essential micronutrients, there is little research on the production and characterization of superworm protein hydrolysates. Therefore, this study aimed to obtain protein hydrolysates from superworms using different proteolytic enzymes (Alcalase, Protamex, and Flavourzyme) and to evaluate their physicochemical, technological, functional, and bioaccessibility properties. The results presented here will allow further exploration of the use of insect proteins in

more sustainable food practices, both in animal nutrition and in the production of food intended for human consumption.

2. Material and methods

2.1. Raw material and reagents

Dehydrated samples of superworms (*Zophobas morio*) (4.34%, 47.09%, 36.95%, 2.75%, and 8.87% of moisture, protein, lipids, ash, and carbohydrates, respectively) obtained from Insetos Kaisara (Além Paraíso, MG, Brazil) were crushed in a homogenizing processor (Walita Mega Máster Plus) for 5 min to obtain insect flour and sieved through a 42 µm sieve. The proteolytic enzymes, Alcalase 2,4 L (Batch: PLN0552; protease from *Bacillus licheniformis*; endopeptidase) and Flavourzyme 1000L (Batch: HPN 00498; exopeptidase), were supplied by Novozymes Latin America (Araucaria, PR, Brazil), whereas Protamex (1,5 AU/g; Batch: SLBQ6409V; protease from *Bacillus* sp.; mix exo-and endopeptidase) was purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA). All the other chemicals used were of analytical grade.

2.2. Obtaining insect protein hydrolysates

The hydrolysates were produced as described by [20]. The insect flour was homogenized in distilled water at a proportion of 10% (w/v; protein:water) at 90 °C for 15 min to inactivate endogenous enzymes. The optimal pH and temperature conditions of Alcalase (pH 8.0/50 °C/HA), Protamex (pH 7.0/50 °C/HP), and Flavourzyme (pH 7.0/50 °C/HF) were adjusted, and hydrolysis was initiated by addition of the enzyme (3 g_{enzyme}/100 g_{protein}) to the mixture. The pH was kept constant for 5 h of the hydrolysis process by the addition of NaOH solution (1 M), and the volume used was checked every 5 min to determine the degree of hydrolysis (DH) using the pH-stat method [15,16]. The mixture was subjected to enzymatic thermal inactivation (90 °C for 10 min), followed by centrifugation (11,806 \times g for 20 min at 35 °C), and the protein-hydrolyzed fraction of the supernatant was lyophilized (Liotop, L108) and stored at -18 °C until further analysis.

2.3. Amino acid profile and crude protein content

The amino acid profile was determined using the method proposed by [23], using a highprecision liquid chromatograph with a fluorescence detector (HPLC-FL, 20ADShimadzu) coupled with post-column derivatization and Shim-Pack Amino-Na (100 mm \times 6 mm) column. Chromatograms were obtained at 350 nm (excitation) and 450 nm (emission) for a reading time of 45 min. Amino acid quantification and identification were determined using retention time and curve analysis of commercial amino acid standards. Crude protein content was determined using the Kjeldahl method according to the official protocol [24] and a conversion factor of 5.6 [25].

2.4. Morphological, functional groups and water actitivy characterization

The morphology of the hydrolysates was visualized by Scanning Electron Microscopy (SEM) using a microscopy (JSM 6610LV, JEOL) at 15 kV and ×100. The hydrolysates were placed on aluminum stubs with carbon tape and covered with a layer of gold using a Denton Vacuum (Desk V, USA). The functional groups were determined by Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (FTIR) using a spectrometer (IRPrestige-21, SHIMADZU), and the spectral patterns were measured in the range of 650–4000 cm⁻¹ in 16 scans with a resolution of 4 cm⁻¹. Water activity (Aw) was measured using an analysis equipment (Novasina, model LabTouch) at room temperature (aprox. 25 °C) [26].

2.5. Functional properties

The functional properties of the insect flour and hydrolysate samples were evaluated. The solubility index (SI) was evaluated at pH values of 2.0, 4.0, 6.0, 8.0, and 10.0. The sample

(0.5 g) was homogenized in 50 mL of distilled water, and the pH was adjusted with HCL (1 M) and NaOH (1 M), followed by shaking on a magnetic stirrer for 30 min at room temperature and centrifuged at 8667 × g for 20 min at 4 °C. The sample was filtered, and the supernatant obtained was measured according to the protein content using the [27] The SI was calculated as the ratio of soluble protein content to total protein content [28].

Foaming capacity (FC) and foam stability (FS) were determined using the method described by [29]. The sample (0.5 g) was dispersed in 50 mL of distilled water in a graduate beaker, and the pH of the solution was adjusted to 2.0, 4.0, 6.0, 8.0, and 10.0, using HCl (1M) or NaOH (1M). The solutions were stirred in Ultra-Turrax at 10000 rpm for 1 min at 25 °C, and the volume of foam was measured to determine the FC. After 20 min of standing, the foam volume of the solution was measured to determine FS. The water-holding capacity (WHC) and oil-holding capacity (OHC) were evaluated according to [30], with modifications. The samples were homogenized with distilled water or soybean oil at a ratio of 1:10 (w/v) for 1 min in previously tared tubes, left to rest for 30 min, and centrifuged at 2000 × g for 15 min at room temperature. Finally, the supernatant was discarded and the tubes containing the absorbed samples were weighed. WHC and OHC were determined at 2000 × g to 15 min at room temperature (Wi) and final weight (Wf) of the samples.

The emulsification capacity index (EAI) and emulsification stability index (ESI) were determined according to the methods of Pearce and Kinsella [31]. Briefly, a solution with 0.06 g of the sample and 30 mL of distilled water was adjusted to pH 4.0, 7.0, and 10.0, with HCL (1 M) and NaOH (1 M). This mixture was homogenized with 10 mL of soybean oil in Ultra-Turrax at 10,000 rpm for 1 min at 25 °C and 50 μ L was diluted (0.1%, w/v)

in 5 mL of sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS). The absorbance was measured at 500 nm at reaction times of 0 and 10 min to determine EAI and ESI, respectively [28].

2.6. Antimicrobial properties

The minimum inhibitory concentrations (MIC) of hydrolysates against *Vibrio corallilyticus*, *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, *Staphylococcus aureus*, *Acinetobacter baumannii*, and *Escherichia coli* were determined by the broth microdilution method using 96-well polyethylene microplates according to the Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute protocol [32]. 50 μ L of Mueller Hinton (MH) broth, five serial concentrations of each protein hydrolysate sample (800.0, 400.0, 200.0, 100.0; and 50.0 mg/mL), and 50 μ L of inoculum (5.10⁵ cells/mL) were incubated at 37 °C for 24 h. Ciprofloxacin (32 μ g/mL) was used as a positive control. After incubation, 15 μ L of resazurin (0.02%) was added to each well, and the plate was incubated again for 1 h at 37 °C [33]. The MIC was estimated by colorimetric interpretation; pink indicates metabolic activity, and blue indicates no metabolic activity. All analyses were performed in duplicates.

2.7. Bioaccessibility

2.7.1. In vitro simulation of gastrointestinal digestion (GID)

The bioaccessibility of the flour and insect hydrolysate samples was evaluated using the *in vitro* test method applied by de Quadros et al. [34]. The simulation consisted of two phases: gastric digestion and intestinal digestion. The gastric phase was carried out by mixing pepsin (4 g/100 g of sample on a dry basis) and phosphate buffer (35 g/L) at pH 2.0, followed by incubating at 37 °C for 2 h. Subsequently, the intestinal digestion phase was performed by adjusting the solution to pH 5.3 with NaHCO₃ (0.9 M), followed by a new adjustment to pH 7.5 with NaOH (1 M), with the addition of pancreatin (4 g/100 g

sample on a dry basis), and homogenization at 37 °C for 4 h. The gastrointestinal simulation was completed by inactivating the solution at 90 °C for 10 min, centrifuging at 9000 x g for 30 min 25°C, and lyophilizing the supernatant. The generated product was used to evaluate the protein bioaccessibility and antioxidant capacity.

2.7.2. Antioxidant properties

Antioxidant activity assays were performed before and after the gastrointestinal simulation at a concentration of 2.5 mg/mL.

2.7.2.1. 2,2-diphenyl-1-picrylhydrazyl (DPPH) radical scavenging activity

The scavenging of the 2,2-diphenyl-1-picrylhydrazyl (DPPH) radical was estimated as described by [22]. Briefly, 200 μ L of the sample was mixed with 3 mL of DPPH methanolic solution in glass tubes and kept in the dark for 30 min at room temperature, and the absorbance was measured at 517 nm. DPPH assays were used to estimate radical scavenging activity (%).

2.7.2.2. 2,2'-azino-bis-(3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6-sulfonic acid) (ABTS) radical scavenging activity

The 2,2'-azino-bis-(3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6-sulfonic acid) (ABTS) radical scavenging activity was estimated using the method described by [35]. Initially, a stock solution of 7 mmol/L ABTS radicals was prepared with 140 mmol/L potassium persulfate (PBS, pH 7.4) and kept in the dark for 16 h at room temperature. To determine the values, the stock solution was first diluted with methyl alcohol to an absorbance between 0.8 and 1.0 at 734 nm. Then, 200 μ L of the sample was mixed with 150 mL of diluted ABTS, and after 6 min of reaction in the dark at room temperature the absorbance was measured at 734 nm. ABTS assays were used to estimate radical scavenging activity (%).

2.7.2.3. Iron reducing power (FRAP)

The iron reducing power (FRAP) was estimated according to the methodology described by Santos and Martins [36]. Distilled water (270 μ L) and the sample (90 μ L) were mixed with 2700 μ L of FRAP solution (50 mL of buffer solution, 5 mL of TPTZ (2 4 6-tris(2piridil)-s-triazina), and 5 mL of FeCl₃) and incubated at 37 °C for 30 min, and the absorbance was measured at 595 nm. FRAP using a standard curve of ferrous sulfate in relation to the equivalent antioxidant capacity of ferrous sulfate per gram of sample (μ M FeSO₄/g).

2.8. Statistical analysis

The assays were performed in triplicate. Data were evaluated using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA). Previously, ANOVA assumptions were evaluated using the Shapiro Wilks test (normality) and Levene's test (homogeneity of variances). Statistical differences between the treatments were analyzed using Tukey's test. In all the cases, the significance level was set at 5%.

3. Results and Discussion

3.1. Degree of hydrolysis (DH)

The protease type exerts an important effect on the protein substrate because of the affinity of the enzyme to the substrate, cleaving the protein chain, and generating smaller particles [21]. Furthermore, the antioxidant, antimicrobial, and functional capacities of hydrolysates depend on the DH, and generally, lower DH levels can significantly enhance the biological activity of the hydrolysate. During a period of 300 min of hydrolysis (**Fig. 1a**), insect protein hydrolysates with different proteases showed DH values of $23.20\pm5.7\%$, $17.81\pm1.3\%$, and $5.20\pm1.0\%$ for HA, HP, and HF, respectively. The use of Alcalase provided a higher DH than other enzymes, which can be explained by its mechanism of action by breaking peptide bonds within the protein chain and due to the affinity of the for insect flour [37]. This behavior was observed for cricket protein and mealworms with the use of Protease A, whereas lower DH levels were observed in samples after hydrolysis with Flavourzyme [9].

3.2. Amino acid and total protein content

The amino acid composition is related to the characteristics of the raw material and its nutritional content. Enzymatic hydrolysis can improve the biological activities of raw materials. Compared to superworm flour, the hydrolyzed samples showed an increase in the content of total amino acids (TAA), hydrophobic amino acids (HAA), and essential amino acids (EAA) by up to 36%, 41%, and 48%, respectively (**Table 1**). Because of the higher DH, which is indicative of a greater rupture of the protein chain in the enzymatic hydrolysis process, the HP and HA samples presented similar EAA, HAA, and TAA contents, which were higher than those of HF. Each protease acts in a different manner to break down the protein chain, releasing different levels or types of amino acids from the same sample. Previous studies have shown that hydrolysates rich in EAA, HAA, and TAA can contribute to the formation of functional protein aggregates, increasing their efficiency in gastrointestinal system adsorption and offering better bioactivity properties [38].

3.3. Functional groups, Water activity (aw) and morphological characteristics

The FTIR spectra of the hydrolysate samples are shown in **Fig. 1b**. The spectra of the hydrolysates showed bands in the regions of $3560-3384 \text{ cm}^{-1}$ (O-H stretching), $3225-2995 \text{ cm}^{-1}$ (C-H stretching), $1616-1608 \text{ cm}^{-1}$ (C=C stretching), $1480-1465 \text{ cm}^{-1}$ (angular deformation of CH and CH₂ bonds), $1195-1180 \text{ cm}^{-1}$ (C-O stretching) and $780-630 \text{ cm}^{-1}$ (vibrations of aromatic rings and halide compounds). The hydrolysate samples showed amide I and amide II bands ($1616-1608 \text{ cm}^{-1}$), as reported in other studies [16,39] however, enzymatic breakdown of the structure resulted in lower intensity in HA, possibly due to lower disruption of amide I and II bonds [40]. Enzymatic hydrolysis with different proteases also showed lower intensities in peaks 6 and 7 for hydrolysate

produced with Flavourzyme and peak 8 in hydrolysates with Protamex, respectively, due to lower exposure of the carboxyl groups and aromatic rings.

The SF (Superworm flour), HA, HP, and HF samples presented a_w of 0.414, 0.058, 0.087, and 0.244, respectively (Fig. 1c). a_w values lower than 0.06 indicate greater stability in the growth of bacteria, yeasts, and molds that spoil the products [41]. Furthermore, the lower a_w values in hydrolyzed samples may be related to the osmoregulatory effects of free amino acids and low-molecular-weight peptides, given its incorporation as an ingredient, reducing moisture due to the increase in solids in the formulation, favoring the effectiveness of the hydrolyzate in reducing water activity [42].

The hydrolysate samples presented a fragmented form with irregular particles and rough surfaces (**Fig. 2**). The shape and size of the particles are related to the specificity of each enzyme (endo- and exopeptidases). The presence of fragmented particles is characteristic of hydrolyzed products, which may occur because of the breakdown of the protein structure during enzymatic hydrolysis. Smaller particles were found in hydrolysates with Alcalase and larger particles with Flavourzyme. Variations in particle sizes between samples may have been influenced by enzyme activity during the hydrolysis process, such as DH, time, temperature, and the mechanism of action of the enzyme [43].

3.4. Functional properties

Functional properties are important characteristics for evaluating an ingredient to be applied in food or feed products. The hydrolysis process allows hydrophilic groups to become more available, which may contribute to the greater solubility compared to the raw sample (**Fig. 3a**), which was observed in this study. A lower solubility was observed in native insect flour at all pH values (p < 0.05). The higher protein solubility index in hydrolysates than in flour can be explained by the breakdown of protein units during the

hydrolysis process, favoring greater interactions between peptides (proteins with lower molar mass) and hydrogen bonding interactions with water molecules [44]. Furthermore, hydrolysates with a higher DH generally have greater solubility than those with a low DH [21], which was confirmed in this study. Hydrolysates with higher DH have more polar residues, such as ionizable amino and carboxylic groups [45][46], which promote electrostatic repulsion and increase the formation of hydrogen bonds with water [47], contributing to greater solubility. Solubility aids in the mixing and homogenization of ingredients in a product formulations.

All hydrolysate samples showed low water holding capacity (WHC) compared to native insect flour (**Fig. 3b**). This behavior is related to the high solubility of hydrolysate samples, as previously reported. WHC can be influenced by several factors such as amino acid profile composition, protein concentration, conformity, pH, hydrophobicity, and temperature [48]. Lower WHC values in hydrolysate samples can also be correlated with the composition of soluble peptides that cannot retain water, experimental conditions, and parameters used in the hydrolysate process [49]. Using hydrolysis conditions of pH 8.5, 3% E/S (enzyme/substrate) concentration, and Alcalase as protease, Dion-Poulin et al. [50] produced two types of protein hydrolysates: cricket hydrolysate (*G. sigillatus*) and bran hydrolysate (*Tenebrio molitor*). The authors reported a higher WHC in all pH ranges evaluated for the cricket hydrolysate. The higher WHC in native flour is related to a composition rich in hydrophilic compounds (chitin, lipids, etc.).

The oil retention capacity (OWC) was higher for the hydrolysates, and the hydrolysis process and protein size favored a higher ORC. In addition, hydrolyzed proteins are structurally modified, exposing hydrophobic amino acids from native insect flour and promoting oil trapping [51–53]. As shown in **Fig. 3b**, the HP and HF samples did not exhibit significant differences (p<0.05). A lower value was obtained for the HA sample.

These results may be related to the proteolytic mechanism of action of the enzymes and the lower DH obtained in the hydrolysates with Protamex and Flavourzyme.

Figure 3c shows the influence of pH and the enzyme used on foaming capacity (FC) and foam stability (FS). The hydrolysate samples exhibited a low foaming capacity (5-15%). Low values or no foam formation and stability have been reported in the literature owing to the lipid content of insects [44]. Compared with flour, the hydrolysates presented FC values greater than or equal to pH 6.0. The hydrolysate obtained by Flavourzyme demonstrated greater foaming capacity at pH 4.0 and Protamex at pH 2.0, and the values of the three hydrolysates were statistically (p>0.05) similar at pH 6.0 and 10.0, indicating that the specificity of breaking the bonds of each enzyme can release amino acid residues with improved foaming properties depending on pH [28]. The hydrolyzed samples showed higher FC at all evaluated pH values compared to native insect flour, due to enzymatic hydrolysis generating low molar mass peptides and producing residues that stabilize on the air-water surface, contributing to rapid migration, flexibility, and rearrangement of the interface, thereby improving foaming properties [47][54]. In contrast, foam stability (Fig. 3d) was lower in the hydrolysates than in native insect flour. This behavior may be related to the lower molar mass of the hydrolysate, which affects the resistance of the film interface and the formation of foam [20]. Larger HF particles, as shown in the SEM images, may have generated less stability in the foam compared to HP and HA.

The emulsion index (EAI) and emulsion stability (ESI) varied within this pH range. The HP and HF samples presented higher emulsification values at pH 10.0 (**Fig. 3e**), whereas SF and HA had higher values at pH 7.0. The emulsion capacity of hydrolysates is associated with the amphipathic nature of the peptides produced during hydrolysis [55], and the emulsifying properties can be improved at alkaline pH because of the unfolding

of negatively charged polypeptide chains in this pH range [28]. The HP and HF treatments were statistically similar (*p*<0.05), which may be related to the fact that the OHC values in both samples were similar, contributing to this effect on emulsification. Furthermore, the lower capacity of HA at pH 10.0 may be related to the lower OHC in HA, reducing its ability to interact with oil-water molecules and the emulsification capacity. In contrast, lower emulsifying capacity values were found at pH 4.0, which was expected because the pH 4.0 is close to the isoelectric point of insect proteins, where the protein molecules precipitate, reducing their emulsifying properties [28]. Regarding emulsion stability (**Fig. 3f**), the activity of the hydrolysates was reduced due to the generation of peptides with a small molar mass during hydrolysis, which have rapid migration and adsorption at the interface [56] and are unable to unfold and reorganize itself [47]. In addition, the composition and distribution of amino acids produced during hydrolysis can influence the strength of the interfacial layer, thereby minimizing the emulsion stability [20][57]. The hydrolysates presented varied techno-functional performances depending on the pH, enabling their application in the development of various products.

3.5. Antimicrobial properties

Table 2 shows the antimicrobial activities (minimum inhibitory concentration - MIC) of the protein hydrolysates. The HA and HP exhibited an inhibitory effect against the Gramnegative microorganisms evaluated (*V. coralliyticus*, *P. aeruginosa*, *A. baumannii* and *E. coli*), while HF did not show inhibition at all concentrations tested. None of the samples exhibited an inhibitory effect on *S. aureus*. Our findings were better compared than those of Sousa et al.[58], where tenebrio hydrolysate samples (*Alphitobius diaperinus*) did not show antimicrobial effects. A concentration of 400 mg/mL of HA was the most efficient against *V. coralliyticus*, while the MIC for HP was 800 mg/mL. This effect can be explained by the higher degree of hydrolysis of HA compared to HP and HF, making

compounds with antimicrobial action more available to act against microorganisms (MOO). Our results can be explained by the products obtained at the end of the hydrolysis process, where specific amino acids with antimicrobial effects were released, for example, arginine and lysine, at higher concentrations in HP (1.32 and 16.05%) and HA (1.04 and 19.84%), respectively. The with low DH in HF resulted in lower antimicrobial activity.

3.6. In vitro bioaccessibility

3.6.1. Antioxidant capacity

Antioxidant properties evaluated by DPPH, ABTS, and FRAP assays were performed before and after the gastrointestinal simulation (**Table 3**). Our results suggest that for the ABTS, DPPH, and FRAP radicals, the hydrolysates showed greater activity than the insect flour sample because of the release of essential amino acids that confer greater bioactivity and bioavailability.

Since DPPH has a greater capacity for activity with lipophilic bioactive compounds, due to the lower DH of HP and HF, there is an indication that these samples have a higher content of lipophilic compounds (amino acids), precisely because they had the highest OHC. Therefore, they can react and reduce DPPH radicals more efficiently than HA can. The ability to scavenge DPPH radicals was greater in superworm hydrolysates with a lower DH obtained at the end of 300 min of hydrolysis. This lower DPPH radical scavenging capacity was also reported by [59] using the enzyme Alcalase in mealworm hydrolysis. However, it is known that hydrolysates with lower DH exhibit weak radical scavenging activity, which improves with an increase in DH [58][60]. The hydrolysis process with different enzymes can provide peptides with different hydrophobic amino acid sequences [58][61], which influence the scavenging of the DPPH radical.

The ABTS radical scavenging results shown in Table 3 exhibit higher ABTS values for the hydrolysates than for the native insect flour. The ABTS radical is more susceptible to hydrophilic compounds and as hydrolysates are highly soluble, they are able to spread their bioactive action and eliminate ABTS radicals more efficiently than flour [62]. Regarding FRAP, due to the high degree of hydrolysis of HA and HP, they presented greater antioxidant capacity than HF, indicating that such samples are capable of releasing amino acids (cysteine and tryptophan) and oligopeptides with chelating effects [63][64] during hydrolysis.

After gastrointestinal simulation (GID), the DPPH radical scavenging assay showed a decrease in activity (**Table 3**) in all hydrolysates, with lower values for HA and HP (4.25 and 4.74 %, respectively). Insect meal contains more compounds that can affect antioxidant activity after digestion, such as fats (fatty acids), which also have antioxidant effects, mainly against DPPH. HF may have maintained its action against DPPH due to its low DH, indicating that the lipophilic structure of the amino acids was still intact and was not affected by the simulated gastrointestinal digestion (GID). Unlike HP and HF, which could already have a more "damaged" structure. Peptide fractions are more soluble in water after digestion, which reduces their ability to eliminate this radical [65]. There was a decrease in ABTS radical scavenging capacity (p<0.05) in the hydrolysates exposed to GID, and HA showed greater activity than the other hydrolysates. A similar behavior was observed in the ferric reduction assay (FRAP), in which the HA and HP samples showed a decrease in activity, but were higher than the other samples. HF has less action against ABTS because of its higher content of lipophilic bioactive compounds, whereas HP and HA have a higher hydrophilic content.

3.6.2. Protein content and bioaccessibility

The protein content and bioaccessibility results after GID are presented in **Table 3**. As previously reported, enzymatic hydrolysis favored an increase in protein content in all hydrolysates compared with native insect flour (47.09%). Protein content is related to DH, mainly due to greater protein availability, enzymatic effects, and separation of other high-proportion components found in flour, such as lipids. Our results showed that after the GID process, protein values decreased in the hydrolysates, whereas the protein content of insect flour was high, demonstrating the bioaccessibility of the protein after GID. The digestibility of insect proteins *in vitro* can be affected by components such as chitin, which is not degraded or absorbed by the intestine [66,67].

4. Conclusion

The present study demonstrated that the hydrolysis process contributed to an increase in the protein content and content of total amino acids in superworm flour. Hydrolysates obtained using Alcalase and Protamex showed greater antimicrobial activity against gram-negative bacteria, good antioxidant activities, and techno-functional properties (i.e., oil retention, foam formation, and emulsifying capacity). Such hydrolysate samples were bioaccessible after gastrointestinal digestion, showing that the enzymatic hydrolysis process is a promising alternative for obtaining functional and emerging ingredients based on superworm flour, which can be capable of being used in the development of products for human or animal food.

Acknowledgements

V. G. Martins, J.M. Monserrat, and D.F. Ramos are productivity research fellows from National Council for Scientific and Technological Development (CNPq) (process numbers PQ 305602/2022-5, PQ 307888/2020-7, and PQ 306806/2022-3, respectively).

Statement:

During the preparation of this work the author(s) used Paper Pal to English language editing. After using this tool/service, the author(s) reviewed and edited the content as needed and take(s) full responsibility for the content of the publication.

5. References

[1] K. Hua, A meta-analysis of the effects of replacing fish meals with insect meals on growth performance of fish, Aquaculture 530 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2020.735732.

[2] Q.Q. Qiao, Q. Bin Luo, S.K. Suo, Y.Q. Zhao, C.F. Chi, B. Wang, Preparation, characterization, and cytoprotective effects on HUVECs of fourteen novel angiotensin-I-converting enzyme inhibitory peptides from Protein hydrolysate of tuna processing by-products, Front Nutr 9 (2022). https://doi.org/10.3389/fnut.2022.868681.

[3] S.K. Suo, Y.Q. Zhao, Y.M. Wang, X.Y. Pan, C.F. Chi, B. Wang, Seventeen novel angiotensin converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitory peptides from the protein hydrolysate of *Mytilus edulis*: isolation, identification, molecular docking study, and protective function on HUVECs, Food Funct 13 (2022) 7831–7846. https://doi.org/10.1039/d2fo00275b.

[4] G. Terova, E. Gini, L. Gasco, F. Moroni, M. Antonini, S. Rimoldi, Effects of full replacement of dietary fishmeal with insect meal from *Tenebrio molitor* on rainbow trout gut and skin microbiota, J Anim Sci Biotechnol 12 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40104-021-00551-9.

[5] A.V. Suresh, K.P. Kumaraguru vasagam, S. Nates, Attractability and palatability of protein ingredients of aquatic and terrestrial animal origin, and their practical value for blue shrimp, *Litopenaeus stylirostris* fed diets formulated with high levels of poultry byproduct meal, Aquaculture 319 (2011) 132–140. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2011.06.039.

[6] D. Terrey, J. James, I. Tankovski, M. Dalim, M. van Spankeren, A. Chakraborty, E. Schmitt, A. Paul, Palatability enhancement potential of *Hermetia illucens* larvae protein hydrolysate in *Litopenaeus vannamei* diets, Molecules 26 (2021). https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules26061582.

[7] K. Hua, J.M. Cobcroft, A. Cole, K. Condon, D.R. Jerry, A. Mangott, C. Praeger, M.J. Vucko, C. Zeng, K. Zenger, J.M. Strugnell, The Future of aquatic protein: Implications for protein sources in aquaculture diets, One Earth 1 (2019) 316–329. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.oneear.2019.10.018.

[8] S. Roques, C. Deborde, L. Guimas, Y. Marchand, N. Richard, D. Jacob, S. Skibacassy, A. Moing, B. Fauconneau, Integrative metabolomics for assessing the effect of insect (*Hermetia illucens*) protein extract on rainbow trout metabolism, Metabolites 10 (2020). https://doi.org/10.3390/metabo10030083.

[9] K.K. Grossmann, M. Merz, D. Appel, M.M. De Araujo, L. Fischer, New insights into the flavoring potential of cricket (*Acheta domesticus*) and mealworm (*Tenebrio molitor*) protein hydrolysates and their Maillard products, Food Chem 364 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2021.130336.

[10] O.O. Fashakin, P. Tangjaidee, K. Unban, W. Klangpetch, T. Khumsap, K. Sringarm, S. Rawdkuen, S. Phongthai, Isolation and identification of antioxidant peptides derived from cricket (*Gryllus bimaculatus*) protein fractions, Insects 14 (2023). https://doi.org/10.3390/insects14080674.

[11] F.M. de Matos, P.K. Novelli, R.J.S. de Castro, Enzymatic hydrolysis of black cricket (*Gryllus assimilis*) proteins positively affects their antioxidant properties, J Food Sci 86 (2021) 571–578. https://doi.org/10.1111/1750-3841.15576.

[12] J. Pan, H. Xu, Y. Cheng, B.K. Mintah, M. Dabbour, F. Yang, W. Chen, Z. Zhang, C. Dai, R. He, H. Ma, Recent insight on edible insect protein: Extraction, functional properties, allergenicity, bioactivity, and applications, Foods 11 (2022). https://doi.org/10.3390/foods11192931.

[13] D.R. Flores, L.E. Casados, S.F. Velasco, A.C. Ramírez, G. Velázquez, Comparative study of composition, antioxidant and antimicrobial activity of two adult edible insects from Tenebrionidae family, BMC Chem 14 (2020). https://doi.org/10.1186/s13065-020-00707-0.

[14] Z. Mikołajczak, M. Rawski, J. Mazurkiewicz, B. Kierończyk, D. Józefiak, The effect of hydrolyzed insect meals in sea trout fingerling (*Salmo trutta m. trutta*) diets on growth performance, microbiota and biochemical blood parameters, Animals 10 (2020) 1–20. https://doi.org/10.3390/ani10061031.

[15] Z. Wang, Y. Fang, Y. Zeng, X. Yang, F.M. Yu, B. Wang, Immunomodulatory peptides from thick-shelled mussel (*Mytilus coruscus*): Isolation, identification, molecular docking and immunomodulatory effects on RAW264.7 cells, Food Biosci 59 (2024). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fbio.2024.103874.

[16] M.X. Ge, R.P. Chen, L. Zhang, Y.M. Wang, C.F. Chi, B. Wang, Novel Ca-chelating peptides from protein hydrolysate of Antarctic krill (*Euphausia superba*): Preparation, characterization, and calcium absorption efficiency in Caco-2 cell monolayer model, Mar Drugs 21 (2023). https://doi.org/10.3390/md21110579.

[17] Y.D. Hu, Q.H. Xi, J. Kong, Y.Q. Zhao, C.F. Chi, B. Wang, Angiotensin-Iconverting enzyme (ACE)-inhibitory peptides from the collagens of monkfish (*Lophius litulon*) swim bladders: Isolation, characterization, molecular docking analysis and activity evaluation, Mar Drugs 21 (2023). https://doi.org/10.3390/md21100516. [18] K.O. Lima, C. da Costa de Quadros, M. da Rocha, J.T. Jocelino Gomes de Lacerda, M.A. Juliano, M. Dias, M.A. Mendes, C. Prentice, Bioactivity and bioaccessibility of protein hydrolyzates from industrial byproducts of Stripped weakfish (*Cynoscion guatucupa*), LWT 111 (2019) 408–413. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2019.05.043.

[19] C.I. Rumbos, C.G. Athanassiou, The superworm, *Zophobas morio* (Coleoptera:Tenebrionidae): A 'sleeping giant' in nutrient sources, Journal of Insect Science 21 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1093/jisesa/ieab014.

[20] F.G. Hall, O.G. Jones, M.E. O'Haire, A.M. Liceaga, Functional properties of tropical banded cricket (*Gryllodes sigillatus*) protein hydrolysates, Food Chem 224 (2017) 414–422. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2016.11.138.

[21] Adler-Nissen, J. Enzymatic Hydrolysis of Food Proteins. London: Elsevier Applied Science Publishing, 1986.

[22] J. Zamora-Sillero, P. Ramos, J.M. Monserrat, C. Prentice, Evaluation of the antioxidant activity *in vitro* and in hippocampal HT-22 cells system of protein hydrolysates of common carp (*Cyprinus carpio*) by-product, J Aquat Food Prod Technol 27 (2018) 21–34. https://doi.org/10.1080/10498850.2017.1390027.

[23] T. Denardi-Souza, K.C. Massarolo, S.M. Tralamazza, E. Badiale-Furlong, Monitoreo de la biomasa micótica modificada por *Rhizopus oryzae* en relación con el perfil de aminoácidos y ácidos grasos esenciales de harina de soya (soja), trigo y arroz, CYTA - Journal of Food 16 (2018) 156–164. https://doi.org/10.1080/19476337.2017.1359676.

[24] William. Horwitz, Official methods of analysis of AOAC International, AOAC International, 2006.

[25] R.H. Janssen, J.P. Vincken, L.A.M. Van Den Broek, V. Fogliano, C.M.M. Lakemond, Nitrogen-to-protein conversion factors for three edible insects: *Tenebrio molitor, Alphitobius diaperinus*, and *Hermetia illucens*, J Agric Food Chem 65 (2017) 2275–2278. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jafc.7b00471.

[26] Z. Zhang, Y.M. Wang, Y.T. Qiu, C.F. Chi, H.Y. Luo, B. Wang, gelatin from cartilage of Siberian sturgeon (*Acipenser baerii*): Preparation, characterization, and protective function on Ultraviolet-A-injured human skin fibroblasts, Front Mar Sci 9 (2022). https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2022.925407.

[27] O.H. Lowry, N.J. Rosebrough, A.L. Farr, R.J. Randall, Protein measurement with the Folin phenol reagent., J Biol Chem 193 (1951) 265–275. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0021-9258(19)52451-6.

[28] J.M. Latorres, D.G. Rios, G. Saggiomo, W. Wasielesky, C. Prentice-Hernandez, Functional and antioxidant properties of protein hydrolysates obtained from white shrimp (*Litopenaeus vannamei*), J Food Sci Technol 55 (2018) 721–729. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13197-017-2983-z. [29] S.K. Sathe, D.K. Salunkhe, Functional properties of the great Northern bean (*Phaseolus vulgaris* L.) Proteins: Emulsion, foaming, viscosity, and gelation properties. Journal Food Science, 46 (1981) 71-81 https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2621.1981.tb14533.x.

[30] F.H.P.N. Leal, C. de A. Senna, L. Kupski, G. da R.L. Mendes, E. Badiale-Furlong, Enzymatic and extrusion pretreatments of defatted rice bran to improve functional properties of protein concentrates, Int J Food Sci Technol 56 (2021) 5445–5451. https://doi.org/10.1111/ijfs.15017.

[31] K.N. Pearce, J.E. Kinsella, Emulsifying properties of proteins: Evaluation of a turbidimetric technique, 1978.

[32] M.P.. Weinstein, Performance standards for antimicrobial susceptibility testing, Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute, 2019.

[33] R.M.M. Gomes, J.R.B. Ramírez, A.M. Buitrago, G.M. Colombo, A.C. Pereira, F. Roselet, D.F. Ramos, F. Bernardi, J.M. Monserrat, Biofloc residue conversion from shrimp production: Optimizing polyphenol extraction for silver nanoparticles synthesis with antibacterial and antibiofilm properties, Aquaculture 585 (2024). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2024.740719.

[34] C. da C. de Quadros, J.M. Latorres, M. Michelon, M. de las M. Salas-Mellado, C. Prentice, Effect of *in vitro* gastrointestinal digestion on the bioactive properties of Mullet (*Mugil liza*) peptides, Journal of Aquatic Food Product Technology 31 (2022) 965–976. https://doi.org/10.1080/10498850.2022.2120378.

[35] C.F. Chi, F.Y. Hu, B. Wang, T. Li, G.F. Ding, Antioxidant and anticancer peptides from the protein hydrolysate of blood clam (*Tegillarca granosa*) muscle, J Funct Foods 15 (2015) 301–313. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jff.2015.03.045.

[36] L.G. Santos, V.G. Martins, Optimization of the green extraction of polyphenols from the edible flower *Clitoria ternatea* by high-power ultrasound: A comparative study with conventional extraction techniques, J Appl Res Med Aromat Plants 34 (2023). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jarmap.2023.100458.

[37] K.K. Großmann, M. Merz, D. Appel, L. Fischer, A fast and novel approach to evaluate technical enzyme preparations for an efficient protein hydrolysis, European Food Research and Technology 245 (2019) 1695–1708. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00217-019-03280-6.

[38] E. Zielińska, B. Baraniak, M. Karaś, Identification of antioxidant and antiinflammatory peptides obtained by simulated gastrointestinal digestion of three edible insects species (*Gryllodes sigillatus, Tenebrio molitor, Schistocerca gragaria*), Int J Food Sci Technol 53 (2018) 2542–2551. https://doi.org/10.1111/ijfs.13848.

[39] B.K. Mintah, R. He, M. Dabbour, J. Xiang, H. Jiang, A.A. Agyekum, H. Ma, Characterization of edible soldier fly protein and hydrolysate altered by multiple-

frequency ultrasound: Structural, physical, and functional attributes, Process Biochemistry 95 (2020) 157–165. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procbio.2020.05.021.

[40] E. Oh, Y. Kim, Influence of mealworms (*Tenebrio molitor* larvae) and their protein derivatives on the structural and rheological properties of tofu, Food Hydrocoll 147 (2024). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodhyd.2023.109399.

[41] J.B.A. da Silva, F. V. Pereira, J.I. Druzian, Cassava Starch-based films plasticized with sucrose and inverted sugar and reinforced with cellulose nanocrystals, J Food Sci 77 (2012). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1750-3841.2012.02710.x.

[42] B. Vallejo-Cordoba, S. Nakai, W.D. Powrie, T. Beveridge, Protein hydrolysates for reducing water activity in meat products. Journal of Food Science, 51 (5) (1986) 1156-1161. https://doi.org/10.111/j.1365-2621.1986.tb13072.x.

[43] J.L. Arias-Moscoso, A. Maldonado-Arce, O. Rouzaud-Sandez, E. Márquez-Ríos, W. Torres-Arreola, H. Santacruz-Ortega, M.G. Gaxiola-Cortés, J.M. Ezquerra-Brauer, Physicochemical characterization of protein hydrolysates produced by autolysis of jumbo squid (*Dosidicus gigas*) byproducts, Food Biophys 10 (2015) 145–154. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11483-014-9374-z.

[44] Q. Zhao, H. Xiong, C. Selomulya, X.D. Chen, H. Zhong, S. Wang, W. Sun, Q. Zhou, Enzymatic hydrolysis of rice dreg protein: Effects of enzyme type on the functional properties and antioxidant activities of recovered proteins, Food Chem 134 (2012) 1360–1367. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2012.03.033.

[45] A. Mokni Ghribi, I. Maklouf Gafsi, A. Sila, C. Blecker, S. Danthine, H. Attia, A. Bougatef, S. Besbes, Effects of enzymatic hydrolysis on conformational and functional properties of chickpea protein isolate, Food Chem 187 (2015) 322–330. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2015.04.109.

[46] G. Leni, L. Soetemans, A. Caligiani, S. Sforza, L. Bastiaens, Degree of hydrolysis affects the techno-functional properties of lesser mealworm protein hydrolysates, Foods 9 (2020). https://doi.org/10.3390/foods9040381.

[47] B.K. Mintah, R. He, M. Dabbour, J. Xiang, A.A. Agyekum, H. Ma, Technofunctional attribute and antioxidative capacity of edible insect protein preparations and hydrolysates thereof: Effect of multiple mode sonochemical action, Ultrason Sonochem 58 (2019). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ultsonch.2019.104676.

[48] S. Damodaran, Damodaran2019, CRC Press (2019) 694. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1201/9780203755617.

[49] E. Zielińska, B. Baraniak, M. Karaś, K. Rybczyńska, A. Jakubczyk, Selected species of edible insects as a source of nutrient composition, Food Research International 77 (2015) 460–466. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodres.2015.09.008.

[50] A. Dion-Poulin, M. Laroche, A. Doyen, S.L. Turgeon, Functionality of cricket and mealworm hydrolysates generated after pretreatment of meals with high hydrostatic pressures, Molecules 25 (2020). https://doi.org/10.3390/MOLECULES25225366.

[51] Y. Hou, Z. Wu, Z. Dai, G. Wang, G. Wu, Protein hydrolysates in animal nutrition: Industrial production, bioactive peptides, and functional significance, J Anim Sci Biotechnol 8 (2017). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40104-017-0153-9.

[52] B. Purschke, P. Meinlschmidt, C. Horn, O. Rieder, H. Jäger, Improvement of techno-functional properties of edible insect protein from migratory locust by enzymatic hydrolysis, European Food Research and Technology 244 (2018) 999–1013. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00217-017-3017-9.

[53] M.A. Mune Mune, Influence of degree of hydrolysis on the functional properties of cowpea protein hydrolysates, J Food Process Preserv 39 (2015) 2386–2392. https://doi.org/10.1111/jfpp.12488.

[54] A.M. Liceaga-Gesualdo, E.C.Y. Li-Chan, Functional properties of fish protein hydrolysate from herring (*Clupea harengus*), Food Sci 64 (2006) 1000-1004.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2621.1999.tb12268.x.

[55] I. Batish, M. Zarei, N. Nitin, R. Ovissipour, Evaluating the potential of marine invertebrate and insect protein hydrolysates to reduce fetal bovine serum in cell culture media for cultivated fish production, Biomolecules 12 (2022). https://doi.org/10.3390/biom12111697.

[56] R. Intarasirisawat, S. Benjakul, W. Visessanguan, J. Wu, Antioxidative and functional properties of protein hydrolysate from defatted skipjack (*Katsuwonous pelamis*) roe, Food Chem 135 (2012) 3039–3048. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2012.06.076.

[57] R. Pacheco-Aguilar, M.A. Mazorra-Manzano, J.C. Ramírez-Suárez, Functional properties of fish protein hydrolysates from Pacific whiting(*Merluccius productus*) muscle produced by a commercial protease, Food Chem 109 (2008) 782–789. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2008.01.047.

[58] P. Sousa, S. Borges, M. Pintado, Enzymatic hydrolysis of insect: *Alphitobius diaperinus* towards the development of bioactive peptide hydrolysates, Food Funct 11 (2020) 3539–3548. https://doi.org/10.1039/d0fo00188k.

[59] Z. Dong, Y. Lin, H. Wu, M. Zhang, Selenium accumulation in protein fractions of *Tenebrio molitor* larvae and the antioxidant and immunoregulatory activity of protein hydrolysates, Food Chem 334 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2020.127475.

[60] F. Rivero Pino, R. Pérez Gálvez, F.J. Espejo Carpio, E.M. Guadix, Evaluation of: *Tenebrio molitor* protein as a source of peptides for modulating physiological processes, Food Funct 11 (2020) 4376–4386. https://doi.org/10.1039/d0fo00734j.

[61] M. Ovissipour, B. Rasco, S.G. Shiroodi, M. Modanlow, S. Gholami, M. Nemati, Antioxidant activity of protein hydrolysates from whole anchovy sprat (*Clupeonella engrauliformis*) prepared using endogenous enzymes and commercial proteases, J Sci Food Agric 93 (2013) 1718–1726. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.5957.

[62] G.S. Centenaro, M. Salas-Mellado, C. Pires, I. Batista, M.L. Nunes, C. Prentice, Fractionation of protein hydrolysates of fish and chicken using membrane ultrafiltration: Investigation of antioxidant activity, Appl Biochem Biotechnol 172 (2014) 2877–2893. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12010-014-0732-6.

[63] P. Kurdi, P. Chaowiwat, J. Weston, C. Hansawasdi, Studies on microbial quality, protein yield, and antioxidant properties of some frozen edible insects, Int J Food Sci 2021 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1155/2021/5580976.

[64] A. Guidea, C. Zăgrean-Tuza, A.C. Moț, C. Sârbu, Comprehensive evaluation of radical scavenging, reducing power and chelating capacity of free proteinogenic amino acids using spectroscopic assays and multivariate exploratory techniques, Spectrochim Acta A Mol Biomol Spectrosc 233 (2020). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.saa.2020.118158.

[65] L. Ding, L. Wang, Y. Zhang, J. Liu, Transport of antihypertensive peptide RVPSL, ovotransferrin 328-332, in human intestinal Caco-2 Cell monolayers, J Agric Food Chem 63 (2015) 8143–8150. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jafc.5b01824.

[66] S. Marono, G. Piccolo, R. Loponte, C. Di Meo, Y.A. Attia, A. Nizza, F. Bovera, *In vitro* crude protein digestibility of *Tenebrio molitor* and *Hermetia illucens* insect meals and its correlation with chemical composition traits, Ital J Anim Sci 14 (2015) 338–343. https://doi.org/10.4081/ijas.2015.3889.

[67] Kim, S.-K. (Ed.). (2010). Chitin, Chitosan, Oligosaccharides and Their Derivatives: Biological Activities and Applications (1st ed.). CRC Press. https://doi.org/10.1201/EBK1439816035

FIGURES



Figure 1. Parameters of insect protein hydrolysates: (a) degree of hydrolysis, (b) Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (FTIR), and (c) water activity.



Figure 2. Morphological characteristics of **(a)** Alcalase hydrolysate, **(b)** Protamex hydrolysate, and **(c)** Flavourzyme hydrolysate



Figure 3. Functional properties from protein hydrolysate insect: (a) protein solubility, (b) water and oil holding capacity, (c and d) foaming properties, and (e and f) emulsifying properties. (n=3) Different lowercase letters superscript in the s demonstrates significant differences (p<0.05).

TABLES

Table 1. Amino acid composition and total protein content of native insect flour (SF) and protein hydrolysates using enzymes Alcalase (HA), Protamex (HP) and Flavourzyme (HF).

Amino acid (%AA/g protein)	SF	AH	РН	FH
Aspartic Acid	$1.70\pm0.26^{\rm a}$	$2.34\pm0.24^{\rm a}$	$1.81\pm0.46^{\rm a}$	$2.32\pm0.25^{\text{a}}$
Threonine	$0.51\pm0.02^{\rm c}$	$0.80\pm0.02^{\text{b}}$	$0.98\pm0.04^{\rm a}$	$0.77\pm0.01^{\text{b}}$
Serine	$0.68\pm0.13^{\rm a}$	0.87 ± 0.09^{a}	0.98 ± 0.21^{a}	0.79 ± 0.15^{a}
Glutamic acid	$1.41\pm0.56^{\rm a}$	1.52 ± 0.39^{a}	2.22 ± 0.71^{a}	$2.55\pm0.70^{\rm a}$
Proline	$7.62\pm0.40^{\text{b}}$	8.47 ± 0.44^{ab}	$8.90\pm0.45^{\rm a}$	$8.82\pm0.43^{\rm a}$
Glycine	$1.16\pm0.04^{\rm a}$	0.84 ± 0.78^{a}	$1.64\pm0.10^{\rm a}$	$1.14\pm0.07^{\rm a}$
Alanine	$2.15\pm0.11^{\text{b}}$	3.21 ± 0.01^{a}	3.37 ± 0.02^a	$2.23\pm0.08^{\text{b}}$
Valine	$0.86\pm0.01^{\text{c}}$	1.29 ± 0.02^{ab}	$1.24\pm0.01^{\text{b}}$	$1.34\pm0.05^{\rm a}$
Methionine	$0.17\pm0.01^{\text{b}}$	$0.28\pm0.01^{\text{b}}$	1.06 ± 0.81^{a}	$0.18\pm0.00^{\text{b}}$
Isoleucine	$0.51\pm0.01^{\text{c}}$	$0.72\pm0.01^{\text{b}}$	$0.68\pm0.01^{\text{b}}$	0.92 ± 0.05^{a}
Leucine	$0.83\pm0.64^{\text{b}}$	2.24 ± 0.04^{a}	2.18 ± 0.10^{a}	1.94 ± 0.01^{a}
Tyrosine	$3.25\pm0.02^{\rm c}$	4.59 ± 0.05^{a}	4.33 ± 0.10^{b}	2.41 ± 0.08^{d}
Phenylalanine	$0.64\pm0.03^{\text{c}}$	1.00 ± 0.03^{a}	$0.86\pm0.04^{\text{b}}$	$0.65\pm0.00^{\rm c}$
Histidine	$0.45\pm0.01^{\text{c}}$	$0.63\pm0.05^{\text{b}}$	$0.80\pm0.10^{\rm a}$	0.71 ± 0.05^{ab}
Lysine	$14.14\pm0.42^{\text{c}}$	$19.84\pm0,.5^{\mathrm{a}}$	$16.05\pm0.32^{\text{b}}$	$14.31\pm0.20^{\text{c}}$
Arginine	$0.43\pm0.04^{\text{b}}$	1.04 ± 0.18^{a}	1.32 ± 0.17^{a}	1.05 ± 0.14^{a}
EAA (% AA/g protein)	18.14	26.83	23.88	20.86
TAA (% AA/g protein)	36.60	49.75	48.48	42.19
HAA (% AA/g protein)	15,52	21,08	21,94	17,67
Total Protein (%)	$47.09 \pm 1.10^{\rm c}$	68.74±1.47 ^a	$63.48{\pm}6.31^{ab}$	57.63±5.32 ^b

EAA = essencial amino acid; TAA = total amino acid; HAA = Hydrophobic amino acids.Different letters in the same line indicate statistical difference (p < 0.05). **Table 2**. Minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) of protein hydrolysates of superworm (*Zophobas morio*) using the enzymes Alcalase (AH), Protamex (PH), and Flavourzyme (FH) against different bacterial strains.

Samples	MIC Concentration (mg/mL)				
	Vibrio	Pseudomonas	Staphylococcus	Acinetobacter	Escherichia
	coralliyticus	aeruginosa	aureus	baumannii	coli
AH	400	800	NI	800	800
HP	800	800	NI	800	800
FH	NI	NI	NI	NI	NI

NI: no inhibition

Table 3. Bioaccessibility of antioxidant activity and total protein content of superworm *Zophobas morio* flours (SF) and their hydrolysates using enzymes Alcalase (HA), Protamex (HP), and Flavourzyme (HF).

Samp	les	Gastrointestinal digestion		Gastrointestinal digestion	
DPPH radical-scavening (%)			ABTS radical-scavening (%)		
SF	8.47±1.03°	26.70±2.97ª	45.71 ± 1.30^{b}	49.76±2.83 ^{bc}	
HA	15.87 ± 0.81^{b}	4.25±1.15 ^b	$95.74{\pm}0.56^{a}$	79.07 ± 1.53^{a}	
HP	21.10±0.42 ^a	4.74 ± 0.14^{b}	94.96±0.33ª	74.65 ± 5.83^{a}	
HF	27.53±0.99 ^a	$22.30{\pm}2.00^{a}$	93.19±3.14 ^a	57.95 ± 8.31^{b}	
FRAP (µM FeSO4/g)			Total Protein (%)		
SF	503.0±39.0°	22.33 ± 26.0^{b}	$47.09 \pm 1.10^{\circ}$	47.36 ± 1.1^{a}	
HA	1479.66±50.3ª	$167.0{\pm}5.0^{a}$	$68.74{\pm}1.47^{a}$	$49.40{\pm}1.07^{a}$	
HP	$1514.66{\pm}16.0^{a}$	$143.0{\pm}36.0^{a}$	$63.48{\pm}6.31^{ab}$	$45.84{\pm}2.15^{a}$	
HF	1316.33 ± 15.2^{b}	133.6 ± 20.2^{a}	57.63 ± 5.32^{b}	$37.88{\pm}0.88^{b}$	

Different letters in the same column indicate statistical difference (p < 0.05).

CAPÍTULO 3

Structural, functional and biological activity (*in vitro* and *in vivo*) characteristics of microencapsulated superworm protein hydrolysate

Manuscrito submetido a revista Food Chemistry (FI= 8,5).

Formatado conforme as normas da revista.

Structural, functional and biological activity (*in vitro* and *in vivo*) characteristics of microencapsulated superworm protein hydrolysate

Alan Carvalho de Sousa Araujo^{a,b,d*}, Karoline da Silva Noda^b, Luan Gustavo Santos^b, Juliana Machado Latorres^b, Bruna Silva de Farias^b, Sibele Santos Fernandes^b, Robson Matheus Marreiro Gomes^{a,d}, Gabriela Hollmann^c, Vilásia Guimarães Martins^{b,d}, José María Monserrat^{a,c,d,*}

^a Laboratory of Functional Biochemistry of Aquatic Organisms, Institute of Oceanography, Federal University of Rio Grande - FURG, Rio Grande, RS 96201-900, Brazil.

^b Laboratory of Food Technology, School of Chemistry and Food Engineering, Federal University of Rio Grande - FURG, Av. Itália, Km 08, 96203-900, Brazil.

^c Institute of Biological Sciences, Federal University of Rio Grande – FURG, Av. Itália, Km 08, 96201-900, Brazil.

^d Graduate Program in Aquaculture, Federal University of Rio Grande - FURG, Av. Itália, Km 08, Rio Grande, RS 96201-900, Brazil

*Correspondent authors:

Laboratory of Functional Biochemistry of Aquatic Organisms, Institute of Oceanography, Federal University of Rio Grande - FURG, Rio Grande, RS 96201-900, Brazil, emails: monserrat_jm@furg.br; alandesousa02@hotmail.com
Abstract

This study aimed to microencapsulated protein hydrolysates from superworm (*Zophobas morio*) procuced by Alcalase (HA) and Protamex (HP) by spray drying, using maltodextrin and gum arabic as wall material. The physicochemical aspects and *in vitro* antioxidant capacity were evaluated to understand the effect of the enzyme type and wall material on the microencapsulated samples. Both microencapsulated hydrolysate samples showed low water activity (<0.258) and reduced hygroscopicity (<26.86%). The microcapsules presented a spherical shape (particle size ranging from 230.74 to 419.69 nm) and infrared spectroscopy showed that the hydrolysates were encapsulated, evidencing the wall material-hydrolysate interaction. The *in vivo* study showed that treatments with hydrolysate produced with Protamex contributed significantly to the biological aspects (growth and survival) of the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans* even under conditions of oxidative and thermal stress, including survival and growth. Therefore, the microencapsulation process may be an alternative to maintain the stability and bioactive capacity of the hydrolysates, acting as a protective agent against stress conditions in *C. elegans*, indicating its potential use as a nutraceutical supplement.

Keywords: Insect protein hydrolysate, wall material, spray-drying, bioactivity.

1. Introduction

There is great interest in insect proteins as supplements and food additives based on their nutritional composition and biological properties that have contributed to animal nutrition. Insect proteins hydrolyzed via enzymatic procedures have been shown to be effective because of their spectrum of bioactivities such as antioxidant, antimicrobial, and functional properties (Dion-Poulin et al. 2020, Fashakin et al. 2023, Flores et al. 2020). In addition, their incorporation into diets for feeding aquatic organisms contributes to the antioxidant and immune systems, and intestinal microbiota (Mikolajzak et al. 2020; Roques et al., 2020). However, there are some limitations to be overcome before more effective use of insect bioactive proteins, such as their solubility in water and hygroscopicity. In a previous study, the degree of hydrolysis (DH) was found to negatively influence the water solubility of insect hydrolysates (unpublished data). Therefore, microencapsulation is a technique that can minimize the effect of protein hydrolysates.

The microencapsulation process of insect protein hydrolysate can minimize the negative effects mentioned above, and the spray-drying technique is used by the food industry because it produces powders with high stability, process simplicity, and low thermal stress (Simoes et al. 2017). Furthermore, microencapsulation allows bioactive molecules to be maintained in a polymeric matrix and their release to be controlled, minimizing degradation and sufficient absorption of the encapsulated compound (Feng et al. 2022). Numerous studies have described the efficiency of protein microencapsulation through a polysaccharide matrix (Parandi et al. 2024; Chen et al. 2021; Akbarbaglu et al., 2019). Among the wall materials used in this process, carbohydrates such as maltodextrin (MD) and gum arabic (GA), are commonly used because of their characteristics such as ease of handling, ability to form protective capsules, and good stability under storage conditions

(Annamalai et al. 2020, Pieczykolan et al. 2019). No studies were found on the microencapsulation of superworm protein hydrolysates by spray drying.

In vivo evaluation using animal models provides useful information on possible effects that may occur during the use of protein hydrolysates as a food source, with physiological analyses being a support for predicting the effects of supplying encapsulated bioactive compounds (Lima et al. 2021, Chen et al. 2020; Zhou et al., 2018). Among animal models, the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans* is an attractive model for evaluating physiological responses after *in vivo* exposure to bioactive compounds, such as antioxidants, due to its ease of manipulation and high reproduction rate (Benedetto et al., 2019). A previous study by our group (Lima et al. 2021) showed that microencapsulated protein hydrolysates from the fish *Cynoscion guatucupa* improved the growth and reproductive status of *C. elegans*. These results prompted us to evaluate the effects of supplying microencapsulated superworm protein hydrolysates on physiological parameters under thermal and oxidative stress conditions in the same biological model.

Thus, the present study aimed to evaluate the effect of microencapsulation of insect protein hydrolysate (*Zophobas morio*) using different wall materials (maltodextrin and gum arabic) on physicochemical, structural characteristics and bioactivities *in vitro*. In addition, we verified the *in vivo* effects on resistance to thermal and oxidative stress as well as physiological parameters (survival and growth) in the nematode *C. elegans*.

2. Material and methods

2.1. Materials

Dehydrated samples of superworms (*Z. morio*) obtained from Insetos Kaisara (Além Paraíso, MG, Brazil) were crushed in a homogenizing processor (Walita Mega Máster Plus) for 5 min to obtain insect flour and sieved through a sieve of 42 µm., The proteolytic enzyme Alcalase (Novozymes Latin America) and Protamex (Sigma-Aldrich) were used

for hydrolysis process. Maltodextrin (Dextrose equivalency/DE - 20) and gum arabic was purchased from Pryme Foods (Sorocaba, Brazil). The 2,2'-azino-bis-(3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6-sulfonic acid (ABTS) and 2,2-diphenyl-1-picrylhydrazyl radical was purchased Sigma. All the other chemicals used were of analytical grade.

2.2. Production of protein hydrolysates

The protein hydrolysates were prepared according to the method described by Hall et al. (2017). The insect flour was homogenized in distilled water at a proportion of 10% (w/v; protein/distilled water) at 90 °C for 15 min to inactivate endogenous enzymes. Subsequently, the mixture was kept under mechanical stirring at 50 °C and the optimum pH of Alcalase (pH 8.0) and Protamex (pH 7.0) was achieved by adding NaOH solution (1 M). The hydrolysis process was initiated by addition of the enzyme in a proportion of 3% (w/w; enzyme/protein) and, after 5 h of process, the solution was submitted to enzymatic thermal inactivation (90 °C for 10 min), followed by centrifugation (11,806 × g for 20 min at 35 °C) and the protein hydrolyzed fraction of the supernatant was lyophilized (Liotop, L108) and stored at -18 °C until further analysis. The degree of hydrolysis (DH) was determined by the pH-stat method (Adler-Nissen, 1986).

2.3. Encapsulation process

The hydrolysate samples obtained with the enzymes Alcalase and Protamex are called as HA and HP, respectively. For encapsulation by spray drying, two formulation of wall material was used. For the first treatment (En1), the MD was used according to the process adopted by Lima et al. (2021) and for the second treatment (En2), a mixture of MD and GA in the proportion 1:3 (MD:GA) described by Fernandes et al. (2021) was used. For encapsulation, the wall materials and hydrolysates were homogenized in distilled water at room temperature (around 25 °C), constituting 10% of the total solids. Then, the

solutions were atomized using a Mini Spray-Dryer (Labmaq, Model PS1, Brazil) at 0.3 L/h with an inlet temperature of 120 °C, air flow of 1.65 m³/h, air atomization pressure of 5 bars, and drying air with 40% relative humidity (RH). The encapsulated hydrolysates were named HAEn1 (obtained with Alcalase enzyme and MD), HAEn2 (obtained with Alcalase enzyme and MD), HAEn2 (obtained with Alcalase enzyme and MD), and HPEn2 (obtained with Protamex enzyme and MD+GA). The yield of the encapsulation process was calculated as the ratio of the mass of the powder produced in relation to the total solids content in the spray drying solution and the initial amount in the dispersion volume and was expressed as a percentage (Akbarbaglu et al., 2019).

2.4. Morphological characterization

The morphology of the free and microencapsulated hydrolysates was visualized by Scanning Electron Microscopy (SEM; JSM 6610LV, JEOL) at 15 kV with magnifications of $100 \times$ and $1000 \times$. The hydrolysates were placed on aluminum stubs with carbon tape and covered with a layer of gold using a Denton Vacuum (Desk V, USA).

2.5. Physicochemical characterization

2.5.1. Moisture, water activity (Aw), water solubility (WS) and hygroscopicity

Moisture values were determined according to the official protocol proposed by the AOAC (2006). Water activity (Aw) was measured using an analysis equipment (Novasina, model LabTouch) at room temperature (around 25 °C). Water solubility (WS) was estimated according to the method described by Choi et al. (2019), with modifications. Approximately 0.5 g of the sample was dispersed in 50 mL of distilled water, followed by stirring on a magnetic stirrer for 30 min. Subsequently, the dispersions

were centrifuged at 8667 x g for 20 min at 4 °C. The % WS was estimated by multiplying the dry weight of the supernatant and the sample weight multiplied by 100.

The hygroscopicity of the microencapsulated hydrolysate samples was determined according to the protocol described by Cai and Corke (2000), with modifications. Approximately 100 mg of the sample was weighed and placed in a desiccator containing a saturated NaCl solution (RH \approx 75%) at room temperature for 7 days. After this period, the samples were weighed, and the hygroscopicity was expressed in g of adsorbed moisture per 100 g of dry sample.

2.5.2. Protein contend and color parameters

Total protein content was determined for the free and microencapsulated hydrolysate samples (10.0 mg/mL of protein diluted in distilled water) using the Biuret method (Amado et al., 2009). Briefly, 20 μ L of the sample and 1 mL of Biuret reagent were added to a 2 mL eppedendorf tube, vortexed for 2 min, and left to rest for 10 min. After this time, the samples were placed in transparent 96-well plates and the reading was performed on a microtiter plate reader (Biotek Synergy HT) at a wavelength of 550 nm The color parameters (*L*, *a**, and *b**) of the spray dried powders were using a colorimeter equipment (Minolta, model CR400, Japan) with the CIELab scale. Measured color attributes were lightness (L*, ranges between 0-black and 100-white), red/green chromaticity [a*, ranges from negative (green) to positive values (red)], and yellow/blue chromaticity [b*, ranges from negative (blue) to positive values (yellow)].

2.6. Zeta potential and particle size

The zeta potential and particle size values in the microencapsulated insect hydrolysate samples (0.025 mg/mL, diluted in distilled water) were determined using a

electrophoretic light scattering technique (LitesizerTM 500, Anton Paar, Austria). Three parallel tests were performed.

2.7. Encapsulation efficiency

The encapsulation efficiency of the samples was estimated from the total protein content of the free hydrolysates and the microencapsulates obtained after spray drying and expressed as a percentage (%).

2.8. Funcional groups (FTIR) and thermal analysis (DSC)

The functional groups were analyzed by Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (FTIR) using a spectrometer (IRPrestige-21, SHIMADZU), and the spectra patterns were measured in the range of 650–4000 cm⁻¹ in 16 scans with a resolution of 4 cm⁻¹. KBr was used to press the samples in this slice before spectral capture. The thermal properties were evaluated by differential scanning calorimetry (DSC) using a calorimeter (DSC60-Shimadzu) with a sealed aluminum pan and 1 mg of the sample. The temperature ranged between -25 to 300 °C with a heat rate of 10 °C/min and the onset temperature (T₀), temperature of denaturation (T_d), and enthalpy of denaturation (Δ H) were obtained from thermograms using the TA-60WS Software.

2.9. Amino acid composition

The amino acid profile of the free hydrolysate samples was determined using the method described by Santos and Martins (2024). The analysis was performed using high-precision liquid chromatography coupled with a fluorescence detector and commercial standards were used to identify and quantify the amino acids compounds of the samples.

2.10. In vitro activity

2.10.1. Antioxidant activity

The antioxidant activity of the microencapsulated hydrolysates was performed by ABTS and DPPH method using an aqueous solution (10.0 mg/mL). The (ABTS) radical scavenging activity was estimated using the method described by Chi et al. (2015). The scavenging of the DPPH radical was estimated as described by Zamora-Sillero et al. (2018).

2.11. In vivo assay

2.11.1. Experimental design

The wild-type strain *C. elegans* N2 (Bristol) was used for the experimental assays. The strain was maintained in accordance with the conditions described by Lima et al. (2021). The bacterium *Escherichia coli* OP50 (OD = 1 at 600 nm) was used as food in the culture on medium plates for nematode growth. To obtain a generation of L1 larvae, the animals were collected by filtration.

2.11.2. Experimental procedure

The assays were performed in S-basal liquid medium (5.85 g NaCl, 1 g K₂HPO₄, 6 g KH₂PO₄, 1 mL of cholesterol, and 5 mg/mL per 1 L of ultrapure water) containing the food source (*E. coli* OP50), free and microencapsulated hydrolysates, or wall materials. To determine growth, 20–30 L1 larvae were transferred to each well of a 24-well plate and exposed for 96 h. The treatments adopted in the assay were as follows: (1) control group containing only *E. coli*; (2) group containing *E. coli* and En1 (MD; final concentration 1 mg/mL); (3) group containing *E. coli* and En2 (MD+GA:1:3; final concentration 1 mg/mL); (5) group exposed to HAEn1 treatment and *E. coli* (final concentration 1 mg/mL); (5) group exposed to HAEn1 treatment and *E. coli* (final

concentration 1 mg/mL); (6) group exposed to HAEn2 treatment and *E. coli* (final concentration 1 mg/mL); (7) group exposed to free Protamex hydrolysate and *E. coli* (final concentration 1 mg/mL); (8) group exposed to HPEn1 treatment and *E. coli* (final concentration 1 mg/mL); and (9) group exposed to HPEn2 treatment and *E. coli* (final concentration 1 mg/mL). The experiments were performed in triplicate and the animals were kept in the dark at 20 °C.

2.11.3. Physiological parameters

The growth rate was evaluated as a physiological parameter based on the ISO 10872:2010 protocol. Briefly, after 96 h of exposure, 50 μ L of Bengal Rose was added to each well, and the plates were heated at 60 °C for 30 min for dye incorporation into the nematodes. Images of each well were obtained using a stereomicroscope with an attached camera (Leica S8 APO, São Paulo, SP, Brazil). All images were analyzed using the software ImageJ. Length was calculated by measuring the total body length (mm) of individuals worm from the top of the head to the tail. The growth was estimated as the difference between the length after 96 h and at time 0.

2.11.4. Oxidative and thermal stress resistance test

In assay 1, the resistance to oxidative stress was determined according to the method described by Zhou et al. (2018). L1 larvae (20–30 animals) were transferred to each well of a 24-well plate and exposed for 48 h to the corresponding treatment group (1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8 and 9, described above). After 48 h, the worms were exposed to 10 mM H_2O_2 for 2 h. Finally, the animals were washed with S-basal and allowed to recover in the same medium for 12–16 h, after which live animals were counted. In assay 2, resistance to heat stress was determined according to the protocol described by Michalski et al. (2001), with

modifications. L1 larvae (20–30 animals) were placed on a plate and exposed for 48 h to the treatments . After 48 h, the worms were exposed to a temperature of 35 °C for 6 h. After, the animals were kept at 20 °C for 18 h for recovery, and the survival of the animals was evaluated.

2.12. Statistical analysis

The assays were performed in triplicate. Analysis of variance (ANOVA) was applied to evaluate statistical differences between treatments. Previously, Variance homogeneity and data normality were assessed using the Levene test and the Shapiro-Wilk test. Mean differences between treatments were assessed using the Tukey test. In all cases, significance level (α) was fixed in 0.05.

3. Results and Discussion

3.1. Yields of process

Insect microencapsulates with different wall materials showed spray drying yields of 12.80±0.07%, 17.52±3.77%, 13.52±2.07%, and 20.93±5.84% for HAEn1, HAEn2, HPEn1, and HPEn2, respectively. The conditions adopted (inlet temperature 120 °C and pump flow 0.3 L/h) in the atomization process negatively influenced the yield. Fernandes et al. (2021) observed that low temperatures associated with high feed rates decreased the microencapsulation yield of chia oil obtained by the spray drying process. These authors reported that the process yield decreased from 50 to 40.3%T when conditions of 100 °C and 0.3 L/h were used. The authors associated the reduction in yield with the shorter contact time of the drying air with the emulsion, which remained adhered to the wall of the drying cylinder. In this study, the high flow rate used was not sufficient to promote a high yield.

3.2 Morphological characterization

The scanning electron microscopy (SEM) images of the free hydrolysate and microencapsulated samples showing their distinct morphological characteristics are presented in Figure 1. The free hydrolysate samples (HA and HP) presented characteristics similar to those reported by Lima et al. (2021): large, irregular particles and rough surfaces. The microencapsulated hydrolysates had a smooth surface with concavities and were spherical in shape and of different sizes. Garzo et al. (2023) reported that higher concentrations of wall material in the microcapsules formulation can generate aggregation and serrated surfaces in the capsules, which was not observed in this study, showing that the formulation of the solutions are determinants of the morphology of the microcapsules. The presence of concavities occurs due to the loss of water in the spray drying process, causing the capsules to shrink and wrinkle (Favaro-Trindade et al. 2010).

3.2. Physicochemical characterization

Table 1 shows the physicochemical properties of insect hydrolysate samples microencapsulated with different wall materials. Moisture values range from 3.25 to 5.05%, these values are low and contribute to the storage, stability, transport and controlled release of active substances. In general, the samples that were microencapsulated with the mixture of MD and GA presented significantly lower values (p<0.05) than the other samples. The hydrolysate obtained with the enzyme Protamex (HPEn2) presented the lowest value ($3.25\pm0.17\%$; Table 1). Pieczykolan et al. (2019) suggested that variations in moisture content are related to the ability of the wall materials to bind with water, being influenced by the hydrophilic groups present in their structural molecules.

All samples presented low Aw values (maximum value of 0.258 – HPEn1, Table 1) in the microcapsules produced with different wall materials, indicating a low capacity for

microbial growth. Lower water activity may be related to the low DE in capsules with the presence of MD (Lima et al. 2021). However, samples HAEn1 and HPEn1 showed higher values than samples containing MD and GA (Table 1). This may indicate that formulations with a higher moisture content have a higher amount of free water (a_w), being more susceptible to chemical, enzymatic and microbiological reactions.

The water solubility and surface charge (zeta potential) of the microencapsulated hydrolysate samples were evaluated to verify their behavior as a potential additive or enrichment for animal feed. All microencapsulated hydrolysate samples presented a water solubility of approximately 90%, and the type of enzyme used for hydrolysis or the encapsulating material did not contribute to significant differences (p>0.05). Higher solubility has been reported for formulations containing MD as a wall material compared to other materials, such as GA, MD, and Whey protein concentrate (WPC) (Jafari et al. 2019). Which may justify the results observed in these studies, where MD was used in the capsule formulations, in addition, protein hydrolysates are highly soluble. This result may be related to the particle size of the samples, as smaller particles have a larger surface area exposed to the solvent (Fazaeli et al. 2012). Furthermore, solubility can be correlated with moisture and Aw the lower these parameters, the greater is the solubility of the sample (Kalajahi et al. 2023).

Hygroscopicity refers to the ability of hydrolysates to absorb moisture from the environment, and this characteristic can affect the physicochemical properties and stability of the microcapsules (Akbarmehr et al. 2023, Sarabandi et al. 2018). The hygroscopicity values ranged from 20.12 to 26.86% (Table 1), showing no significant differences between the samples (p>0.05). These results are consistent with the solubility data; for example, the wall materials provided the same percentage of solubility and hygroscopicity. Breternitz et al. (2017) reported that low-DE MD has a high molecular

mass, which is higher than protein hydrolysates, and is therefore considered hygroscopic, which may justify the results obtained in this study. Furthermore, protein hydrolysates favor the formation of films in the microcapsules with wall materials, leading to the migration of low-Mw proteins to the surface of the microcapsule (Jayasundera et al., 2011). Likewise, hydrophobic functional amino acids present in the hydrolysates can repel water molecules, reducing the affinity of the molecules to enter the microcapsules (Nottagh et al. 2020). Hydroxyl groups from the wall material and hydrolysates bonded together to form a cohesive network, and the available lipophilic or nonpolar compounds prevented high water uptake.

The production of microcapsules by spray drying can affect color parameters. The use of polysaccharides as wall material increases browning reactions (such as caramelization and Maillard reactions) when subjected to a hot-air drying process (Santos & Martins, 2024; Bohm et al. 2023). Table 2 shows the color parameters for the microencapsulated hydrolysates. The L^* values were > 50 and did not present significant differences (p>0.05) among the treatments, indicating that the samples showed a clear color. The same behavior was observed for the a* values, presenting low values, indicating that they tended towards a more greenish coloration, but not enough to have a noticeable color. In addition, the microcapsule samples had more positive b^* values, making them closer to yellow. The color of the wall materials (MD and GA) may be one of the reasons that influenced this result (Arepally & Goswami, 2019). Likewise, the results of chroma a^* and b^* indicated a tendency towards yellow-greenish, which may be associated with the color of the free hydrolysates.

3.3. Zeta potencial and particle size

The higher the zeta potential value, regardless of whether it is negative or positive, the greater is the electrostatic repulsion of the compounds present in the sample (Yan et al., 2022). The microencapsulated hydrolysates in this study presented electronegative zeta potential values that were distant from ± 30 mV (Table 1), showing no significant differences between treatments (p> 0.05). This negative value in the samples may be related to the functional groups of protein hydrolysates that are ionized at pH (6-7 in distilled water), as well as, at pH above 4, the hydroxyl groups deprotonate and acquire a negative charge. According to Santos et al. (2016), suspensions with good stability should present zeta potential above $\geq +30$ or ≤ -30 mV, to prevent aggregation in aqueous media because of the electrostatic repulsion of the particles. This result can be explained by the fact that functional groups are bonding together, and thus, contribute to the agglomeration of particles. Chen et al. (2021) states that good particle stability is related to the low molecular weight of the hydrolysates and numerous charges on their surface.

The dispersion capacity and solubility of microcapsules depend on the particle size, and sizes above 50 µm can significantly affect the solubility and dispersion (Mohan et al., 2015). The particle size was more heterogeneous, depending on the type of hydrolysate produced and the wall material used. The microencapsulated hydrolysate samples presented an average particle diameter ranging between 230.74 and 419.69 nm. Hydrolysate samples prepared with Alcalase resulted in smaller particle sizes (HAEn1: 239.02 nm; HAEn2: 230.74 nm) and the contrary was observed with Protamex that promoted larger particle sizes (HPEn1: 340.61 nm; HPEn2: 414.69 nm). Microencapsulated particles larger than 50 µm can generate undesirable sensations, such as roughness, grittiness, or hardness (Sarabandi et al. 2019).

3.4. Encapsulation efficiency (EE)

Encapsulation efficiency is an important parameter for understanding the interaction between the encapsulated active material (molecular and physicochemical properties of the bioactive peptides) and the different wall materials used in the process (Mohan et al. 2015). The prepared microencapsules showed EE ranging from 50.89 to 54.63%, with no significant differences between the samples, that is, the type of hydrolysate in combination with the wall material did not interfere with the encapsulation efficiency. Similar to those found by Alcantra et al. (2019) when microencapsulating chia oil using MD and GA as wall material (42.0–63.8%). The results of this study demonstrate that EE is correlated with the characteristics of the active material and wall material used. Rhamani-Manglano et al. (2020) reported that there is a correlation between EE and DE of the carbohydrate used as wall material, where the presence of smaller oligosaccharides allows for a larger, uniform and dense packing of the material in the core. McClements (2018) reported that bioactive peptides interact with the wall material by hydrophobic or hydrophilic domains and by electrostatic interactions between oppositely charged groups. Therefore, the composition ratio of the wall materials used was adequate to produce a structural matrix capable of retaining protein hydrolysates.

3.5. Funcional groups (FTIR) and termal analysis

FTIR spectroscopy was used to verify the physicochemical bonds and interactions between the protein hydrolysates (HA and HP) and wall materials (MD and GA). Figure 2 shows the spectra of the samples. In this study, the spectrogram comparisons show that the peaks in the 11820 cm⁻¹ band increased slightly owing to the formation of a complex between the wall materials and HP. This interaction may have occurred via hydrogen bonds, elongation of the N-H group, and bending of the C-H group (Nenadis, Lazridou & Tsimidou, 2007). However, the bands in the 1497-1620 cm⁻¹ range were almost similar,

with a difference between them only in the free hydrolysate samples. After the microencapsulation process, the bonds in the 1200-1497 cm⁻¹ bands were displaced between the free HP and microencapsulated samples. In this study, the band at 1200-800 cm⁻¹ indicated the presence of a carbohydrate region with C-O and C-O-H vibrations being more stereotic owing to the uniform distribution of peptides in the structure of the wall materials (MD and GA) (Kumari et al. 2023). According to Annamalai et al. (2020), the FTIR spectra band of maltodextrin (3415 cm⁻¹, 1643 cm⁻¹) and gum arabic (3415 cm⁻¹, 1611 cm⁻¹) indicate the presence of O-H bond and amide complex. Curley et al. (1998) reported that the peaks of amide I (C=O stretching) and amide II (N-H bending and C-N stretching) can be observed at 1646 cm⁻¹ (HA), 1641 cm⁻¹ (HP), and 1533 cm⁻¹ (HA and HP). After microencapsulation, the amide I peak exhibited an upward shift in the microencapsulated samples. This increase in the frequency of the amide I peak may be related to the strong crosslinking between the MD and hydrolysate due to peptide dehydration (Lima et al. 2021).

The denaturation enthalpy (Δ H) and peak denaturation temperature (Td) are shown in Figure 3. Due to microencapsulation, the Td value decreased in the samples with HA, while in the HP sample the increase was more pronounced in the HPEn2 treatment (165.22°C). This enthalpy variation represents the amount of thermal energy involved in sample transition processes, such as melting, crystallization, glass transitions, chemical reactions, among others, therefore, a lower energy means a lower stability. The lower Δ H in microcapsules compared to free hydrolysates may result from a decrease in the amount of secondary structure (α -helix and β -sheet) or from the breakdown of intramolecular forces caused by covalent conjugation with wall materials (Pirestani et al. 2018).

3.6. In vitro activity

3.6.1. Amino acid composition of hydrolysates

The amino acid profiles plays an important role in the biological properties of hydrolysates. The HA and HP samples presented a similar amino acid profile (Supplementary Material, Table SM1), with glutamic acid, proline, glycine, alanine, valine, leucine, tyrosine, and lysine being the most abundant. The contribution of hydrophobic amino acids, such as alanine, valine, isoleucine, leucine, phenylalanine, proline, and methionine, in relation to the amino acid contribution was approximately 21%. Lysine was the major essential amino acid in the samples, with HP presenting 1357.30 µmol/g protein.

3.6.2. Antioxidant activity

The biological activity (e.g., antioxidant activity) of encapsulated actives can demonstrate the efficiency of preservation/preservation of the capsule core biocompound (Akbarbaglu et al. 2019). There were significant differences (p< 0.05) in the DPPH radical assay between the treatments (Table 2). The HAEn1 treatment showed the lowest activity (29.21%), the others did not differ from each other. This result can be explained by the degradation of the liposoluble biocompounds during the drying process, or even, they were bound enough to cause the loss of activity. For ABTS, the HPEn1 sample showed the lowest capacity compared with the other samples. All samples presented values above 90% for the elimination of ABTS radical, while for DPPH they varied between 29.31 and 41.35% (Table 2). A similar result was reported by Salleh et al. (2022) that encapsulated of edible bird's nest (EBN) hydrolysate only with MD (27.77%). Rodriguez-Diaz et al. (2014) reported that microcapsules obtained with MD with DE above 15% improve the antioxidant characteristics of protein hydrolysates. Although there were no differences in radical scavenging capacity, samples prepared with a mixture of MD and GA tended to

have greater activity in both hydrolysates. Maqsoudlou et al. (2020) observed that the combination of MD and Whey Protein Concentrate (WPC) can increase the protection efficiency of the encapsulated material. Domian et al. (2017) reported that the a carbohydrate/protein combination offers better oxidative stability and protection during the microcapsule drying process.

3.7. In vivo evaluation of free and microencapsulated hydrolysates in C. elegans

According to the results, supplementation with the samples contributed to distinct responses when different stress modes (oxidative and thermal) were applied (Fig. 4). To determine the antioxidant effects of free and microencapsulated hydrolysates, the survival of the animals during the stress assays was observed. In assay 1, with oxidative stress, animal survival was lower in the treatments that used microencapsulated hydrolysates (Figure 4a). In assay 2, with thermal stress, the same behavior was observed, except for HPEn1 treatment (81.24%), which it was significantly like the free hydrolysates and controls (Figure 4c). Our results differ from those reported by Lima et al (2021), that evaluated hydrolysates of Cynoscion guatucupa residues microencapsulated with MD. The authors found higher growth and survival rates in treatments with free and microencapsulated hydrolysates than in the control treatment. Our results indicate that free hydrolysates (HA and HP) favored antioxidant protection under stress conditions. Regarding microcapsules, the composition of the wall material may have made the microcapsules more rigid and thick because of the protein composition, forming a more complex layer and hindering the availability of hydrolysates to the worms. In addition, since the protein hydrolysates were encapsulated, the nematodes may have lacked food, reducing their survival.

In the oxidative stress test, significant higher growth (p>0.05) was observed for treatments HPEn1 (0.2386 mm) and HPEn2 (0.2313 mm) when compared with the other

treatments after 96 h of exposure to an oxidizing agent (H_2O_2) (Figure 4b). This behaviour was different in the heat stress test. The highest growth (p<0.05) was observed with HAEn2 treatment (0.1853 mm), followed by the free and microencapsulated hydrolysates (Figure 4d). Lower growth rates in both assays were observed in treatments with empty capsules (CEn1 and CEn2) (Figure 4b and 4d). This growth result may be associated with the amino acid content (Supplementary Material, Table 1), as certain amino acids influence the growth of the organism (Wu, 2010).

4. Conclusion

Samples of protein hydrolysate from a superworm (*Zophobas morio*) produced with the enzymes Alcalase and Protamex were microencapsulated with maltodextrin and gum arabic as wall materials, with low recovery yields (12.8 to 20.3%, HAEn1 and HPEn2, respectively). However, these hydrolysates exhibited low water activity and hygroscopicity. The morphological and structural characteristics demonstrate the effectiveness of the microencapsulation process. The surface charge (zeta potential) of the samples was negative and distant from -30 mV, which indicated that the microcapsules tended to agglomerate. In the *in vitro* antioxidant study, the samples presented greater capacity to scavenge the ABTS radical (>90.0%) with more expressive values with the enzyme Protamex. In *in vivo* assays with the nematode *C. elegans*, microencapsulated hydrolysates (HPEn1 and HPEn2) increased the growth rate of the worms. Overall, the microcapsule (HPEn1) contributed to the survival of the nematodes when exposed to heat stress conditions, demonstrating that the production of microencapsulates did not affect the bioactivity of the hydrolysates.

References

ADLER-NISSEN, J. (1986). Enzymatic hydrolysis of food proteins. London: ElsevierApplied Science Publishing.

Alcântara, M. A., de Lima, A. E. A., Braga, A. L. M., Tonon, R. V., Galdeano, M. C., da Costa Mattos, M., ... de Magalhães Cordeiro, A. M. T. (2019). Influence of the emulsion homogenization method on the stability of chia oil microencapsulated by spray drying. Powder Technology. doi:10.1016/j.powtec.2019.06.026

Akbarmehr, A., Peighambardoust, S.H., Soltanzadeh, M., Jafari, S.M., Sarabandi, K. (2023). Microencapsulation of Yerba mate extract: The efficacy of polysaccharide/ protein hydrocolloids on physical, microstructural, functional, and antioxidant properties. International Journal of Biological Macromolecules 234,123678 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2023.123678

Akbarbaglu, Z., Jafari, S. M., Sarabandi, K., Mohammadi, M., Heshmati, M. K., & Pezeshki, A. (2019). Influence of spray drying encapsulation on the retention of antioxidant properties and microstructure of flaxseed protein hydrolysates. Colloids and Surfaces B: Biointerfaces, 178, 421–429. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.colsurfb.2019.03.038.

Amado, L.L.; Garcia, M.L.; Ramos, P.B.; Freitas, R.F.; Zafalon, B.; Ferreira, J.L.R.; Monserrat, J.M. (2009) A method to measure total antioxidant capacity against peroxyl radicals in aquatic organisms: Application to evaluate microcystins toxicity. Sci. Total Environ., 407, 2115–2123

Annamalai, J., Aliyamveetil Abubacker, Z., Lakshmi, N.M., Unnikrishnan, P. (2020) Microencapsulation of fish oil using fish protein hydrolysate, maltodextrin, and gum Arabic: effect on structural and oxidative stability. J. Aquat. Food Prod. Technol., 29, 293–306. https:// doi. org/ 10. 1080/ 10498 850. 2020. 17237 65 64

AOAC. (2006). In W., Horwitz, & G.W., Latime (Eds.)., Official methods of analysis of AOAC INTERNATIONAL (18th ed.). AOAC INTERNATIONAL

Arepally, D., & Goswami, T. K. (2019). Effect of inlet air temperature and gum Arabic concentration on encapsulation of probiotics by spray drying. LWT e Food Science and Technology, 99, 583e593. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2018.10.022

Benedetto, A., Bmabade, T., Au, C., Tullet, J.M.A., Monkhouse, J., Dang, H., Cetmnar, K., Chan, B., Cabreiro, F., Gems, D. (2019). New label-free automated survival assays reveal enexpected stress resistance patterns during C elegans aging. Aging Cell. 18:e12998. https://doi.org/10.1111/acel.12998

Bóhm, W., Stegmann, R., Gulbis, O., & Henle, T. (2023). Amino acids and glycation compounds in hot trub formed during wort boiling. European Food Research and Technology, 249(1), 119–131. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00217-022-04138-0

Breternitz, N. R., Bolini, H. M. A., & Hubinger, M. D. (2017). Sensory acceptance evaluation of a new food flavoring produced by microencapsulation of a mussel (*Perna perna*) protein hydrolysate. LWT - Food Science and Technology, 83, 141–149. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2017.05.016.

Cai, Y. Z., & Corke, H. (2000). Production and properties of spray-dried Amaranthus betacyanin pigments. Journal of Food Science, 65, 1248–1252.

Chen, X., Jiang, D., Xu, P., Geng, Z., Xiong, G., Zou, Y., ... Xu, W. (2021). Structural and antimicrobial properties of Maillard reaction products in chicken liver protein hydrolysate after sonication. Food Chemistry, 343, 128417. doi:10.1016/j.foodchem.2020.128417

Chen, H., Wang, S., Zhou, A., Miao, J., Liu, J., & Benjakul, S. (2020). A novel antioxidant peptide purified from defatted round scad (*Decapterus maruadsi*) protein hydrolysate extends lifespan in Caenorhabditis elegans. Journal of Functional Foods, 68, Article 103907. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jff.2020.103907.

Chi CF, Hu FY, Wang B, Li T, Ding GF (2015) Antioxidant and anticancer peptides from the protein hydrolysate of blood clam (*Tegillarca granosa*) muscle. J Funct Foods 15:301–313.

Choi, K.-O., Kim, D., Lim, J. D., Ko, S., Hong, G. P., & Lee, S. (2019). Functional enhancement of ultrafine Angelica gigas powder by spray-drying microencapsulation. LWT - Food Science and Technology, 101, 161–166. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2018.10.097.

Curley, D. M., Kumosinski, T. F., Unruh, J. J., & Farrell, H. M. (1998). Changes in the secondary structure of bovine casein by Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy: Effects

of calcium and temperature. Journal of Dairy Science, 81, 3154–3162. https://doi.org/10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(98)75881-3.

Dion-Poulin, A., Laroche, M., Doyen, A., & Turgeon, S. L. (2020). Functionality of Cricket and Mealworm Hydrolysates Generated after Pretreatment of Meals with High Hydrostatic Pressures. Molecules, 25(22), 5366. doi:10.3390/molecules25225366

Domian, E., Kopytowska, A.B., Marzec, A. (2017). Functional properties and osxidative stability of flaxseed oil microencapsulated by spray drying using legume proteins in combination with soluble fiber or trehalose. Food Bioprocess Technol. 10 (7),1374–1386.

Feng, J., Berton-Carabin, C. C., Fogliano, V., & Schroen, K. (2022). Maillard reaction products as functional components in oil-in-water emulsions: A review highlighting interfacial and antioxidant properties. Trends in Food Science and Technology.

Fashakin, O.O.; Tangjaidee, P.; Unban, K.; Klangpetch, W.; Khumsap, T.; Sringarm, K.; Rawdkuen, S.; Phongthai, S. (2023). Isolation and Identification of Antioxidant Peptides Derived from Cricket (*Gryllus bimaculatus*) Protein Fractions. Insects, 14, 674. https://doi.org/10.3390/insects14080674

Favaro-Trindade, C. S., Santana, A. S., Monterrey-Quintero, E. S., Trindade, M. A., & Netto, F. M. (2010). The use of spray drying technology to reduce bitter taste of casein hydrolysate. Food Hydrocolloids, 24(4), 336–340. doi:10.1016/j.foodhyd.2009.10.012

Flores, D. R., Casados, L. E., Velasco, S. F., Ramírez, A. C., & Velázquez, G.
(2020). Comparative study of composition, antioxidant and antimicrobial activity of two adult edible insects from Tenebrionidae family. BMC Chemistry, 14(1). doi:10.1186/s13065-020-00707-0

Fazaeli, M., Emam-Djomeh, Z., Kalbasi Ashtari, A., & Omid, M. (2012). Effect of spray drying conditions and feed composition on the physical properties of black mulberry juice powder. Food and Bioproducts Processing, 90(4), 667–675. doi:10.1016/j.fbp.2012.04.006

Fernandes, S. S., Greque, L., Santos, M. de F. C., Novais, L. M. R., D'Oca, C. D. R. M., Prentice, C., & Salas-Mellado, M. de las M. (2021). Effect of the spray drying conditions on the physicochemical and structural characteristics and the stability of chia oil microparticles. Journal of Applied Polymer Science, 138(39), 51015. doi:10.1002/app.51015 Garzon, A.G., Cian, R.E., Drago, S.R. (2023). Effects of agar-carrageenan wall materials and core-to-wall material ratio on physicochemical properties and in vitro bioaccessibility of microencapsulated bioactive peptides. Food Hydrocolloids 139 108570 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodhyd.2023.108570

Hall, F. G., Jones, O. G., O'Haire, M. E., & Liceaga, A. M. (2017). Functional properties of tropical banded cricket (*Gryllodes sigillatus*) protein hydrolysates. Food Chemistry, 224, 414–422. doi:10.1016/j.foodchem.2016.11.138

Jafari, S. M., Masoudi, S., & Bahrami, A. (2019). A Taguchi approach production of spray-dried whey powder enriched with nanoencapsulated vitamin D3. Drying Technology, 1–13. doi:10.1080/07373937.2018.1552598

Jayasundera, M., Adhikari, B., Howes, T., Aldred, P. (2011). Surface protein coverage and its implications on spray-drying of model sugar-rich foods: solubility, powder production and characterisation, Food Chem. 128,1003–1016, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2011.04.006.

Kalajahi, S.G., Malekjani, N., Samborska, K., Akbarbaglu, Z. Gharehbeglou, P., Sarabandi, K., Jafari, S.M. (2023). The enzymatic modification of whey-proteins for spray drying encapsulation of Ginkgo-biloba extract. International Journal of Biological Macromolecules 245, 125548 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2023.125548

Kumari, A., Kaushik, N., Slizyte, R., Khushboo. (2023). Production and Microencapsulation of Protein Hydrolysate of Pink Perch (*Nemipterus japonicus*) By-Products Obtained from Surimi Industry for Its Sustainable Utilization. Waste and Biomass Valorization, 14:209–226 https://doi.org/10.1007/s12649-022-01853-3

Lima, K.O, Alemán, A., López-Caballero, M. E., Gómez-Guillén, M. del C., Montero, M. P., Prentice, C., Huisa, A. J. T., Monserrat, J. M. (2021). Characterization, stability, and in vivo effects in *Caenorhabditis elegans* of microencapsulated protein hydrolysates from stripped weakfish (*Cynoscion guatucupa*) industrial byproducts. Food Chemistry, 364, 130380. doi:10.1016/j.foodchem.2021.130380

Maqsoudlou, A., Mahoonak, A.S., Mohebodini, H., Koushki, V. (2020). Stability and structural properties of bee pollen protein hydrolysate microencapsulated using maltodextrin and whey protein concentrate. Heliyon 6, e03731 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2020.e03731

Michalski, A.I., Johnson, T.E., Cypser, J.R., Yashin, A.I. (2001). Heating stress patterns in *Caenorhabditis elegans* longevity and survivorship. Biogerontology, 2: 35-44, 2001.

Mikołajczak, Z.; Rawski, M.; Mazurkiewicz, J.; Kierończyk, B.; Józefiak, D. (2020). The Effect of Hydrolyzed Insect Meals in Sea Trout Fingerling (*Salmo trutta* m. trutta) Diets on Growth Performance, Microbiota and Biochemical Blood Parameters. Animals, 10, 1031. https://doi.org/10.3390/ani10061031

Mohan, A., Rajendran, S. R. C. K., He, Q. S., Bazinet, L., & Udenigwe, C. C. (2015). Encapsulation of food protein hydrolysates and peptides: a review. RSC Advances, 5(97), 79270–79278. doi:10.1039/c5ra13419f.

Nenadis, N., Lazaridou, O., Tsimidou, M.Z.(2007) Use of reference compounds in antioxidant activity assessment. J. Agric. Food Chem. 55(14), 5452–5460. https://doi.org/ 10. 1021/ jf070473q

Nottagh, S., Hesari, J., Peighambardoust, S.H., Rezaei-Mokarram, R., Jafarizadeh-Malmiri, H. (2020). Effectiveness of edible coating based on chitosan and natamycin on biological, physico-chemical and organoleptic attributes of Iranian ultra-filtrated cheese, Biologia (Bratisl) 75, 605–611, https://doi.org/10.2478/s11756-019-00378-w.

Parandi, E., Mohammad Mousavi, M., Elham Assadpour, E., Hossein Kiani, H., Jafari, S.M. (2024). Sesame protein hydrolysate-gum Arabic Maillard conjugates for loading natural anthocyanins: Characterization, in vitro gastrointestinal digestion and storage stability. Food Hydrocolloids 148, 109490 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodhyd.2023.109490

Pieczykolan, E., & Kurek, M. A. (2019). Use of guar gum, gum arabic, pectin, beta-glucan and inulin for microencapsulation of anthocyanins from chokeberry. International Journal of Biological Macromolecules, 129, 665–671. doi:10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2019.02.073

Pirestani, S., Nasirpour, A., Keramat, J., Desobry, S., & Jasniewski, J. (2018). Structural properties of canola protein isolate-gum Arabic Maillard conjugate in an aqueous model system. Food Hydrocolloids, 79, 228–234

Rahmani-Manglano, N.E.; González-Sánchez, I.; García-Moreno, P.J.; Espejo-Carpio,F.J.; Jacobsen, C.; Guadix, E.M. (2020). Development of Fish Oil-LoadedMicrocapsules Containing Whey Protein Hydrolysate as Film-Forming Material for

Fortification of Low-Fat Mayonnaise. Foods, 9, 545. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods9050545

Rodríguez-Díaz, J. C., Tonon, R. V., & Hubinger, M. D. (2014). Spray drying of blue shark skin protein hydrolysate: Physical, morphological, and antioxidant properties. Drying Technology: An International Journal, 32, 1986–1996. https://doi.org/10.1080/07373937.2014.928726.

Roques, S.; Deborde, C.; Guimas, L.; Marchand, Y.; Richard, N.; Jacob, D.; Skiba-Cassy, S.; Moing, A.; Fauconneau, B. (2020). Integrative Metabolomics for Assessing the Effect of Insect (*Hermetia illucens*) Protein Extract on Rainbow Trout Metabolism. Metabolites, 10, 83. https://doi.org/10.3390/metabo10030083

Salleh, N.H., Jusoh, Y.M.M., Zaidel, D.N.A., Zanariah Hashim, Z. (2022). The scavenging activity of encapsulated EBN hydrolysates using different combinations of polysaccharides as wall material by spray drying. Biocatalysis and Agricultural Biotechnology 45, 102503 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bcab.2022.102503

Santos, L.G. & Martins, V.G. (2024). Functional, thermal, bioactive and antihypertensive properties of hot trub derived from brewing waste as an alternative source of protein. Food Hydrocolloids 146, 109292 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodhyd.2023.109292

Santos, P. P., Fl^ores, S. H., Rios, A. de O., & Chist'e, R. C. (2016). Biodegradable polymers as wall materials to the synthesis of bioactive compound nanocapsules. Trends in Food Science & Technology, 53, 23–33. http://doi.org/10.1016/j. tifs.2016.05.005

Sarabandi, K., Gharehbeglou, P., & Jafari, S. M. (2019). Spray-drying encapsulation of protein hydrolysates and bioactive peptides: Opportunities and challenges. Drying Technology, 1–19. doi:10.1080/07373937.2019.1689399

Sarabandi, K., Mahoonak, A. S., Hamishekar, H., Ghorbani, M., & Jafari, S. M. (2018). Microencapsulation of casein hydrolysates: Physicochemical, antioxidant and microstructure properties. Journal of Food Engineering, 237, 86–95. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfoodeng.2018.05.036.

Simões, L. de S., Madalena, D. A., Pinheiro, A. C., Teixeira, J. A., Vicente, A. A., & Ramos, 'O. L. (2017). Micro- and nano bio-based delivery systems for food

applications: In vitro behavior. Advances in Colloid and Interface Science, 243, 23–45. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.cis.2017.02.010

Yan, X.; Gong, X.; Zeng, Z.; Ma, M.; Zhao, J.; Xia, J.; Li, M.; Yang, Y.; Yu, P.; Gong, D.; et al. (2022). Dextran Conjugation Improves the Structural and Functional
Properties of Heat-Treated Protein Isolate from *Cinnamomum camphora* Seed
Kernel. Foods, 11, 3066. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods11193066

Wu, G. (2010). Functional amino acids in growth, reproduction, and health. Advances in Nutrition, 1, 31–37. https://doi.org/10.3945/an.110.1008.1.

Zamora-Sillero, J., Ramos, P., Monserrat, J.M., Prentice, C. (2018). Evaluation of the antioxidant activity in vitro and in hippocampal HT-22 cells system of protein hydrolysates of common carp (*Cyprinus carpio*) by-product. Journal of Aquatic Food Product Technology, 27, 21-34. https://doi.org/10.1080/10498850.2017.1390027

Zhou, Y., Xu, Q., Zhou, X., Song, S., & Zhu, B. (2018). Stress resistance and lifespan extension of Caenorhabditis elegans enhanced by peptides from mussel (*Mytilus edulis*) protein hydrolyzate. Food & Function, 9, 3313–3320. https://doi.org/10.1039/c8fo00021b.

FIGURES



Figure 1. Morphological characteristics using a Scanning Electron Microscopy. (A) free hydrolysate using Alcalase. (B) microencapsulated hydrolysate using Alcalase with maltodextrin (MD). (C) microencapsulated hydrolysate using Alcalase with MD and gum arabic (GA). (D) free hydrolysate using Protamex. (E) microencapsulated hydrolysate using Protamex with MD. (F) microencapsulated hydrolysate using Protamex with MD and GA.



Figure 2. Infrared Spectroscopy for free and microencapsulated hydrolysate obtained with Alcalase and Protamex using different wall materials (MD-maltodextrin; GA-gum arabic). HA: hydrolysates produced using alcalase. HP: hydrolysates produced using protamex. En1: microencapsulation using MD as wall material. En2: microencapsulation using MD and GA as wall materials.



Figure 3. Thermal characteristics for free and microencapsulated hydrolysate obtained with Alcalase and Protamex using different wall materials (MD-maltodextrin; GA-gum arabic). HA: hydrolysates produced using alcalase. HP: hydrolysates produced using protamex. En1: microencapsulation using MD as wall material. En2: microencapsulation using MD and GA as wall materials.



Figure 4. Effects of different treatments on survival and growth after oxidative stress (a and b) and survival and growth after termal (c and d). (1) control group containing only *E. coli*; (2) group containing *E. coli* and En1 (MD); (3) group containing *E. coli* and En2 (MD+GA); (4) group exposed to free Alcalase hydrolysate and *E. coli*; (5) group exposed to HAEn1 treatment and *E. coli*; (6) group exposed to HAEn2 treatment and *E. coli*; (7) group exposed to free Protamex hydrolysate and *E. coli*; (8) group exposed to HPEn1 treatment and *E. coli*; and (9) group exposed to HPEn2 treatment and *E. coli*. Different lowercase letters indicate a significant difference between samples (p < 0.05).

TABLES

Table 1. Physicochemical characteristics of microencapsulated protein hydrolysate of insect with different wall materials. HA: hydrolysates produced using alcalase. HP: hydrolysates produced using protamex. En1: microencapsulation using maltodextrin as wall material. En2: microencapsulation using maltodextrin and gum arabic as wall materials.

D				
Parameter	HA En1	HA En2	HP En1	HP En2
Moisture (%)	4.91±0.10 ^c	3.99±0.16 ^b	5.05±0.16 ^c	3.25±0.17 ^a
Water activity	0.232 ± 0.03^{bc}	$0.189{\pm}0.01^{ab}$	0.258±0.01°	$0.179{\pm}0.02^{a}$
(Aw)				
Water solubility	91.32±0.43 ^a	91.54±0.27 ^a	$90.82{\pm}0.43^{a}$	$90.99{\pm}0.78^{a}$
(WS)				
Hygroscopicity	24.82±7.87 ^a	21.80±2.73 ^a	20.12±3.26 ^a	26.86±7.10 ^a
(%)				
Zeta potencial	-11.94±0.74 ^a	-13.34±0.70 ^a	-12.21±0.30 ^a	-13.24±0.39 ^a
(mV)				
Particule sizes	239,02±46,93ª	230,74±64,92 ^a	340,61±75,15 ^{ab}	414,69±112,52 _b
(nm)				

Different lowercase letters in the same line indicate that there is a statistical difference between the samples (p < 0.05).

Table 2: Encapsulation efficiency, protein content, color parameters and antioxidant activity of microencapsulated protein hydrolysate of insect with different wall materials. HA: hydrolysates produced using alcalase. HP: hydrolysates produced using protamex. En1: microencapsulation using maltodextrin as wall material. En2: microencapsulation using maltodextrin as wall material. EE: encapsulation efficiency. L*: lightness. a^* : red/green chromaticity. b^* : yellow/blue chromaticity.

Parameters	HA En1	HA En2	HP En1	HP En2
EE (%)	50.89±2.73ª	52.68±4.17 ^a	54.63±4.32 ^a	52.78±2.83 ^a
Protein	5.65±0.18°	6.90±0.28ª	5.05±0.28 ^{cd}	6.65±0.18 ^{ab}
(mg/mL)				
Color				
L*	60.33±7.72 ^a	60.80±8.51ª	57.62±0.01 ^a	60.81 ± 7.66^{a}
a*	$1.58{\pm}0.14^{a}$	$1.37{\pm}0.07^{a}$	$1.42{\pm}0.01^{a}$	$1.43{\pm}0.03^{a}$
<i>b</i> *	$11.37{\pm}1.44^{a}$	12.76±1.65 ^a	10.21±0.01 ^a	12.23±1.29 ^a
DPPH (%)	29.31±4.93 ^b	$36.73{\pm}8.78^{ab}$	37.16±4.10 ^a	$41.35{\pm}7.74^{a}$
ABTS (%)	96.89±0.31ª	97.94±1.52 ^a	93.82±1.66 ^b	98.69±0.46 ^a

Different lowercase letters in the same line indicate that there is a statistical difference between the samples (p < 0.05).

Supplementary Material

Table SM1. Amino acid composition of protein hydrolysates using enzymes Alcalase (HA) and Protamex (HP). EAA = essential amino acid; TAA = total amino acid; HAA = hydrophobic amino acid.

Amino acid (µmol/g protein)	HA	HP
Aspartic Acid	98.65	176.40
Threonine	82.84	67.89
Serine	93.51	83.46
Glutamic acid	151.55	103.40
Proline	773.16	735.82
Glycine	219.38	112.58
Alanine	378.37	361.40
Valine	105.95	110.68
Methionine	71.47	18.77
Isoleucine	51.85	55.14
Leucine	166.28	170.81
Tyrosine	239.30	253.45
Phenylalanine	52.43	60.59
Histidine	51.79	40.90
Lysine	1098.28	1357.30
Arginine	75.81	59.92
EAA (µmol/g protein)	1680.89	1882.09
TAA (µmol/g protein)	3710.63	3768.54
HAA (% AA/g protein)	21.08	21.94

4. DISCUSSÃO GERAL

O crescimento da atividade aquícola está associado a fatores como intensificação da atividade, uso de tecnológicas ambientalmente sustentáveis (como a produção em sistemas de bioflocos), aliados a necessidade de fornecer proteína de boa qualidade à população. Atualmente o setor da aquacultura já ultrapassou o setor da pesca em questão de produção de alimento (FAO, 2024). Isso foi possível graça aos avanços citados acima e ao uso de fontes proteicas alternativas em substituição da farinha de peixe. No entanto, o uso de ingredientes inadequados pode causar sérios danos fisiológicos e nutricionais aos animais, prejudicando o seu crescimento e sobrevivência e diminuindo o lucro ao final da produção. Nos últimos anos, as pesquisas estão sendo voltados para ingredientes proteicos mais sustentáveis, entre eles, os resíduos sólidos produzidos no sistema em bioflocos e a farinha de insetos (como os tenébrios) (Jackqulinwino et al. 2024; Rostro et al. 2024; Auzins et al. 2024; Ido et al. 2024). Neste estudo, avaliamos as características dessas matérias-primas através da aplicação de processos tecnológicos como forma de melhor aproveitamento deles, não somente como fonte proteica alternativa, mas também, como fonte de compostos bioativos que podem favorecer uma produção mais segura, frente a diversos fatores ambientais.

Estudos já comprovaram que os bioflocos são uma fonte proteica alternativa dentro do sistema de cultivo aos animais confinados. Contudo, em sua maioria eles relatam apenas os resultados da contribuição dos bioflocos na manutenção dos parâmetros de qualidade da água do cultivo e composição proximal dos bioflocos (Kring et al. 2023; Blancaflor & Baccay, 2022). Fica evidente a necessidade de se ter um maior conhecimento sobre as propriedades biológicas (clorofila a, carotenoides) e compostos bioativos (antioxidantes e polifenóis) dos bioflocos produzidos devido ao metabolismo dos microrganismos presentes na água do cultivo e interações com outros elementos (restos de rações, fezes dos animais, entre outros). Neste estudo foi comprovado, através do perfil de aminoácidos, que os bioflocos estudados podem ser usados como fonte nutricional complementar devido aos valores dos aminoácidos encontrados. O ácido glutâmico foi um dos majoritários entre os 18 aminoácidos descritos. Esse resultado é interessante pois o ácido glutâmico é um realçador de sabor do produto (Witono et al. 2016), o que pode justificar o consumo pelos animais de cultivo.

Os ensaios com os extratos usando diferentes solventes associados ao processo de secagem mostraram um efeito do tipo de floco, tipo de secagem e tipo de solvente, onde os melhores resultados encontrados nesse estudo foram nas amostras de bioflocos liofilizadas em extrato aquoso. Esse resultado é interessante, pois naturalmente, os bioflocos ficam dispersões dentro da água de cultivo, e demonstra que os animais ao consumir esse bioflocos podem aproveitar não somente o conteúdo proteico, como também outros compostos bioativos presentes neles.

Os insetos são fonte proteica usadas na nutrição de organismos aquáticos, sem comprometer seu desempenho zootécnico e melhorando a comunidade da microbiota intestinal desses animais (Tegtmeier et al. 2021). Como forma de melhor aproveitamento, nesse estudo, avaliamos o processo de hidrólise enzimática a partir de diferentes enzimas proteolíticas. Nossos resultados mostram uma contribuição do processo de hidrólise no perfil de aminoácidos totais e essenciais e no conteúdo de proteínas bruta. Tendo em vista que um novo ingrediente para ser usada na nutrição de animais deve apresentar características que tragam benefícios a eles (Gasco et al. 2020), os hidrolisados produzidos nesse estudo apresentaram boas propriedades funcionais que podem contribuir para uma maior acessibilidade dos alimentos durante a digestão nos animais.

Devido a maiores densidades de estocagem dentro do ambiente de cultivo, os animais ficam estressados e suscetíveis a ação de microrganismos que podem prejudicar a sua saúde. Comprovamos nesse estudo, que os hidrolisados proteicos obtidos com as enzimas Alacalse e Protamex apresentaram efeito antimicrobiano frente a microrganismo gram-negativos (*Vibrio coralliyticus, Pseudomonas aeruginos, Acinetobacter baumani* e *Escherichia coli*). Esse achado é muito interessante, pois adicionar um ingrediente que contribua não somente no balanço nutricional das dietas como também um agente frente a possíveis patógenos, demonstra o potencial uso dos insetos na produção de hidrolisados proteicos com aplicação na aquacultura. Devido aos resultados de solubilidade em água e acessibilidade após digestão gastrointestinal, investigamos o uso do processo de microencapsulação, para minimizar esses efeitos. O processo de microencapsulação diminuiu a solubilidade dos hidrolisados livres (para aproximadamente 90%), demonstrando a eficiência de usar materiais de parede para proteger o material núcleo (hidrolisados proteico de inseto).

De fato, microencapsular os hidrolisados não somente diminuiu essa propriedade funcional (solubilidade), como apresentou um efeito no crescimento do nematoide *C. elegans*, mesmo em condições de exposição a fatores estressantes (oxidantes e térmicos). Esse animal é um modelo para ensaios de toxicidade, devido suas características biológicas (hermafrodita, ciclo de desenvolvimento rápido) e fácil manipulação em condições de laboratório. Poucos estudos na literatura mostram os benefícios de hidrolisados proteicos nos parâmetros fisiológicos e bioquímicos em *C elegans* (Lima et al. 2021). Nossos resultados mostraram que, os hidrolisados livres foram mais eficientes na sobrevivência dos animais em comparação aos microencapsulados. Esse resultado foi esclarecedor, pois pode comprovar que o material do núcleo estava bem protegido dentro das microcápsulas, e sua liberação foi mais controlada e lenta. Outro ponto, os nematoides parecem ter mais bem aproveitado as microcápsulas para crescimento em vez de usar para sobrevivência. Vale salientar que, os efeitos do uso de suplementos (como os hidrolisados microencapsulados) pode variar dependendo da espécie estudada.

Por fim, os resultados obtidos nos três experimentos desse estudo mostraram que a adoção de processos tecnológicos (secagem, hidrólise enzimática e encapsulação) podem produzir novos ingredientes a partir das amostras de bioflocos (fotoautotróficos e heterotróficos) e farinha de tenébrio gigante com características distintas da matriz original (inata), com boas características nutricionais e propriedades bioativas, a serem adotadas na nutrição de organismos aquáticos provenientes da aquacultura.

5. CONCLUSÕES GERAIS

O conhecimento das interações da matéria-prima (bioflocos e insetos) e processos tecnológicos aplicados em relação aos parâmetros de composição nutricional e propriedades biológicas reforçam o potencial uso desses produtos. A série de estudos executadas nesta tese, geraram informações para melhor aproveitamento dessas amostras como ingrediente em dietas ou até mesmo como suplemento alimentar na alimentação de peixes e camarões produzidos na aquacultura.

Os pontos a seguir merecem destaque como as principais conclusões desta Tese:

A. O processo de secagem em amostras de flocos microbianos (fotoautotrófico e heterotrófico) para obtenção de novos produtos desidratados, teve efeitos positivos sobre o perfil de aminoácidos e compostos biológicos (carotenoides e clorofila a). Além disso, a secagem por liofilização dos flocos fotoautotrófico e heterotrófico foi superior no conteúdo de aminoácidos totais (21,55 e 19,01%, respectivamente) e essenciais (9,10 e 7,82%, respectivamente). No entanto, a composição proximal nas amostras avaliadas não apresentou grandes diferenças no conteúdo de proteínas e lipídeos, correlacionando com a composição dos microrganismos encontrados dentro na água dos sistemas. Considerando o ensaio de bioatividade nos extratos com as amostras, recomenda-se o uso de água aliado a secagem por liofilização na amostra de floco fotoautotrófico e secagem em estufa na amostra heterotrófica, uma vez que assim, a atividade antioxidante e o conteúdo de polifenóis foram superiores.

B. A produção de hidrolisados proteicos com as enzimas Alcalase e Protamex aumentou o conteúdo de proteínas totais e aminoácidos, em comparação com a farinha do tenébrio não processada. Este resultado reflete uma forte relação entre o tipo de substrato, tipo de enzima proteolítica usada, tempo de hidrólise, contribuindo para explicar as melhores atividades antioxidantes (frente aos radicais DDPH e ABTS) e o poder de redução férrica, antes da simulação gastrointestinal e antimicrobianas (inibindo, em sua maioria, no crescimento de microrganismos gram-negativos na concentração de 800 mg/mL) promovido pelos hidrolisados produzidos com essas enzimas.

C. A aplicação do processo de encapsulação nos hidrolisados promoveu uma redução na solubilidade (para aproximadamente 90%) e na higroscopicidade (20% aproximadamente) sobre as amostras. As análises de eficiência de encapsulação (EE) e FTIR mostraram que os hidrolisados foram encapsulados, enquanto a análise de DSC

garantiu que a microencapsulação protegeu os hidrolisados livres sob a influência da degradação térmica, com melhores resultados para os tratamentos com a enzima Protamex (HPEn1 e HPEn2). O potencial zeta mostrou que os hidrolisados microencapsulados tendem a aglomeração, o que pode ser interessante, quanto a sua aplicação como suplemento alimentar a animais, porque podem ser inseridos na formulação de dietas funcionais. Além disso, a atividade antioxidante não foi reduzida pelo processo de microencapsulação dos hidrolisados, pelo contrário, a capacidade de eliminação do radical DPPH aumentou nas amostras em comparação com os hidrolisados livres, vistos no capitulo 2. A partir da inclusão de 1 mg/mL das microcápsulas no ensaio com o nematoide *C elegans*, obteve-se um aumento no crescimento dos animais no tratamento usando a enzima Protamex com o material de parede com a MD, mesmo frente a condições de estresse oxidativo e térmico. Desta forma, sugere-se a inclusão de HPEn1 para o uso como ingrediente em dietas ou como suplemento alimentar para aquacultura.

6. TRABALHOS FUTUROS

Os resultados obtidos no presente estudo apontaram para o efeito direto do processo de secagem na composição nutricional e propriedades biológicas nas amostras de bioflocos dos sistemas fotoautotrófico e heterotrófico, propõem-se estudos avaliando a composição de bactérias presentes nesses sistemas, para verificar a contribuição desses organismos na composição nutricional dos bioflocos. Aliado a isso, estudos avaliando o comportamento nutricional em diferentes estágios do cultivo e sua relação direta no perfil de aminoácidos, podem favorecer um melhor entendimento sobre a contribuição dessas amostras de bioflocos na nutrição de organismos aquáticos (camarões e peixes). Sabe-se também que, sistemas quimioautotróficos vem sendo realizados para a produção em sistemas em bioflocos, e dados na literatura sobre a contribuição desse sistema ainda são poucos conhecidos, carecendo realizar estudos semelhantes ao realizado no primeiro capítulo da tese.

Como informações quanto ao uso do tenébrio gigante (*Zophobas morio*) na literatura para produção de hidrolisados proteicos é mínima, os resultados do processo de hidrólise mostraram que, um maior tempo de hidrólise usado nesse estudo (300 min) causou efeito negativos na solubilidade das amostras, consequentemente, diminuindo sua atividade antioxidante durante a simulação gastro-intestinal (SGI) (capítulo 2), propõem-se avaliar hidrolisados com menores graus de hidrólise (GH) fixados (5, 10 e 15%), como já realizado para espécies de organismos aquáticos, e determinar seus efeitos nas propriedades funcionais e propriedades antimicrobianas e antioxidante *in vitro*, assim como o perfil de aminoácidos totais, essenciais e hidrofóbicos desses hidrolisados proteicos.

Baseado nos resultados obtidos no capítulo 3, propõem-se estudos com condições de operação com menor taxa de vazão de bomba (<0,3 L/h) e menor temperatura de entrada (<120,0°C) no spray-dryer, e avaliar seu efeito para um maior rendimento do processo de microencapsulação, consequentemente, influenciando uma maior eficiência de encapsulação. Aliado a isso, estudos com outros materiais de parede distintos citados na literatura, como por exemplo concentrado proteico de soro de leite, óleo de pescado e/ou vegetal, carragenanas e mucilagem de chia, ou uma combinação de dois ou mais materiais de parede, podem favorecer as propriedades físico-químicos das microcápsulas. Além disso, avaliar as características das microcápsulas durante período de armazenamento, podem verificar possíveis alterações nas características físico-químicas

e bioativas, que comprometam o uso delas como ingrediente ou suplemento em dietas para a nutrição de organismos aquáticos.

Além disso, assim como no ensaio *in vivo* com o nematoide *C. elegans*, o uso dos hidrolisados de tenébrio gigante microencapsulados pode ser avaliado como enriquecedor na água durante o cultivo de camarões em sistema de bioflocos. Fatores como o uso da maltodextrina e goma arábica como materiais de parede, podem influenciar no tipo e predominância de bactérias dentro do sistema; o efeito antioxidante dos hidrolisados microencapsulados pode contribuir para uma maior resistência dos animais de cultivo durante condições ambientais desfavoráveis, como concentrações baixas de oxigênio dissolvido, temperaturas baixas ou maiores do que a faixa de tolerância para a espécie e o efeito crônico e agudo dos compostos nitrogenados (amônia e nitrito) durante um período de exposição. Por fim, a bioconversão dos hidrolisados microencapsualdos pode contribuir na qualidade nutricional dos camarões produzidos e favorecer um maior tempo de prateleira desse produto durante o armazenamento sob condições de refrigeração e congelamento.

REFERÊNCIAS

- Auzins, A.; Leimane, I.; Reissaar, R.; Brobakk, J.; Sakelaite, I.; Grivins, M.; Zihare, L.
 Assessing the Socio-Economic Benefits and Costs of Insect Meal as a Fishmeal Substitute in Livestock and Aquaculture. *Animals* 2024, 14, 1461. https://doi.org/10.3390/ani14101461
- Blancaflor, E. B., & Baccay, M. (2022). Assessment of an automated IoT-biofloc water quality management system in the *Litopenaeus vannamei*'s mortality and growth rate. *Automatika*, 63(2), 259–274. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00051144.2022.2031540</u>
- FAO. 2024. The State of World Fisheries and Aquaculture 2024 Blue Transformation in action. Rome. <u>https://doi.org/10.4060/cd0683en</u>
- Gasco, L., Acuti, G., Bani, P., Dalle Zotte, A., Danieli, P. P., De Angelis, A., ... Roncarati,
 A. (2020). Insect and fish by-products as sustainable alternatives to conventional animal proteins in animal nutrition. *Italian Journal of Animal Science*, 19(1), 360–372. https://doi.org/10.1080/1828051X.2020.1743209
- Ido, A., Takahashi, T., Miura, C., Hirayasu, H., Seyama, T., & Miura, T. (2024). Effect of two full-fat insect meals, yellow mealworm and black soldier fly larva, on growth performance of juvenile yellowtail. *Journal of Insects as Food and Feed* (published online ahead of print 2024). <u>https://doi.org/10.1163/23524588-20230174</u>
- Jackqulinwino, A., Ahilan, B., Chidambaram, P., Uma A., Antony Cheryl, Ruby P. (2024)
 Effect of jaggery based biofloc meal supplementation on growth, digestive enzymes and disease resistance in *Penaues vannamei* in recirculatory aquaculture system.
 Animal Nutrition and Feed Technology, v. 24, p 105-119 doi:10.5958/0974181X.2024.00008.8
- Kring, N.A., Fleckenstein, L.J., Tierney, T.W., Fisk, J.C., Lawson, B.C., Ray, A.J. (2023). The effects of stocking density and artifical substrate on production of pacific white shrimp *Litopenaeus vannamei* and water quality dynamics in greenhouse-based biofloc systems. Aquacultural Engineering, v. 101, 102322 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaeng.2023.102322
- Lima, K.O, Alemán, A., López-Caballero, M. E., Gómez-Guillén, M. del C., Montero, M. P., Prentice, C., Huisa, A. J. T., Monserrat, J. M. (2021). Characterization, stability, and in vivo effects in *Caenorhabditis elegans* of microencapsulated protein hydrolysates from stripped weakfish (*Cynoscion guatucupa*) industrial byproducts. Food Chemistry, 364, 130380. doi:10.1016/j.foodchem.2021.130380

- Rostro C, Collí A, Vergara M. Partial substitution of fish meal by biofloc meal in diets for Nile tilapia Oreochromis niloticus. *Lat. Am. J. Aquat. Res.*. 2024;52(2): 289-297.
 Available from: doi:10.3856/vol52-issue2-fulltext-3142
- Tegtmeier, D., Hurka, S., Klüber, P., Brinkrolf, K., Heise, P., & Vilcinskas, A. (2021). Cottonseed Press Cake as a Potential Diet for Industrially Farmed Black Soldier Fly Larvae Triggers Adaptations of Their Bacterial and Fungal Gut Microbiota. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 12, 634503. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2021.634503
- Witono Y, Taruna Y, Windrati WS, Azkiyah L, Sari TN (2016) 'Wader' (Rasbora jacobsoni) protein hydrolysates: production, biochemical, and functional properties. Agric Agric Sci Procedia 9:482–492. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aaspro.2016.02.167